DATED	2022		
[CONSULTANT]	(1)		
and			
HOMES AND COMMUNITIES AGENCY (trading as	(2)		
Homes England)	. ,		
FRAMEWORK APPOINTMENT OF CONSULTANT Relating to Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework Lot [1] [and] [2]			

CONTENTS

1	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS	1
2	APPOINTMENT AND GENERAL OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANT	8
3	TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS	12
4	PERFORMANCE AND KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS	12
5	CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	13
6	DUTY OF CARE	13
7	RELIANCE ON THE CONSULTANT'S SKILL AND CARE	14
8	NOMINATED OFFICER	14
9	DESIGNATED PERSON	14
10	PERSONNEL: GENERAL MATTERS	14
11	VESTING OF MATERIAL, COPYRIGHT AND PUBLICATION OF RESULTS	15
12	DUTY OF CONFIDENTIALITY	16
13	HOMES ENGLAND DATA	18
14	PROVISION OF INFORMATION	19
15	INSURANCE	19
16	SAFETY SCHEMES IN PROCUREMENT (SSIP)	20
17	MODERN SLAVERY	20
18	INDEMNITY	20
19	LIABILITY OF HOMES ENGLAND	20
20	LOSS OR DAMAGE	21
21	REMEDIES AND WAIVERS	22
22	TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT	22
23	CONSEQUENCES OF TERMINATION	23
24	REMINERATION AND OPEN BOOK DATA	24

25	CORRUPTION	.25		
26	ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING	.25		
27	ANTI-BRIBERY			
28	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	.26		
29	SERVICE OF NOTICES	28		
30	ACCOUNTS, DOCUMENTS ETC	29		
31	ASSIGNMENT	.29		
32	SUB-CONTRACTORS AND SPECIALIST ADVICE	.29		
33	OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR BODY MANAGEMENT INFORMATION	30		
34	CYBER ESSENTIALS CERTIFICATION	.31		
35	FRAMEWORK MANAGEMENT	.31		
36	NOVATION	.31		
37	JOINT AND SEVERAL LABILITY	.31		
38	LIMIT OF LIABILITY	.32		
39	AUTHORITY	.33		
40	STATUS AND TAX LIABILITIES	.33		
41	WARRANTIES	.33		
42	THIRD PARTY RIGHTS	.34		
43	GENERAL	34		
44	CHOICE OF LAW AND JURISDICTION	.35		
SCHE	DULE 1 INSURANCE	.37		
SCHE	DULE 2 CONSULTANT'S FEES	.38		
PART	1 – GENERAL PROVISIONS	.38		
PART	2 – BASIS OF CALCULATION	.39		
PART	3 – CONSULTANT'S RESPONSE TO THE ITT	.40		
PART	4 - EXPENSES AND DISBURSEMENTS	.41		
PART	5 – INVOICING PROCEDURE	42		

SCHEDULE 3 THE SERVICES	46
SCHEDULE 4 KEY PERSONNEL	74
SCHEDULE 5	75
PART 1	75
CONSULTANCY PERIOD	75
PART 2	75
PART 3	75
SCHEDULE 6 INSTRUCTIONS PROCEDURES	76
SCHEDULE 7 PROJECT TENDERING PROCEDURE	85
SCHEDULE 8 COMPUTER SYSTEMS, DATA PROTECTION OBLIGATIONS, FREEDOM INFORMATION, AGENCY PROPERTY, STORAGE AND MAINTENANCE OF RECO	RDS
SCHEDULE 9	99
DEED OF NOVATION	99
SCHEDULE 10 SPECIAL CONDITIONS	103
SCHEDULE 11 COLLATERAL WARRANTY	78
SCHEDULE 12 IT POLICY STATEMENT	85
SCHEDULE 13 PROCESSING, PERSONAL DATA AND DATA SUBJECTS	86
SCHEDULE 14	118
PUBLIC SECTOR BODIES	118
SCHEDULE 15	121
FRAMEWORK MANAGEMENT	121
SCHEDULE 16	129
OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR BODY MANAGEMENT INFORMATION TEMPLATE	129
SCHEDULE 17	98
WEBSITE DEVELOPMENT TERMS AND CONDITIONS	98
SCHEDULE 18	121
COLLATERAL WARRANTY (WORKS)	121

day of

20

BETWEEN:

(1)	[] [of] [(Company Number []) [whose registered address is
	at [] (Consultant); and	

(2) **HOMES AND COMMUNITIES AGENCY (trading as Homes England)** having its principal place of business at One Friargate, Coventry, CV1 2GN (**Homes England**).

WHEREAS:

- A Homes England wishes to establish a framework ("Framework") of consultants for the Consultancy Period in relation to development and regeneration technical services so that Homes England may from time to time entirely at its discretion call upon the consultants on the Framework to provide the Services.
- B The Consultant has tendered for the Framework.
- C Pursuant to that process, Homes England wishes to appoint the Consultant onto the Framework on the terms and conditions set out in this Contract, which the Consultant hereby accepts.

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS**

1. For the purposes of this Contract, unless the context requires otherwise, the following words and phrases shall have the following meanings:-

Area means the area or areas set out in Part 2 of Schedule 5 or as otherwise notified to the Consultant by Homes England;

Collateral Warranty means the collateral warranty in the form set out in Schedule 11 and/or Schedule 18 (as appropriate);

Commencement Date means the date specified in Part 1 of Schedule 5 or, where no date is specified, the date of this Contract, the date on and from which the Consultant is appointed to provide Services in accordance with the provisions of this Contract or such other date as may be subsequently agreed between the parties in writing;

Confidential Information means information:

- which is not in the public domain and which incorporates information as to Homes England's or the Consultant's business and affairs, commercial or strategic planning, intentions, modus operandi, finances;
- disclosed by Homes England or the Consultant to the other or which Homes England or the Consultant receives from any third party at the election of, or for the benefit of, the other;
- all documents, advice data, proposals, projects, plans and specifications which are created by the Consultant in the course of the Consultant's performance of the Contract or at the direction of Homes England;

Consultancy Period means the period set out in Part 1 of Schedule 5, subject to extension in accordance with Clause 3 or such other period as ends on the date of termination of this Contract:

Consultant Nominated Officer means the official of the Consultant identified in Part 3 to Schedule 5 or such other person employed in such capacity, from time to time appointed by the Consultant to act on its behalf for the purpose of managing the Contract;

Consultant's Background IPR means:

- Intellectual Property Rights owned by the Consultant or its third party licensors before the Commencement Date including those subsisting in the Consultant's documents, reports, development tools, program components or standard code used in computer programming or in physical or electronic media; but excluding any Intellectual Property Rights created in performance of previous contracts with Homes England,
 - Intellectual Property Rights created or developed by or on behalf of the Consultant independently of the Contract.

Consultant's Fees means the fees payable to the Consultant by Homes England under the Contract and calculated in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 2;

Consultant Personnel means all employees, agents, consultants and contractors of the Consultant and/or of any subcontractor engaged in the performance of its obligations under this Contract;

Consultant's Response to the ITT means the Consultant's financial and quality submissions, dated [], to Homes England's invitation to tender;

Consultant's SQ means the Consultant's Selection Questionnaire dated [];

Cyber Essentials Basic Certification the certificate awarded on the basis of self-assessment, verified by an independent certification body, under the Cyber Essentials Scheme and is the basic level of assurance;

Cyber Essentials Scheme the Cyber Essentials Scheme developed by the Government which provides a clear statement of the basic controls all organisations should implement to mitigate the risk from common internet based threats (as may be amended from time to time). Details of the Cyber Essentials Scheme can be found at: https://www.cyberessentials.ncsc.gov.uk/

Data Protection Legislation means (i) Data Protection Act 2018 (ii) and the UK General Data Protection Regulation (the GDPR) (created by the Data Protection, Privacy and Electronic Communications (Amendments etc) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019 (as amended)) (iii) all applicable Law relating to the processing of personal data and privacy;

Deputy Designated Person means the person nominated by the Consultant and approved by Homes England in accordance with Clause 9;

Designated Person means the person nominated by the Consultant and approved by Homes England in accordance with Clause 9;

EIR means the Environmental Regulations 2004, and any subordinate legislation made under this Act from time to time together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner in relation to such legislation;

EIR Exception means any applicable exception to the EIR;

Exempted Information means any Information that is designated as falling or potentially falling within the FOIA Exemptions or EIR Exceptions;

Expert means:

- 1. (where a dispute or difference hereunder is on a point of law or legal drafting) a Queen's Counsel practising in the area of law from which is most relevant to the point of law or legal drafting at question (as applicable) being such Counsel as may be appointed by the Parties (acting unanimously) or, failing agreement, such Counsel as shall be appointed at the request of either or both of the Parties by or on behalf of the President for the time being (or the next most senior available officer) of the Law Society; or
- 2. (where a matter concerns a financial dispute or difference) a qualified accountant from the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales may be jointly appointed by the Parties (acting unanimously) or, failing agreement, such accountant as shall be appointed at the request of either or both of the Parties by or on behalf of the President of the ICAEW or CIPFA; or
- 3. (in the case of any other matter) a senior Chartered Surveyor having at least 10 years' post-qualification experience in the development and/or management of premises in the England as may be jointly appointed by the Parties (acting unanimously) or, failing agreement, such surveyor as shall be appointed at the request of either or both of the Parties by or on behalf of the President for the time being (or the next most senior available officer) of the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, such experience to be in relation to dealing with disputes of a kind of those which may be referred to him or her hereunder,
- 4. (in the case of any other matter) such expert as shall be appointed by agreement in writing between the Parties, such experience to be in relation to dealing with disputes of a kind of those which may be referred to him or her hereunder,

and "failing agreement" shall for these purposes mean failing any such joint appointment by the Parties of an Expert within 5 Business Days of notice by one Parties to the other that the dispute or difference is to be referred to an Expert

FOIA means the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and any subordinate legislation made under this Act from time to time together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner in relation to such legislation;

FOIA Exemption means any applicable exemption to FOIA;

Framework Members means the consultants appointed to the Framework;

Homes England Data means

- the data, text, drawings, diagrams, images or sounds (together with any database made up of any of these) which are embodied in any electronic, magnetic, optical or tangible media, and which are:
 - supplied to the Consultant by or on behalf of Homes England; or
 - which the Consultant is required to generate, process, store or transmit pursuant to this Contract; or
- any Personal Data (as defined in the Data Protection Legislation) for which Homes England is the Data Controller;

Homes England's Financial Framework means the financial memorandum or guidance relating to Homes England from time to time in force;

Homes England's Instruction Database means Homes England's electronic instruction system (known as the Transaction Management System), or such other system as Homes England may establish, to provide instructions to its consultants;

Homes England's IT Policy Statement means the information technology and communication procedures of Homes England included at Schedule 12 or such other policy document as may be issued from time to time and notified by Homes England to the Consultant:

Homes England Property means all property of Homes England including without limitation, all Records, keys, security passes, credit cards, equipment, documents, papers, magnetic discs, tapes or other software storage media, film, videos and photographs which belong to Homes England or relate to its business or affairs issued to or otherwise in the Consultant's custody;

Incumbent Consultant means such other consultant who may, at or prior to the Commencement Date, be or have been engaged in the provision of services to Homes England, similar or the same as the Services to be provided by the Consultant under this Contract;

Information means in relation to:

- (i) FOIA, the meaning given under section 84 of the FOIA and which is held by Homes England at the time of receipt of an RFI; or
- (ii) EIR, has the meaning given under the definition of "environmental information" in section 2 of EIR and which is held by Homes England at the time of receipt of an RFI;

Insolvency Event means in relation to the Guarantor (or any of them, as the case may be) any of the following:

- 1. the passing of a resolution for the Guarantor's winding up (other than for the purpose and followed by a solvent reconstruction or amalgamation) or summoning a meeting to pass any such resolution; or
- 2. the Guarantor having a petition for winding up order presented against it or a winding up order made against it by the Court; or

- 3. the filing of a notice of intention to appoint an administrator and/or the filing of a notice of appointment of an administrator or the making of an application for an administration order and/or the making of an administration order against the Guarantor by the Court; or
- 4. the Guarantor making a proposal for or becoming the subject of a voluntary arrangement as defined in the Insolvency Act 1986;
- 5. the Guarantor entering into any other arrangements with its creditors, or substantially all of them; or
- 6. the Guarantor being unable to pay its debts for the purposes of Section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or
- 7. judgement being entered against the Guarantor which is the subject of enforcement proceedings by a creditor including but not limited to distress, a warrant of execution or any other enforcement process being taken against the Guarantor's assets.

Instructing Officer means an officer of Homes England appointed by Homes England to act on its behalf for the purpose of managing an Instruction or such other officer as Homes England shall direct;

Instruction means an instruction issued by Homes England using Homes England's Instruction Database and provided to the Consultant pursuant to and in accordance with Clause 2 of this Contract:

Intellectual Property Rights shall include without limitation all rights to, and any interests in, any patents, designs, trade marks, copyright, know-how, trade secrets and any other proprietary rights or forms of intellectual property (protectable by registration or not) in respect of any technology, concept, idea, data, program or other software (including source and object codes), specification, plan, drawing, schedule, minutes, correspondence, scheme, formula, programme, design, system, process logo, mark, style, or other matter or thing, existing or conceived, used, developed or produced by any person;

Key Personnel means the persons listed in Schedule 4;

Law means any applicable law, statute, bye-law, regulation, order, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, rule of court or directives or requirements of any Regulatory Body, delegated or subordinate legislation or notice of any Regulatory Body;

Loss or Damage means any damage or destruction caused to property of, or otherwise suffered by, Homes England (including any loss of profits or loss of use resulting from such damage or destruction) and any other loss, direct or indirect, charge, cost, expense, liability or increased liability howsoever arising suffered or incurred by Homes England;

Modern Slavery Policy means Homes England's modern slavery policy displayed on its website and updated and amended from time to time;

month means calendar month;

Nominated Officer means the official of Homes England identified in Part 3 to Schedule 5 or such other person employed in such capacity, from time to time appointed by Homes England to act on its behalf for the purpose of managing the Contract;

Open Book Data means:

- complete and accurate financial and non-financial information which is sufficient to enable Homes England to verify the Consultant's Fees already paid or payable and Consultant Fees forecast to be paid during the remainder of the Contract, including details and all assumptions relating to:
- the Consultant's Fees broken down against each Instruction;
- (b) operating expenditure relating to the provision of an Instruction including an analysis showing:
- (i) the unit costs and quantity of Goods and any other consumables and bought-in to provide the Instructions;
- (ii) staff costs broken down into the number and grade/role of all Supplier Staff (free of any contingency) together with a list of agreed rates against each grade;
- (iii) a list of costs underpinning those rates for each grade, being the agreed rate less the Consultant profit margin; and
- (c) Reimbursable expenses, if allowed under the Instruction;
- (d) Overheads;
- (e) all interest, expenses and any other third party financing costs incurred in relation to the provision of the Instruction;
- (f) the Consultant profit achieved over the Consultancy Period and on an annual basis;
- (g) confirmation that all methods of cost apportionment and overhead allocation are consistent with and not more onerous than such methods applied generally by the Consultant:
- (h) an explanation of the type and value of risk and contingencies associated with the provision of the Instruction, including the amount of money attributed to each risk and/or contingency;

Other Public Sector Body Management Information Template means the template set out in Schedule 16 to this Contract;

Premises means the premises from time to time occupied, owned or leased by Homes England;

Project Tendering Procedure means the tendering procedure required by Homes England from time to time for individual projects. The tendering procedure is that outlined in Schedule 7 or such other procedure from time to time prescribed by Homes England and notified to the Consultant.

Programme means a programme or timetable or extended programme or timetable, if any, prepared by Homes England and agreed by the parties to this Contract which regulates or specifies the period or periods for the provision of the Services or any part of them, for the performance of any activities ancillary to the provision of the Services or for the preparation and submission of reports in connection with the provision of the Services;

Public Sector Bodies means the public sector bodies listed in Schedule 14 (which shall include their respective successors);

Records means all deeds, records, plans, drawings, specifications, reports, calculations and technical documentation together with related correspondence, files, electronically stored data and other papers relating to Homes England and its activities;

Regulatory Body means those government departments and regulatory, statutory and other entities, committees and bodies which, whether under statute, rules, regulations, codes of practice or otherwise, are entitled to regulate, investigate, or influence the matters dealt with in this Contract or any other affairs of Homes England and "Regulatory Body" shall be construed accordingly;

Request for Information/RFI shall have the meaning set out in FOIA or any request for information under EIR, or any request for information under EIR which may relate to an Instruction, the Contract of any business activities of Homes England,

Relevant Body means:

- where a dispute or difference is on a point of law or legal drafting, the President for the time being (or the next most senior available officer) of the Law Society; or
- 2. where a matter concerns a financial dispute or difference, the President of the ICAEW or CIPFA;

Services means the services to be provided by the Consultant in accordance with this Contract, (including but not limited to those set out in Schedule 3, any extension of variation of those Services and any other Services that Homes England may from time to time request);

Special Conditions means the special conditions (if any) applying to the provision of Services under this Contract set out in Schedule 10:

SSIP means the Safety Schemes in Procurement;

Working Day means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday, Bank Holiday, Christmas Day, Boxing Day or Easter Monday.

- 2. Unless the context requires otherwise, words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa, and the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter and vice versa.
- 3. References to Recitals, Clauses and Schedules are, unless otherwise stated, references to recitals to, clauses of and schedules to this Contract.
- 4. Any reference to a "person" shall as the context may require be construed as a reference to any individual, firm, company, body corporate, corporation, trust, government department, state, agency or any association or partnership (whether or not having a separate legal entity).
- 5. The expressions "Homes England" and "Consultant" shall include their respective successors and permitted assigns, any person to whom Homes England shall novate this Contract and any person to whom the Consultant shall sub-contract in accordance with Clause 33 of this Contract.
- 6. The headings and the use of bold type in this Contract are inserted for convenience only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Contract.
- 7. The Schedules form part of this Contract and shall be interpreted and construed as though set out in the main body of this Contract.
- 8. Any reference in this Contract to the Consultant's negligence or breach of contract, default or omission in relation to the Consultant's contractual duties shall be construed as including a reference to a breach of contract, default or omission in relation to the

Consultant's contractual duties or the negligence of anyone for whom the Consultant is vicariously liable or anyone for whom the Consultant is responsible or anyone engaged by the Consultant to assist in the provision of the Services whether the Consultant is vicariously liable or not.

- References to any Act of Parliament or statutory provision shall be deemed to include any treaty, statute, statutory instrument, directive, bye-law, instrument, order or regulation deriving authority therefrom or any other like legislation or document and any amendment, modification or re-enactment thereof.
- 10. Where the Consultant is a partnership (other than a limited liability partnership), then each partner shall be jointly and severally liable under this Contract and each Instruction. The term "Consultant" shall be deemed to include any additional partner or partners who may be admitted into the partnership of the Consultant during the currency of this Contract. This Contract shall not automatically terminate upon the death, retirement or reorganisation of one or more members of such partnership.
- 11. The Services the Consultant provides pursuant to an Instruction shall be governed by and construed in accordance with this Contract, irrespective of whether or not the Instruction specifically refers to this Contract.
- 12. In this Contract, references to the Contract shall also include, where appropriate, any Instruction.

2. APPOINTMENT AND GENERAL OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANT

- 2.1 The Consultant hereby agrees to provide the Services to Homes England in the Area for the duration of the Consultancy Period upon and subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- 2.2 The scope of the Services set out in Schedule 3 may be extended or varied at any time by Homes England, by notice in writing served upon the Consultant, to the extent that Homes England considers such extension or variation to be necessary. In addition to the Services set out in Schedule 3 (as extended or varied), the Consultant shall provide such other services as Homes England may from time to time reasonably request.
- 2.3 Homes England may from time to time, in relation to a particular project, request the Consultant to provide certain information and/or documentation in accordance with the Project Tendering Procedure. If, following the Project Tendering Procedure, Homes England wishes to instruct the Consultant in relation to that particular project, Homes England will issue an Instruction to the Consultant.
- 2.4 All Instructions will be issued to the Consultant by Homes England in accordance with Schedule 6 or otherwise as from time to time prescribed by Homes England and notified to the Consultant and where applicable such Instruction will be accompanied by a Programme.
- 2.5 Subject to Clause 5 (Conflicts) the Consultant shall comply with any reasonable Instruction from time to time issued by Homes England relating to the provision of the Services.
- 2.6 The Consultant shall identify any deficiencies in the Instruction or information received by it from Homes England of which it is or becomes aware, and shall notify the Instructing Officer in writing of such deficiencies and seek such clarification and additional information from the Instructing Officer (or such other officer as Homes England may from time to time direct) as the Consultant may require to enable it to provide the Services to which the Instruction relates.

- 2.7 The Consultant shall not provide any Services to Homes England, unless it is in receipt of an Instruction and the Consultant's Fees included within that Instruction have been approved in accordance with Schedule 6. Any Services undertaken by the Consultant in advance of an Instruction and approval of the Consultant's Fees is undertaken at the Consultant's own risk. For the avoidance of doubt, no payments shall be made for any Services supplied by the Consultant for which no Instruction has been given by Homes England in accordance with this Contract.
- 2.8 The Consultant shall comply with and shall provide the Services in accordance with and subject to all policies, regulations, procedures and guidelines which may from time to time be issued by Homes England and notified to the Consultant including, without limitation, Homes England's Financial Framework and so far as is reasonably practicable Homes England's IT Policy Statement.
- 2.9 The Consultant shall have proper regard to Homes England's statutory objects, any Act of Parliament applicable to Homes England and any other obligations imposed upon Homes England in or by any contract, agreement or arrangement of which the Consultant has notice and shall provide the Services in such manner and at such times exercising the skill and care and diligence required by Clause 6.1 so as to ensure that no act, omission or default of the Consultant in relation thereto shall knowingly constitute, cause or contribute to any breach by Homes England of any such obligations.
- 2.10 The Consultant shall co-operate with and provide such information and assistance as any other consultant employed by Homes England may reasonably require for the proper and timely performance of the services being provided by such other consultant. The Consultant shall request from such other consultant any information and assistance as the Consultant may reasonably require in connection with the provision by it of the Services and Homes England will, if necessary, confirm to such other consultant that such information and assistance may be provided to the Consultant.
- 2.11 The Consultant shall at all times exercise due care and propriety when dealing with third parties in connection with the Contract and shall ensure that no commitments are entered into without Homes England's written consent.
- 2.12 The Consultant acknowledges and accepts that:-
 - Homes England may appoint more than one consultant in respect of the Services;
 - Homes England gives no guarantee or warranty as to the amount of work, if any, and the consequent fee income, if any, which the Consultant may expect under the Contract; and
 - the Consultant shall have no claim at law or otherwise against Homes England if Homes England elects not to Instruct the Consultant to carry out any of the Services, or if Homes England appoints any other person to undertake work or services that the Consultant may be qualified to perform.
- 2.13 The Consultant acknowledges and accepts that:-
 - any or all of the Public Sector Bodies may wish to (but shall have no obligation to)
 utilise Homes England's Development and Regeneration Technical Services
 Framework and draw down Services from the Consultant by issuing an
 instruction to the Consultant in accordance with Schedule 6 provided that
 Homes England and the relevant Public Sector Body have first entered in to an
 agreement by which Homes England allows the Public Sector Body to use

- Homes England's Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework (the "Access Agreement");
- any such appointment will be made on the same terms as this Contract (as amended from time to time) which shall be incorporated by reference in the relevant Public Sector Body's instruction; and
- when such instruction is signed as accepted by the Consultant the terms of this Contract in so far as they relate to the provision of the Services shall be deemed to apply to such appointment and all references to Homes England in this Contract shall be interpreted as references to the relevant Public Sector Body for the purposes of its application to the appointment of the Consultant for the provision of the Services by the Consultant to the relevant Public Sector Body with any changes to be mutually agreed between the Consultant and the interested Public Sector Body except that:
- references to the Project Tendering Procedure shall be to the relevant Public Sector Body's project tendering procedure and Schedule 7 shall be deemed replaced with the same;
- (ii) all references to Homes England's policies and officers shall be to the relevant Public Sector Body's equivalent policies and officers; and
- (iii) all instructions to be issued by the relevant Public Sector Body shall be issued in accordance with Clause 1.2 of Schedule 6 and Clause 1.1 of Schedule 6 shall not apply to the relevant Public Sector Body.
- 2.14 In the event that a Public Sector Body issues an instruction to the Consultant in accordance with Clause 2.13 and Schedule 6 the Consultant shall notify Homes England and Homes England shall require the Public Sector Body to enter into an Access Agreement (if it has not already done so) before the Consultant agrees to provide the Services to the Public Sector Body in accordance with Clause 2.13.
- 2.15 The Consultant acknowledges that where Homes England is working in partnership with other Public Sector Bodies or investing significantly in a project, circumstances may arise where Homes England and a Public Sector Body or bodies may wish to jointly draw down services from Homes England's Development and Regeneration Framework and that such appointment would be based on the existing terms of this Contract and that the Consultant so appointed may be required to provide a Collateral Warranty to Homes England's partner Public Sector Body in respect of any work instructed pursuant to this clause 2.14. In circumstances where Homes England and one or more Public Sector Bodies wish to jointly draw down Services, an Instruction will be provided by Homes England.
- 2.16 In the event that any Public Sector Body issues an instruction to the Consultant in accordance with clause 2.13, the Consultant shall perform all of its obligations under this Contract owed to Homes England under this Contract as though it had entered into this Contract with the Public Sector Body in place of Homes England.
- 2.17 In the event that Homes England issues an Instruction to the Consultant in accordance with clause 2.15, the Consultant shall perform all of its obligations owed to Homes England under this Contract as though it had entered into this Contract directly with Homes England and the relevant Public Sector Body or Public Sector Bodies.
- 2.18 At the request of Homes England from time to time, whether before or after the completion of Services it has provided pursuant to an Instruction, the Consultant shall

execute as deeds and deliver to Homes England within seven days of any such request any or all of the following:

- one or more deeds of warranty in the form set out in Schedule 11 and/or Schedule 18 (as appropriate) with such amendments as Homes England may reasonably require in favour of a party or parties:
 - providing or intending to provide finance for a Homes England project or a part thereof;
 - taking or intending to take a lease or underlease of Homes England land and/or property or a part thereof and/or any person providing or intending to provide finance to any such lessee or under lessee;
 - purchasing or intending to purchase Homes England land and/or property or a part thereof and/or any person providing or intending to provide finance to any such purchaser.
- a deed of warranty in the form set out in Schedule 11and/or Schedule 18 (as appropriate) in favour of Homes England with such amendments as Homes England may reasonably require.
- 2.19 If the Consultant fails to comply with its obligations under paragraphs 2.18 then the Consultant hereby appoints Homes England as the true and lawful attorney for and in the name of and on behalf of the Consultant pursuant to paragraphs 2.18 and to execute and perfect any such deed, and the Consultant hereby agrees to ratify and confirm whatsoever Homes England shall do or purport to do by virtue of this Power of Attorney and declares the power hereby granted to be irrevocable pursuant to section 4 of the Powers of Attorney Act 1971. Homes England shall immediately copy to the Consultant any deed which it executes and perfects on behalf of the Consultant under this paragraph 2.19.
- 2.20 The parties acknowledge that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the FOIA, and notwithstanding any other term of this Contract, the Consultant hereby consents for Homes England to publish the Contract to the general public in its entirety (but with any information, which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA, redacted), including from time to time agreed changes to the contract.
- 2.21 Homes England shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any of the content of the Contract is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA either:
 - following consultation with the Consultant and having taken (or not taken, as the case may be) its views into account; or
 - without consulting the Consultant.
- 2.22 The Consultant shall at all times consult fully with Homes England and keep Homes England properly informed of all matters arising in relation to the Services. In addition, as and when requested by Homes England so to do, the Consultant shall liaise with, and provide all such information as Homes England may reasonably require and which is within the Consultant's possession or control to any other person notified to the Consultant by Homes England.
- 2.23 The Consultant shall give an early warning by notifying Homes England as soon as it becomes aware of any matter which could;

- Increase the Consultant's Fees (including but not limited to where additional instructions are issued by Homes England). An early warning relating to an increase in fees shall include a fully itemised estimate of the increase.
- Delay completion of the Services.
- Change the Programme.
 - Impair the usefulness of the Services to Homes England or affect the work of Homes England, an Agency's contractor or another consultant.
- 2.24 In the event that Homes England issues an Instruction to the Consultant for the build, creation, design, development and/or hosting of a website or microsite, the additional terms and conditions set out in Schedule 17 shall apply.

3. TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS

- 3.1 The Incumbent Consultant, if any, will, if instructed by Homes England, be responsible for completing the provision of services in relation to which it has been instructed by Homes England prior to the Commencement Date.
- 3.2 Unless otherwise directed by Homes England, following expiry of the Consultancy Period, the Consultant shall diligently complete the provision of Services, in accordance with the terms of this Contract, which it has been instructed by Homes England to provide prior to expiry of the Consultancy Period.

4. PERFORMANCE AND KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

- 4.1 The Consultant shall in providing the Services comply with the Special Conditions (if any).
- 4.2 During the Consultancy Period, Homes England shall, upon giving reasonable notice to the Consultant, be entitled to inspect and examine any of the work being performed as part of the provision of the Services at any reasonable time at the Consultant's premises, Homes England's premises or at such other location as Homes England reasonably requires. The Consultant shall make available all facilities as Homes England may reasonably require in connection with such inspection and examination.
- 4.3 The Consultant shall deliver all interim and draft reports and the final reports either in accordance with any Programme, this Contract or as otherwise notified by Homes England, on or before such reasonable date or dates as the Instructing Officer or Homes England officer responsible for Instructions relating to Services shall specify.
- 4.4 The Consultant shall perform all of the Services provided to Homes England in accordance with the requirements of this Contract and in compliance with all applicable Law.
- 4.5 The Consultant will provide the Services for which a KPI and Service Level has been agreed to that Service Level or better.
- 4.6 The Consultant acknowledges and accepts that:
 - 4.6.1. its performance under this Contract will be measured by Homes England against Key Performance Indicators in accordance with this Clause 4 and
 - 4.6.2 Homes England may use the performance against the KPIs to raise enquiries with the Consultant and/or conduct an audit or further monitoring of the Consultant's performance.

- 4.7 On an annual basis, Homes England will:
 - 4.7.1 measure the Consultant's performance of the Services against the KPIs in accordance with the Services Levels;
 - 4.7.2 record the Service Levels awarded for each KPI and the Annual Service Level Score on the Annual KPI Scorecard:
 - 4.7.3 calculate the Annual Service Level Percentage;
 - 4.7.4 provide a copy of the Annual KPI Scorecard to the Consultant no more than 5 Working Days from the end of the previous year.
- 4.8 Schedule 15 makes further provision for KPIs and shall apply to the Contract.
- 4.9 Homes England may impose Project Level KPIs in respect of individual Instructions where it considers it appropriate to do so, as set out in Schedule 15.
- 4.10 Homes England reserves the right to amend the KPIs or the KPI reporting period or any provision relating to KPIs from time to time at its sole discretion.

5. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- 5.1 During the Consultancy Period, the Consultant shall not provide Services to any third party in connection with a project in conflict with the business of Homes England without the prior written approval of Homes England.
- 5.2 In relation to each Instruction, the Consultant will take all reasonable steps to identify whether or not a conflict of interest arises or is likely to arise between the Consultant, Homes England and a third party or parties in relation to such Instruction. If a conflict does or may arise, the Consultant must forthwith notify Homes England of such potential or actual conflict and propose a means by which the conflict can be avoided or minimised.
- 5.3 If a potential or actual conflict is not resolved to the satisfaction of Homes England, and the prior approval of Homes England pursuant to Clause 5.1 is refused, the Consultant shall, if so directed by Homes England, cease to provide the Services in relation to which it has been instructed.
- 5.4 In the event that the Consultant does cease to provide Services pursuant to this Clause 5, the Consultant shall be liable for the additional cost to Homes England (if any) of having to engage an alternative consultant.

6. DUTY OF CARE

- 6.1 The Consultant shall provide the Services and duties hereunder in a proper and efficient manner with reasonable skill, care and diligence and in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract and in particular in accordance with any Instruction and where applicable the Programme.
- 6.2 The Consultant shall act at all times in good faith and in the best interests of Homes England in connection with the provision of the Services and this Contract.
- 6.3 The Consultant shall ensure that work done in connection with the provision of the Services is carried out by suitably qualified and/or competent members of the Consultant's staff experienced in work of a similar size, scope and complexity to that instructed by Homes England, under proper management and supervision by the Designated Person.

7. RELIANCE ON THE CONSULTANT'S SKILL AND CARE

- 7.1 The Consultant acknowledges and accepts that Homes England is reliant upon the Consultant's reasonable professional skill, care and judgement and will ensure that all works in respect of which the Consultant is instructed by Homes England pursuant hereto are properly, adequately and safely carried out in accordance with Homes England's requirements.
- 7.2 Where, in the performance of the Services, the Consultant seeks or is obliged to seek Homes England's approval or agreement to any matter or thing, the giving or confirming of the same by Homes England shall not in any way derogate from the duty of care owed to Homes England by the Consultant pursuant to this Contract or otherwise and shall not diminish any obligation upon the Consultant's part in respect thereof.
- 7.3 This Contract shall not negate or diminish any duty or obligation owed to Homes England by the Consultant in equity, at common law or pursuant to statute or European law.

8. NOMINATED OFFICER

The Consultant shall in the first instance direct all communications with Homes England to the Nominated Officer who shall have full authority to act on behalf of Homes England for all purposes in connection with the Contract unless otherwise notified to the Consultant by Homes England in writing save that in respect of Instructions the Consultant shall in the first instance direct all communications with Homes England to the Instructing Officer (except where such communication conflicts with the existing terms of this Contract).

9. **DESIGNATED PERSON**

- 9.1 The Consultant shall nominate, for Homes England's approval, two senior individuals in its employment as the Designated Person and Deputy Designated Person to direct, control and manage the overall provision of the Services by the Consultant.
- 9.2 The Designated Person (and if they shall be unavailable, the Deputy Designated Person) shall receive and act on any instructions or directions given by Homes England and shall be responsible for maintaining direct and regular contact with Homes England.
- 9.3 The Consultant shall not replace the Designated Person and/or the Deputy Designated Person without prior consultation with and written consent from Homes England.
- 9.4 Homes England may at any time request the removal and replacement of the Designated Person and/or the Deputy Designated Person in which event the Consultant shall remove the Designated Person and/or the Deputy Designated Person (as the case may be) and nominate a replacement for Homes England's approval in accordance with Clause 9.1.
- 9.5 The Designated Person and the Deputy Designated Person shall each have full authority to act on behalf of the Consultant for all purposes in connection with this Contract and Homes England shall be entitled to rely on such authority for all purposes.

10. PERSONNEL: GENERAL MATTERS

- 10.1The Consultant shall use the Key Personnel to provide the Services.
- 10.2The Consultant shall be responsible for ensuring that all staff who are or may at any time undertake work in relation to the Contract have the appropriate qualifications and/or experience and are properly supervised.

- 10.3The Consultant shall not, without the prior written approval of Homes England, appoint any additional person to provide the Services, or appoint any person in place of any of the Key Personnel, the Designated Person or the Deputy Designated Person.
- 10.4If requested by Homes England, the Consultant shall procure that Key Personnel attend transaction review meetings at no cost to Homes England during the term of the Contract and upon its conclusion.
- 10.5The Consultant shall not, and shall take all reasonable steps to procure that no employee, servant or agent of the Consultant engaged in the provision of the Services shall, unlawfully discriminate within the meaning and scope of the provisions of the Sex Discrimination Act 1975, the Equality Act 2010 or the Human Rights Act 1998.
- 10.6The Consultant shall indemnify Homes England against all claims and proceedings, and all costs and expenses incurred in connection therewith, made or brought against Homes England by any person in respect of loss, damage or distress caused to that person by the disclosure, loss or destruction by the Consultant, its employees, servants or agents, of any "Personal Data" as defined in the Data Protection Legislation save where Homes England has authorised such disclosure or destruction.
- 10.7Homes England shall have the right, after discussion with the Designated Person, to require the removal of any person engaged in the performance of the Contract if, in the opinion of Homes England, that person's conduct or performance is or has been unsatisfactory. The Consultant will replace such person promptly with a person who shall previously have been approved in writing by Homes England.
- 10.8The Consultant shall ensure that its employees and anyone for whom it is vicariously liable or otherwise engages comply with any fire, safety and security guidelines and/or other Instructions issued by Homes England or its representatives whilst on the Premises.

11. VESTING OF MATERIAL, COPYRIGHT AND PUBLICATION OF RESULTS

- 11.1 All legal and equitable interest in any physical documents and the media upon which the same is recorded and all Intellectual Property Rights therein created by the Consultant or its employees, sub-contractors and sub-consultants in performance of the Contract shall vest in Homes England; save that the Consultant may retain a file copy of such records or data as may be required by the Consultant as evidence or otherwise in connection with any legal or regulatory requirements or recommendations by its professional body or insurers.
- 11.2In the event of information, data, designs, concepts, drawings, plans, inventions, sketches, specifications, concepts or records being recorded or maintained on any electronic or magnetic, optical or other machine readable medium, including but not limited to the hard disc drives of computing systems, the Consultant shall upon demand deliver up all such machine readable medium together with any copies thereof. If the same shall form a fixed and irremovable part of a larger system, the Consultant shall provide Homes England with a copy of all data and material so recorded and shall, upon written request to do so, delete and remove all records and data so held by the Consultant and forthwith provide Homes England with written confirmation of completion of such deletion and removal.
- 11.3By way of confirmation and perfection of legal title, the Consultant agrees to assign, or procure the assignment, to Homes England for the sum of £1 all Intellectual Property Rights created or developed pursuant to the Contract including any created or developed by sub-contractors or sub-consultants commissioned to carry out the Services or any

- part thereof and shall take such steps and provide such assistance as Homes England may reasonably require in defence or protection of the Intellectual Property Rights.
- 11.4Save as otherwise agreed in the Special Conditions and except where it is necessary in connection with the proper provision of the Services by the Consultant, the Consultant shall not, without the written consent of Homes England, reproduce any material mentioned in Clause 11.1 or do any other act in respect of such material which is restricted by Homes England's Intellectual Property Rights therein.
- 11.5The Consultant shall indemnify Homes England in respect of any Loss or Damage Homes England may incur in the event that any Intellectual Property Rights assigned by this Clause 11 are found to be invalid or impaired in any way or in the event of any claim by any third party that the exercise of the rights assigned by this Clause 11 infringes the rights of such third party.
- 11.6Notwithstanding the remainder of this Clause 11, the Consultant's Background IPR shall at all times belong to the Consultant or its third party licensors. The Consultant hereby grants to Homes England an irrevocable transferable, non-exclusive world-wide royalty-free licence to use any Consultant's Background Intellectual Property that is provided to Homes England or used by the Consultant as part of its provision of Services under this Agreement.

11.7The Consultant warrants that

- 11.7.1 it owns or has valid licences for (as appropriate) all Consultant's Background IPR and Intellectual Property Rights in any other third party materials that are necessary for the performance of the Consultant's obligations under the Contract; and
- 11.7.2 Homes England's full use of the same will not infringe the rights of the Consultant or any third party.

12. DUTY OF CONFIDENTIALITY

- 12.1 Each Party recognises that under this Contract it may receive Confidential Information belonging to the other.
- 12.2 Each Party agrees to treat all Confidential Information belonging to the other as confidential and not to disclose such Confidential Information or any other confidential information relating to Homes England or the Services arising or coming to its attention in the course of providing the Services to Homes England to any third party without the prior written consent of the other Party and agrees not to use such Confidential Information for any purpose other than that for which it is supplied under this Contract.
- 12.3The obligations of confidence referred to in Clause 12.2 shall not apply to any Confidential Information which:
 - is in, or which comes into, the public domain otherwise than by reason of a breach of this Contract or of any other duty of confidentiality relating to that information: or
 - is obtained from a third party without that third party being under an obligation (express or implied) to keep the information confidential; or

- is lawfully in the possession of the other Party before the date of this Contract and in respect of which that Party is not under an existing obligation of confidentiality; or
- is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information of the other Party.
- 12.4 Each Party will be permitted to disclose Confidential Information to the extent that it is required to do so:
 - to enable the disclosing party to perform its obligations under this Contract; or
 - by any applicable law or by a court, arbitral or administrative tribunal in the course of proceedings before it including without limitation any requirement for disclosure under FOIA or EIR and the Consultant acknowledges that any lists or schedules provided by it outlining Confidential Information are of indicative value only and Homes England may nevertheless be obliged to disclose such confidential information; or
 - by any Regulatory Body (including any investment exchange) acting in the course of proceedings before it or acting in the course of its duties; or
 - in order to give proper instructions to any professional adviser of that Party who also has an obligation to keep any such Confidential Information confidential.
- 12.5 The Consultant shall ensure that all Confidential Information obtained from Homes England under or in connection with this Contract:-
- 12.5.1 is given only to such of its employees, professional advisors or consultants engaged to advise it in connection with this Contract as is strictly necessary for the performance of this Contract and only to the extent necessary for the performance of this Contract;
- 12.5.2 is treated as confidential and not disclosed (without Homes England's prior written approval) or used by any such staff or professional advisors or consultants otherwise than for the purposes of this Contract;
- 12.5.3 where it is considered necessary in the opinion of Homes England the Consultant shall ensure that such staff, professional advisors or consultants sign a confidentiality undertaking before commencing work in connection with this Contract.
- 12.6 Nothing in this Clause 12 shall prevent Homes England:-
- 12.6.1 disclosing any Confidential Information for the purpose of:-
- 12.6.1.1 the examination and certification of Homes England's accounts; or
- 12.6.1.2 any examination pursuant to Section 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which Homes England has used its resources; or
- 12.6.2 disclosing any Confidential Information obtained from the Consultant:-
- 12.6.2.1 to any other department, office or agency of the Crown; or
- 12.6.2.2 to Parliament and Parliamentary Committees or if required by any Parliamentary reporting requirement;

- 12.6.2.3 on a confidential basis to a proposed successor body in connection with any assignment, novation or disposal of any of its rights, obligations or liabilities under this Contract.
- 12.6.2.4 to any person engaged in providing any services to Homes England for any purpose relating to or ancillary to this Contract or any person conducting a Government review:
- 12.6.3 provided that in disclosing information under Clause 12.6 b) (i), (ii), (iii) or (iv) Homes England discloses only the information which is necessary for the purpose concerned and requires that the information is treated in confidence and that a confidentiality undertaking is given where appropriate.
- 12.7 During the Consultancy Period and at anytime after termination of the Consultant's appointment under this Contract, (other than with the prior written permission of Homes England's General Counsel) the Consultant shall not:
- 12.7.1 publish any statement, orally or in writing, relating to Homes England which might damage Homes England's reputation or that of any of its officers or employees;
- 12.7.2 make any communication to the press or any journalist or broadcaster touching or concerning the Contract or the performance of it by either party without the prior written approval of the Nominated Officer save where such disclosure is in the public interest.
- 12.8Nothing in this Clause 13 shall prevent either Party from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of the Contract in the course of its normal business, to the extent that this does not result in a disclosure of Confidential Information or an infringement of Intellectual Property Rights.

13 HOMES ENGLAND DATA

- 13.1 The Consultant shall not delete or remove any proprietary notices contained within or relating to Homes England Data.
- 13.2 The Consultant shall not store, copy, disclose, or use Homes England Data except as necessary for the performance by the Consultant of its obligations under this Contract or as otherwise expressly authorised in writing by Homes England.
- 13.3 To the extent that Homes England Data is held and/or processed by the Consultant, the Consultant shall supply that Homes England Data to Homes England as requested by Homes England in the format specified from time to time.
- 13.4 The Consultant shall take responsibility for preserving the integrity of Homes England Data and preventing the corruption or loss of Homes England Data.
- 13.5 The Consultant shall perform secure back-ups of all Homes England Data and shall ensure that up-to-date back-ups are stored off-site. The Consultant shall ensure that such back-ups are available to Homes England at all times upon request.
- 13.6 The Consultant shall ensure that any system on which the Consultant holds any Homes England Data, including back-up data, is a secure system that complies with the Security Policy.
- 13.7 If at any time the Consultant suspects or has reason to believe that Homes England Data has or may become corrupted, lost or sufficiently degraded in any way for any reason,

then the Consultant shall notify Homes England immediately and inform Homes England of the remedial action the Consultant proposes to take.

14 PROVISION OF INFORMATION

- 14.1Homes England shall make available free of charge such information in its possession as the Consultant may reasonably require for the proper performance of its duties under the Contract.
- 14.2The Consultant shall not be responsible for any delay in the provision of the Services to the extent that the same results from any failure or delay by Homes England to supply information in compliance with Clause 14.1.

15 INSURANCE

- 15.1 The Consultant shall take out and maintain policies of insurance as are set out in Schedule 1 and where an Instruction requires a higher level of insurance that that specified in Schedule 1, take out and maintain policies of insurance as required by the Instructing Officer. The Consultant agrees to maintain such insurance at all times until 12 years after expiry of the Consultancy Period (or, if later, 12 years after the date upon which the Consultant completes the provision of Services pursuant to an Instruction), provided that such insurance continues to be available at commercially reasonable rates and upon commercially reasonable terms which it would not be imprudent for the Consultant to accept having regard (inter alia) to the premium charged, the terms proposed and the duties undertaken by the Consultant in relation to any task or works in respect of which the Consultant is instructed pursuant hereto.
- 15.2The Consultant shall, if required by Homes England, produce to it documentary proof that insurance satisfying the requirements of Clause 15.1 is being maintained by it.
- 15.3If the Consultant becomes in default of its obligations to insure or continue to insure as set out in this Clause 15, the Consultant shall pay or allow to Homes England on demand any sum of money reasonably expended by Homes England to effect insurance against any risk or amount in respect of which the default shall have occurred and Homes England may deduct such sum (or part thereof) from any sums due or to become due to the Consultant under this Contract.
- 15.4The Consultant warrants to Homes England that prior to the execution of this Contract it has (if required by the terms of its insurance) made full disclosure to its insurers of the existence and contents of this Contract, and as may otherwise be required to fulfil its obligations of good faith and full and frank disclosure to its insurers, and they have not advised the Consultant that the cover required under this Contract is, or may be, declined.
- 15.5Any insurance required to be taken out by the Consultant under this Contract shall not include any condition which may adversely affect the rights of Homes England to proceed directly against the insurers pursuant to and in the circumstances contemplated by the Third Parties (Rights Against Insurers) Act 2010. The Consultant shall not compromise, settle or waive any claim which it may have under any insurance policy taken out in accordance with this Contract, in respect of any liability which the Consultant may incur under this Contract, which may in any way prejudice the ability of Homes England to recover the full amount of any claim Homes England may be lawfully entitled to.
- 15.6For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that nothing in this Clause 15 shall relieve the Consultant from any of his obligations and liabilities under the Contract.

16 SAFETY SCHEMES IN PROCUREMENT (SSIP)

- 16.1 Except as set out in clause 16.3, the Consultant shall remain registered and compliant with a pre- qualification scheme which is a member of SSIP at all times during the Consultancy Period.
- 16.2 The Consultant shall, if required by Homes England, produce to it documentary evidence that registration with a SSIP approved scheme is being maintained by it.
- 16.3 Where the Consultant is not a member of SSIP and does not become a member of SSIP during the Consultancy Period, it shall maintain the arrangements set out in the Consultant's Response to the ITT, at all times during the Consultancy Period.
- 16.4 For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that nothing in this Clause 16 shall relieve the Consultant from any of his obligations and liabilities under this Contract.

17 MODERN SLAVERY

- 17.1The Consultant shall:
- 17.1.1 comply with all applicable anti-slavery and human trafficking laws, statutes, regulations and codes from time to time in force including but not limited to the Modern Slavery Act 2015; and
- 17.1.2 comply with the Modern Slavery Policy; and
- 17.1.3 not engage in any activity, practice or conduct that would constitute an offence under Sections 1, 2 or 4 of the Modern Slavery Act 2015 if such activity, practice or conduct were carried out in the UK.
- 17.2 The Consultant represents, warrants and undertakes that it conducts its business in a manner that is consistent with the Modern Slavery Policy.
- 17.3 Without prejudice to the general application of clauses 17.1 and 17.2 above, if in the course of providing the Services the Consultant becomes aware of, or has any concerns that, a person or persons may be being held in slavery or servitude or are otherwise being required to perform forced or compulsory labour, it shall immediately report such concerns to Homes England's Head of Financial Crime Compliance.

18 **INDEMNITY**

The Consultant shall indemnify and hold harmless Homes England against any liability which Homes England may incur to any person whatsoever and against any claims, demands, costs and/or expenses sustained, incurred or payable by Homes England to the extent that the same arises by reason of any breach of this Contract or an Instruction or any tortious act or omission on the Consultant's part (and/or any third party to whom the Consultant has subcontracted the performance of the Consultant's obligations or part thereof) in the performance of the Consultant's obligations under and in connection with this Contract and any Instruction.

19 LIABILITY OF HOMES ENGLAND

- 19.1 Subject to clause 19.2, Homes England shall not be liable to the Consultant or Public Sector Bodies in respect of:
 - 19.1.1 any breach of this contract by the Consultant and/or a Public Sector Body;
 - **19.1.2** any failure, act or omission by Homes England in relation to this contract or the project tendering procedure;
 - **19.1.3** any representation, statement or tortious act or omission, or negligence, arising under or in connection with this contract:
 - 19.1.4 loss of profits;
 - 19.1.5 loss of business:
 - 19.1.6 depletion of goodwill or similar losses;
 - **19.1.7** loss of anticipated savings;
 - **19.1.8** loss of contract:
 - 19.1.9 misrepresentation.
- 19.2Nothing in this contract limits or excludes the liability of Homes England for:
 - **19.2.1** death or personal injury resulting from its negligence;
 - **19.2.2** any damage or liability incurred as a result of fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation by Homes England.

20 LOSS OR DAMAGE

- 20.1 If in connection with the provision of Services and/or the Consultant's appointment under the Contract, any Loss or Damage arises or the Consultant becomes aware that any Loss or Damage has arisen, or is likely to arise, as a result of the negligence, breach of statutory or contractual duty, omission or default of or by the Consultant, the Consultant shall as soon as is reasonably practicable notify Homes England of the actual or likely Loss or Damage and, unless Homes England otherwise directs, use all reasonable endeavours at its own expense to prevent, limit and (to the extent it is able) make good such Loss or Damage. For the avoidance of doubt, the Consultant shall not be paid for any work undertaken by it or on its behalf in making good such Loss or Damage.
- 20.2If the Consultant is unable to make good any Loss or Damage in accordance with Clause 20.1 to the reasonable satisfaction of Homes England, who shall have absolute discretion, the Consultant shall indemnify and keep indemnified Homes England from and against all Loss or Damage it may suffer, or incur, including remedying the same.
- 20.3No liability shall attach to the Consultant pursuant to Clause 20.1 and/or Clause 20.2 to the extent that:
 - 20.3.1 the Loss or Damage would not have arisen but for the neglect or default by Homes England, or any other consultant or agent appointed by Homes England from whom Homes England is able to recover in full in respect of such Loss or Damage;

- 20.3.2 the circumstances giving rise to the Loss or Damage are outside the reasonable control of, and not reasonably foreseeable by, the Consultant;
- 20.3.3 the Loss or Damage is fully mitigated by Homes England.
- 20.4Clause 20.3 shall not operate so as to limit the Consultant's liability in connection with Loss or Damage relating to personal injury to or the death of any persons caused or contributed to by the Consultant, its employees, agents or servants or any subcontractors or sub-consultants engaged by the Consultant and/or any of their employees, servants or agents.
- 20.5Homes England shall forthwith notify the Consultant of any claim made or threatened, or proceedings brought, against it in respect of any Loss or Damage for which the Consultant may be liable under this Clause 20.
- 20.6No action or proceedings under or arising out of or in connection with this Contract whether in contract or in tort, negligence, for breach of statutory duty or otherwise shall be commenced against the Consultant after the expiry of 12 years after the completion of the Services or such earlier dates as may be prescribed by law.

21 REMEDIES AND WAIVERS

- 21.1No delay or omission on the part of Homes England in exercising any right, power or remedy provided by law or under this Contract or any other documents referred to in it shall prejudice the rights, powers or remedies of any party contained in this Contract or operate as a waiver of any of the same.
- 21.2A waiver by Homes England of a breach of or default under any of the terms of this Contract, whether by conduct or otherwise, shall not constitute a waiver of any other previous or subsequent breach or default, shall not affect the other terms of this Contract and shall not prevent Homes England from subsequently requiring compliance with the waived obligation. Any such waiver must be in writing and may be given subject to any conditions thought fit by Homes England. Unless otherwise expressly stated, any waiver shall be effective only in the particular instance and only for the purpose for which it is given.
- 21.3The single or partial exercise of any right, power or remedy provided by law or under this Contract shall not preclude or impair any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy.
- 21.4The rights, powers and remedies provided in this Contract are cumulative and are in addition to and without prejudice to any rights or remedies provided by law.

22 TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

22.1 Without prejudice to any rights and remedies which Homes England may possess whether by virtue of the terms of this Contract and/or at law or otherwise Homes England may, by notice in writing, at any time, notify the Consultant of:

22.1.1 a failure to:

- 22.1.1.1 provide the Services for which a KPI (Schedule 15) has been agreed and marked as Priority Level 1 in accordance with any individual Service Level; and/or;
- 22.1.1.2 achieve an Annual Service Level Percentage of more than 65%;
- 22.1.1.3 achieve a Project Level KPI as set out in the relevant Instruction;

- 22.1.1.4 its election to suspend, postpone or cancel any work being carried out by the Consultant pursuant to the Contract either as a whole or in relation to any individual task or matter (including for the avoidance of doubt any Instruction) in respect of which the Consultant may have been instructed.
- 22.2Where the Consultant has been notified in accordance with Clause 22.1 of its failure to perform, Homes England may, without prejudice to any other remedy it may have:-
 - 22.2.1 prohibit or place limitations on the Consultant's ability to receive Instructions for the period specified in such notice; and/or
 - 22.2.2 request a rectification meeting;
 - 22.2.3 request from the Consultant that, at the Consultant's own expense and as specified by Homes England, it reschedules and carries out the work in a manner satisfactory to Homes England, which may include rectifying work done or repeating the provision of any of the Services within such period as Homes England may specify by such written notice; or
 - 22.2.4 withhold or reduce payments to the Consultant, as Homes England shall deem appropriate in each particular case.
- 22.3If the provision of Services is suspended, postponed or cancelled in accordance with Clause 22.1 for longer than 6 months, the Consultant may request in writing that the provision of those Services by it be resumed and, unless written instructions to resume are given by Homes England to the Consultant within 28 days after such request, the employment of the Consultant in relation to the suspended, postponed or cancelled Services shall determine upon expiry of such 28 day period.
- 22.4Without prejudice to any other right it may have to terminate this Contract and/or any Instruction, Homes England may at any time, and without giving reasons, serve written notice on the Consultant of its intention to terminate the Contract and/or any Instruction, and the Contract and/or any Instruction shall be terminated with immediate effect upon service of such notice.
- 22.5Subject to the provisions of Clause 22.1 the Consultant may, upon giving reasonable notice to Homes England serve written notice on Homes England of its intention to terminate the Contract and the Contract shall, upon expiry of such notice be terminated.

23 CONSEQUENCES OF TERMINATION

- 23.1In the event that this Contract and/or any Instruction is terminated, or that the provision of Services by the Consultant is suspended, postponed or cancelled by Homes England, the following provisions shall apply:
 - 23.1.1 the Consultant shall take immediate steps to bring an end to the Services concerned or, as Homes England may direct, complete the Services concerned in an orderly manner, but with all reasonable speed and economy and shall within such period from the date of such termination, suspension, postponement or cancellation as Homes England shall specify deliver to Homes England all Homes England Property in its possession or under its control or any material in respect of which the Intellectual Property Rights are vested in a form usable by Homes England together with all correspondence and documentation in the possession or control of the Consultant relating to

- the Services. The Consultant hereby relinquishes any lien on such material to which it may be entitled;
- 23.1.2 any sum or amount due or accruing from the Consultant to Homes England may be set off against any sum or amount due or accruing from Homes England to the Consultant as Homes England in its absolute discretion considers reasonable and appropriate in the circumstances;
- 23.1.3 the Consultant shall submit an invoice to Homes England within 28 days of such termination, suspension, postponement or cancellation setting out its bona fide assessment of its fees up to and including the date of termination, suspension, postponement or cancellation together with a narrative. Such fees may include, at the discretion of Homes England, all reasonable costs necessarily and properly incurred by the Consultant in relation to the orderly cessation of the provision of the Services;
- 23.1.4 Homes England may make all arrangements which are in its view necessary to procure the orderly completion of the Services including entering into similar contractual arrangements to those set out in this Contract with a third party;
- 23.1.5 where the Contract has been terminated by reason of failure to perform as specified in Clause 22.1 and the total costs reasonably and properly incurred by Homes England by reason of such arrangements exceed the amount that would have been payable to the Consultant for the completion of the Services which the Consultant had been instructed to provide the excess shall be recoverable from the Consultant and may be set off against any amount withheld by Homes England under clause 23.1(b) or otherwise;
- 23.1.6 Homes England shall pay the Consultant's invoice in accordance with Clause 24 and Schedule 2. In the event that the suspended, postponed or cancelled Services are resumed Homes England's payment pursuant hereto shall be regarded as payment on account of the Consultant's fees payable in respect of the resumed Services.
- 23.2Save as expressly set out in this Contract, the Consultant shall not be entitled to any compensation or loss and/or expense, loss of profit or damages whatsoever for suspension, postponement or cancellation of the Services or termination of the Contract and/or any Instruction.
- 23.3The provisions of this Contract shall continue to bind each party insofar as and for as long as may be necessary to give effect to their respective rights and obligations hereunder.

24 REMUNERATION AND OPEN BOOK DATA

- 24.1Homes England shall pay the Consultant's Fees in consideration for the complete and satisfactory provision of the Services.
- 24.2The Consultant's Fees shall be determined and shall be payable in accordance with Schedule 2. The Consultant shall comply with Schedule 2 and acknowledges that invoices in respect of individual Instructions will only be processed for payment by Homes England where:
 - 24.2.1 There exists a current Instruction on the Instruction Database;
 - 24.2.2 A purchase order has been raised via the Instruction Database;

- 24.2.3 The current Instruction is quoted on the invoice; and
- 24.2.4 Homes England has been invoiced in accordance with Part 5 of Schedule 2.
- **24.3**The Consultant acknowledges the importance to Homes England of financial transparency objectives and Homes England's need for complete transparency in the way in which Consultant's Fees are calculated.
- 24.4During the Term and for a period of 7 years following the end of the Term the Consultant shall for all individual Instructions valued above £500,000 per annum:
 - 24.4.1 maintain and retain the Open Book Data
 - 24.4.2 disclose and allow Homes England and or the agents appointed by Homes England to carry out an audit, access to the Open Book Data

25 CORRUPTION

- 25.1 The Consultant undertakes that neither it nor its employees, servants, advisers or agents shall receive or agree to receive from any person, or offer or agree to give to, or procure for, any person, any gift or consideration of any kind, as an inducement or reward for doing or forbearing to do or having done or forborne to do any action in relation to the obtaining or the execution of the Contract or any other contract to which Homes England is a party.
- 25.2In the event of a breach of Clause 25.1, or the Consultant or any person employed by it or acting on its behalf (with or without its knowledge), committing any offence under the Bribery Act 2010 in relation to the Contract or any other contract to which Homes England is party, Homes England shall be entitled to recover from the Consultant the amount or value of any gift or consideration received, or paid or procured by the Consultant, its employees, representatives or on its behalf.
- 25.3The Consultant shall not conspire with any person to do any of the acts mentioned in this Clause 25.

26 ANTI-MONEY LAUNDERING

- 26.1The Consultant will comply with any anti-money laundering legislation relevant to its business or the Services including but not limited to the Proceeds of Crime Act 2002, the Terrorism Act 2000 and the Money Laundering Regulations 2007.
- 26.2In the event that the Consultant remits monies to Homes England, the Consultant will endeavour to ensure that monies are transferred from an account held with a UK or EU authorised credit institution. In any event, the Consultant will satisfy itself as to the source of the funds being remitted, and, in particular, that it does not suspect the funds to represent the proceeds of crime.
- 26.3The Consultant will respond to any request from Homes England as to the source of any monies received by Homes England and will assist Homes England in any investigations as to potential money laundering, whether on request from Homes England or any relevant law enforcement agency.
- 26.4The Consultant will indemnify Homes England in respect of any loss to Homes England resulting, directly or indirectly, from the Consultant's failure to comply with this Clause 26.

27 ANTI-BRIBERY

- 27.1 The Consultant shall:
 - 27.1.1 comply with all applicable laws, statutes, regulations, and codes relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 (**Requirements**);
 - 27.1.2 not engage in any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 or 6 of the Bribery Act 2010 if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK;
 - 27.1.3 comply with Homes England's Ethical, Anti-bribery and Anti-corruption Policies a copy of which is available here: http://www.gov.uk/government/collections/ethical-policies, in each case as Homes England or the relevant industry body may update from time to time (Relevant Policies).
 - 27.1.4 have and shall maintain in place throughout the term of this Contract its own policies and procedures, including but not limited to adequate procedures under the Bribery Act 2010, to ensure compliance with the Requirements, the Relevant Policies and clause 27.1(b), and will enforce them where appropriate;
 - 27.1.5 immediately report to Homes England's Chief Risk Officer any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by the Consultant in connection with the performance of this agreement;
 - 27.1.6 if required by Homes England, produce a written certificate to it signed by an officer of the Consultant, confirming compliance with this clause 27 by the Consultant and all persons associated with it under clause 27.2. The Consultant shall provide such supporting evidence of compliance as Homes England may reasonably request.
- 27.2 The Consultant shall ensure that any person associated with the Consultant who is performing services or providing goods in connection with this Contract does so only on the basis of a written contract which imposes on and secures from such person terms equivalent to those imposed on the Consultant in this clause 27 (Relevant Terms). The Consultant shall be responsible for the observance and performance by such persons of the Relevant Terms, and shall be directly liable to Homes England for any breach by such persons of any of the Relevant Terms.
- 27.3 Breach of this clause 27 shall entitle Homes England, forthwith and without any liability to the Consultant, to terminate this Contract.
- 27.4 For the purpose of this clause 27, the meaning of adequate procedures and foreign public official and whether a person is associated with another person shall be determined in accordance with section 7(2) of the Bribery Act 2010 (and any guidance issued under section 9 of that Act), sections 6(5) and 6(6) of that Act and section 8 of that Act respectively. For the purposes of this clause 27 a person

associated with the Consultant includes but is not limited to any subcontractor of the Consultant.

28 **DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

28.1 All disputes and differences arising out of or in connection with this Contract including in relation to any non-contractual obligation (a **Dispute**) shall be resolved pursuant to the terms of this clause 28.

28.2 Negotiation

- 28.2.1 In the event that a party considers that a Dispute exists, such party shall serve a notice upon the other party (a **Notice of Dispute**) giving brief details of the Dispute and in the first instance the Consultant Nominated Officer and Agency Nominated Officer (**Nominated Officers**) shall use their reasonable endeavours to resolve such Dispute amicably and in good faith and in accordance with this clause 28.2.
- 28.2.2 If there has been no resolution of the dispute within 30 days of the referral to Nominated Officers, the Dispute shall be referred to chief executive of the Consultant and the chief executive officer of Homes England (together, the **Chief Executives**).
- 28.2.3 The Chief Executives shall meet within ten (10) Working Days (or such other longer period not exceeding twenty (20) Working Days as the parties may agree) of such referral to attempt to resolve the Dispute. Any unanimous resolution of the Chief Executives shall be recorded in writing and signed by them and shall be final and binding unless the parties agree otherwise.

28.3Referral to Expert

- 28.3.1 If there has been no resolution of the dispute within twenty (20) days of the referral to Chief Executives either Party may give to the other written notice referring the dispute to a suitably qualified independent Expert for determination in accordance with this clause.
- 28.3.2 The Expert shall be required to prepare a written decision and give notice (including a copy) of the decision to the Parties within a maximum of three months of the matter being referred to the Expert.
- 28.3.3 If the Expert dies or becomes unwilling or incapable of acting, or does not deliver the decision within the time required by this clause then:
 - 28.3.3.1 either Party may apply to the Relevant Body to discharge the Expert and to appoint a replacement Expert with the required expertise; and
 - 28.3.3.2 this clause shall apply in relation to the new Expert as if he were the first Expert appointed.
- 28.3.4 All matters under this clause must be conducted, and the Expert's decision shall be written, in the English language.

- 28.3.5 The Parties shall be entitled to make submissions to the Expert (including oral submissions) and shall provide (or procure the provision to) the Expert with such assistance and documents as the Expert reasonably requires for the purpose of reaching a decision.
- 28.3.6 To the extent not provided for by this clause, the Expert may in his reasonable discretion determine such other procedures to assist with the conduct of the determination as he considers just or appropriate, including (to the extent he considers necessary) instructing professional advisers to assist him in reaching his determination.
- 28.3.7 Each Party shall (with reasonable promptness) supply each other with all information and give each other access to all documentation and personnel as the other Party reasonably requires to make a submission under this clause.
- 28.3.8 The Expert shall act as an expert and not as an arbitrator. The Expert shall determine the matter in dispute (which may include any issue involving the interpretation of any provision of this Contract, his jurisdiction to determine the matters and issues referred to him or his terms of reference). The Expert's written decision on the matters referred to him shall be final and binding on the parties in the absence of manifest error or fraud.
- 28.3.9 Each Party shall bear its own costs in relation to the reference to the Expert. The Expert's fees and any costs properly incurred by him in arriving at his determination (including any fees and costs of any advisers appointed by the Expert) shall be borne by the Parties equally or in such other proportions as the Expert shall direct.

28.4Submission to courts

28.4.1 Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time Homes England, at its sole discretion, may choose to submit any Dispute before the courts of the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of England and Wales. If a process pursuant to either clause 28.2 and/or 28.3 has been initiated, at the time that Homes England chooses to submit the matter to the courts of England and Wales, then it is agreed that such process is to be immediately discontinued without any binding determination being made. Each party hereby irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of England and Wales.

29 SERVICE OF NOTICES

- 29.1 Any notice or other communication to be made or given under this Contract shall be in writing and may be delivered by hand, or prepaid first class post.
- 29.2Any such notice or other communication shall be addressed as provided in Clause 29.4, and if so addressed, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made as follows:
 - 29.2.1 if delivered by hand, on the first Business Day following delivery;
 - 29.2.2 if sent by prepaid first class post, on the second Business Day after posting if the address of the recipient is in the country of despatch, otherwise on the seventh Business Day after posting.

- 29.3In proving service, it shall be sufficient to prove that the envelope containing the notice or other communication was properly addressed and delivered either by hand to that address or into the custody of the postal authorities as a prepaid first class post letter.
- 29.4The relevant addressee and address of each party for the purposes of this Contract, subject to 29.5, are as set out in Part 3 of Schedule 5.
- 29.5 Either party may notify the other party to this Contract of a change to its name, relevant addressee or address provided that such notification shall be in accordance with this Clause 29.
- 29.6For the purposes of this Clause 29, "Business Day" means any day which is not a Saturday, a Sunday or a public holiday in the place at or to which the notice is left or sent.

30 ACCOUNTS, DOCUMENTS ETC

- 30.1 During the Consultancy Period and for a period of 2 years after the date of expiry of the Consultancy Period or termination of the Contract, if requested by Homes England, the Consultant shall at its own cost retain at premises approved by Homes England such accounts, documents (including working documents) and records as Homes England or the Nominated Officer may request.
- 30.2Upon written request by Homes England, the Consultant shall as soon as practicable provide to Homes England any document mentioned in Clause 30.1.

31 ASSIGNMENT

- 31.1The Consultant shall not, without the prior written consent of Homes England, assign, delegate, charge or transfer any right or obligation under the Contract, to any other person.
- 31.2Homes England may assign, delegate, charge or transfer any right or obligation under the Contract to any successor body with the consent of the Consultant save in respect of a statutory transfer where such consent will not be required.

32 SUB-CONTRACTORS AND SPECIALIST ADVICE

- 32.1Save as otherwise agreed or specified in the Special Conditions (if any) the Consultant shall not, without the prior written consent of the Nominated Officer (or as otherwise expressly stated in the Special Conditions) sub-contract, whether in whole or in part, to any person its obligation to provide the Services to Homes England or otherwise delegate any of its obligations under the Contract. The decision whether to permit sub-contracting shall be at Homes England's absolute discretion.
- 32.2When requesting consent to sub-contract, the Consultant shall provide the following information about the proposed sub-contractor to Homes England:
 - 32.2.1 name, registered office and company number;
 - 32.2.2 scope/description of proposed Services to be sub-contracted;
 - 32.2.3 where the proposed sub-contractor is an affiliate of the Consultant, evidence that demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Homes England that the proposed sub-contract has been agreed on an arms length basis; and

- 32.2.4 the sub-contract price expressed as a percentage of the total projected Consultant's Fees over the period of the relevant Instruction or this Framework Agreement (as appropriate).
- 32.3 The Consultant shall provide such other information as may be required by Homes England.
- 32.4Any sub-contracts entered into, subject to Clause 32.1, must be in writing and in a form prescribed by or otherwise approved in advance by Homes England. All such contracts should, so far as practicable and appropriate, be in a form similar to the form of this Contract and any sub-contractor appointed thereunder will, in the event that Homes England so elects, be required to enter into a direct contractual relationship with Homes England in a form required by Homes England and to owe it a duty of care. The Consultant shall ensure that any Intellectual Property Rights designed, created, developed or made by any sub-contractor shall vest in and belong to Homes England.
- 32.5The Consultant will not obtain Counsel's or other legal opinion or otherwise engage the services of Counsel or other legal specialists on behalf of Homes England without the prior written authority of the person appointed from time to time as General Counsel of Homes England and the Nominated Officer.
- 32.6If, subject to the provisions of this Clause 32, the Consultant engages the services of another person to provide a report to the Consultant and/or Homes England, the Consultant will, if required by Homes England, procure that the person providing such report enters into a direct contractual relationship with any third party intending to rely on the contents of such report (in a form required by Homes England or the third party as appropriate), thereby affording such third party a duty of care and enabling it to rely upon the contents of such report.
- 32.7Save as otherwise agreed in Schedule 2, fees payable under sub-contracts shall be paid by the Consultant and provided for in the invoice to be submitted to Homes England in accordance with Clause 24.
- 32.8In relation to any sub-contracting pursuant to Clause 32.1:
 - 32.8.1 the Consultant shall be responsible to Homes England in law or otherwise for all such sub-contracted work and such sub-contracting shall not modify, diminish, reduce or in any other way affect the liability and/or obligations of the Consultant under this Contract and/or at law or otherwise;
 - 32.8.2 the Consultant's Fees shall not be increased by any amounts payable by the Consultant to its sub-contractors;
 - 32.8.3 the Consultant shall be liable to Homes England for the tortious acts and omissions of the person performing any sub-contracted work; and
 - 32.8.4 the Consultant shall procure appropriate warranties from the person performing any sub-contracted work (in a form required by Homes England).
 - 32.8.5 The Consultant shall include in its contracts with its direct subcontractors and suppliers anti slavery and human trafficking provisions that are at least as onerous as those set out in clauses 17.1 and 17.2 and require that each of its direct subcontractors and suppliers comply with all applicable anti-slavery and human trafficking laws, statutes, regulations and codes from time to time in force including but not limited to the Modern Slavery Act 2015.

33 OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR BODY MANAGEMENT INFORMATION

- 33.1 On all individual other Public Sector Body Instructions procured through a direct award, in addition to any other management information requirements set out in this Contract, the Consultant agrees and acknowledges that it shall, at no charge, provide timely, full, accurate and complete Other Public Sector Body management information reports to Homes England which incorporate the data described in the Management Information Reporting Template which is set out at Schedule 16.
- 33.2 The other Public Sector Body management information reports shall be provided in the correct format as required by the Management Information Reporting Template at Schedule 16 and any guidance issued by Homes England from time to time. The Consultant shall use the initial Management Information Reporting Template which may be changed from time to time (including the data required and/or format) by Homes England by issuing a replacement version. Homes England shall give at least 30 days' notice in writing of any such change and shall specify the date from which it must be used.
- 33.3 The Consultant further agrees and acknowledges that it may not make any amendment to the current other Public Sector Body Management Information Reporting Template without the prior written approval of Homes England.
- 33.4 Failure to provide the information requested will render the Framework Member inactive until the Nominated officer has received the requested information.

34 CYBER ESSENTIALS CERTIFICATION

- 34.1 Except as set out in clause 34.3, the Consultant shall maintain a valid Cyber Essentials Basic Certification at all times during the Consultancy Period.
- 34.2 The Consultant shall, if required by Homes England, produce to it documentary proof that a certification satisfying the requirements of Clause 34.1 is being maintained by it.
- 34.3 Where the Consultant did not at the Commencement Date hold a Cyber Essentials Basic Certification, it shall maintain the arrangements set out in the Consultant's Response to the ITT at all times during the Consultancy Period.
- 34.4 The Consultant may produce a valid Cyber Essentials Basic Certification as a suitable alternative to the requirement set out in 34.3.
- 34.5 For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that nothing in this Clause 34 shall relieve the Consultant from any of his obligations and liabilities under this Contract.

35 FRAMEWORK MANAGEMENT

The Consultant shall comply with the provisions of Schedule 15.

36 NOVATION

At the request of Homes England from time to time, whether before or after the completion of the Services, the Consultant shall execute as deeds and deliver to Homes England within seven days of any such request a deed of novation in relation to this Contract or a particular Instruction in the form set out in Schedule 9 with such amendments as Homes England may reasonably require in favour of a third party.

37 JOINT AND SEVERAL LABILITY

Where the Consultant is a joint venture consisting of two or more persons who have each entered into this Contract with Homes England each such person is jointly and severally liable to Homes England in respect of any act, omission or default arising under this Contract (and/or any Instruction) by any person to that joint venture and, for the avoidance of doubt, any reference to the "Consultant", "parties" or "party" (when applicable to the Consultant) shall refer to the parties forming the joint venture both jointly and severally and any breach of this Contract (and/or any Instruction) by any one of such parties shall entitle Homes England to exercise any right, remedy or power (whether under this Contract (any Instruction) and/or under applicable law) against any or all parties forming the "Consultant".

38 LIMIT OF LIABILITY

- 38.1 Notwithstanding any other term of this contract the total liability of the Consultant to Homes England under or in connection with this contract whether in contract, tort, for breach of statutory duty or otherwise shall be limited to [Lot 1 £10,000,000 (Ten Million pounds)] [Lot 2 £5,000,000 (Five million pounds)], for each and every claim save that the Consultant's liability shall be unlimited in respect of:
- 38.1.1 Death or personal injury caused by its negligence, or that of its employees, agents or sub-contractors (as applicable);
- 38.1.2 Fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation by it or its employees;
- 38.1.3 Breach of any obligation as to title implied by section 12 of the Sale of Goods Act 1979 or section 2 of the Supply of Goods and Services Act 1982;
- 38.1.4 Any liability to the extent it cannot be limited or excluded by Law;
- 38.1.5 The Consultant's liabilities in respect of the indemnities in Clause 11.5 (Vesting of Material, Copyright and Publication of Results), Clause 40.4 (Status and Tax Liabilities) and Clause 10.6 and paragraph 2.17 of Schedule 8 (Personal Data); and
- 38.1.6 Intentional, maliciously negligent or wilfully negligent actions or omissions of the Consultant, its employees, agents or sub-contractors (as applicable).
- 38.2 For the avoidance of doubt, the parties acknowledge and agree that the Consultant's liability as set out in this clause 38 also applies to any individual Instruction from Homes England (and any instruction from a Public Sector Body pursuant to clause 2.13), unless the Consultant's liability has been specifically and differently provided for in such Instruction (or instruction from a Public Sector Body as the case may be) PROVIDED THAT liability for the matters set out in clause 38.1 for which liability is unlimited, shall remain unlimited.
- 38.3 In relation to claims relating to contamination, pollution, fire safety and (for the non-mandatory services in Lot 1 only) asbestos, for any period where professional indemnity insurance cover is not available for the amount referred to in clause 38.1 above, at commercially reasonable rates and upon commercially reasonable terms, then the Consultant's liability to Homes England in relation to such claims shall be capped at such sum as would be available on such terms, provided that such sum shall not be less than £5,000,000 (five million pounds) in aggregate.

39 AUTHORITY

- 39.1 The Consultant shall have no authority to act on Homes England's behalf in relation to any of the following matters without the prior written consent of Homes England:
 - 39.1.1 the making of any alteration to or omission from the design of a project approved or agreed by Homes England;
 - 39.1.2 save in an emergency the issuing of any instruction, giving of any approval or doing of any other thing which would or might increase the cost of a project or which would or might delay completion of a project;
- 39.1.3 entering into any agreement, or agreeing any amendment to the terms of any contract which Homes England enters into in connection with a project or the waiver, abandonment or settlement of any right, remedy or claim which Homes England may have against any party.

40 STATUS AND TAX LIABILITIES

- 40.1 The Consultant represents and warrants that the Services will be supplied and provided in a manner that does not fall within Chapter 10, Part 2 of the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 (ITEPA).
- 40.2 Save where clause 40.3 applies, the Consultant agrees that any and all Consultant Personnel provided to supply the Services under the terms of this contract shall be provided:
- 40.2.1 via a company registered as an accredited member of the Freelancer & Contractor Services Association (FCSA), where such Consultant Personnel do not own any shares in such FCSA registered company, and as employees of the FCSA registered company with all payments made to such Consultant Personnel by the FSCA registered company in return for their services under this contract being paid subject to deduction of income tax and national insurance contributions in full via PAYE at the rates required by law, OR
- 40.2.2 by employees or members of the Consultant whose only remuneration from the Consultant is subject to deduction of income tax and national insurance contributions in full via PAYE at the rates required by law.
- 40.3 This clause 40.3 applies where, in relation to a person provided by the Consultant to supply the Services under the terms of this contract, the Consultant is an intermediary within the meaning of Sections 61M, 61O and 61P Chapter 10 ITEPA 2003.
 - 40.3.1 The Consultant shall, no later than the date of the contract, notify Homes England that clause 40.3 applies in relation to one or more persons, and provide such details as Homes England may require AND
 - 40.3.2 Clause 40.2.2 shall not apply in relation to such persons and the Consultant shall provide all such persons under clause 40.2.1 only
- 40.4 The Consultant agrees to indemnify and keep indemnified Homes England in respect of any claims that may be made by the relevant authorities against Homes England in respect of income tax or National Insurance or similar contributions relating to the Services including those relating to any failure of Homes England to provide a status determination statement to any person provided by the Consultant where this clause has been breached.

41 WARRANTIES

41.2 The Consultant warrants, represents and undertakes for the duration of the Consultancy Period that:

- 41.2.1 it has and will continue to hold all necessary (if any) regulatory approvals from the Regulatory Bodies necessary to perform the Consultant's obligations under this Contract;
- 41.2.2 as at the Commencement Date all statements and representations in the Consultant's Responses to the ITT are to the best of its knowledge, information and belief, true and accurate and that it will advise Homes England of any fact, matter or circumstance of which it may become aware which would render any such statement or representation to be false or misleading;
- 41.2.3 it shall at all times comply with Law in carrying out its obligations under this Contract.

42 THIRD PARTY RIGHTS

For the purposes of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 Homes England and the Consultant do not intend to confer, and nothing in this Contract shall be construed as conferring, on a third party a benefit or a right to enforce a term of this Agreement except that a Public Sector Body utilising the Property Professional Services Framework in accordance with this Contract shall have the benefit of being able to enforce its rights under this Contract against the Consultant

43 GENERAL

- 43.2 The Consultant shall comply with the provisions of Schedule 8 and Schedule 10.
- 43.3 This Contract and the other documents referred to herein constitute the entire agreement between the parties relating to the Services to be provided by the Consultant and supersede any previous agreements or arrangements and undertakings between the parties in respect of the provision of Services by the Consultant. The Consultant acknowledges that in entering into this Contract it has not relied on any representation, warranty or undertaking save as set out in this Contract and the other documents referred to herein. Neither party shall have any claim in misrepresentation against the other save in respect of any representation, warranty or undertaking made fraudulently by the other party.
- 43.4 All additions, amendments and/or variations to this Contract must be annexed to this Contract and be in writing and shall only be binding if signed or initialled by the duly authorised representatives of Homes England and of the Consultant.
- 43.5 Nothing in this Contract shall create or be deemed to create any agency or partnership between the parties.
- 43.6 If any provision of this Contract is held by any court or other competent authority to be void or unenforceable in whole or in part, the other provisions of this Contract and the remainder of the affected provisions shall continue to be valid.
- 43.7 The Consultant is required to comply with any reasonable Programme and/or deadlines provided to it in writing by Homes England from time to time, provided that Homes England agrees that it may, at the reasonable request of the Consultant, from time to time extend the period(s) and/or the date(s) included in any Programme by giving written notice to the Consultant whereupon time shall again be of the essence in relation to the revised Instruction.
- 43.8 The Consultant shall have due regard in the performance of the Services to Homes England's budget requirements for each project and/or Instruction. If the Consultant becomes aware of any circumstances which may cause those budget requirements to be exceeded, the Consultant shall inform Homes England without delay.

- 43.9 The Consultant shall execute and deliver all such instruments and other documents and shall take all such actions as Homes England may from time to time reasonably require in order to give full effect to the provisions of this Contract.
- 43.10 Save as otherwise agreed in the Special Conditions neither party to the Contract shall be liable for any breach of its obligations under the Contract resulting from causes beyond its reasonable control including, but not limited to, fires, labour disputes (of its own or other employees), insurrection, war, invasion, act of foreign enemies or hostilities (whether war to be declared or not), civil war, rebellion, revolution, riots, delays in transportation, inability to obtain supplies or regulations of any civil or military authority.
- 43.11 If a default due to a force majeure event (as specified in Clause 43.9) shall continue for more than four weeks then the party not in default shall be entitled to terminate the Contract and/or any existing Instruction issued under this Contract. Neither party shall have any liability to the other in respect of the termination of the Contract and/or any Instruction as a result of such an event.
- 43.12 Homes England and the Consultant shall act as stated in this Contract and in a spirit of mutual trust and co-operation.

44 CHOICE OF LAW AND JURISDICTION

This Contract shall be governed and construed in all respects in accordance with the laws of England and the parties agree to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties have executed and delivered this agreement as a deed on the day and year first before written

The **COMMON SEAL** of **THE HOMES AND COMMUNITIES AGENCY** was hereunto affixed in the presence of :

Authorised Signator		

Executed as a deed by)
[xxxxxxxxx] acting by [one director)
in the presence of a witness] [two	
directors] [a director and the)
secretary] [by electronic signature])

Director
[Director/Secretary]

[Witness Signature

Name

Address

Occupation

SCHEDULE 1

INSURANCE

In accordance with Clause 15 of this Contract, the Consultant shall take out and maintain the following insurances upon the following terms and conditions:

• [INSURANCE (Lot 1)

1.1 Insurance for a sum of not less than:-

£10m (ten million pounds) Professional Indemnity

£10m (ten million pounds) Public Liability

£10m (ten million pounds) Employer Liability

in respect of each and every claim.]

[INSURANCE (Lot 2)

1.2 Insurance for a sum of not less than:-

£5m (five million pounds) Professional Indemnity

£5m (five million pounds) Public Liability

£10m (ten million pounds) Employer Liability

in respect of each and every claim.]

save in respect of claims relating to contamination, pollution, fire safety and (for the non-mandatory services in Lot 1 only) asbestos, which with respect to Professional Indemnity shall be held in the aggregate

For the avoidance of doubt, the Insurances specified above shall be required in respect of individual Instructions by Homes England (or instructions by Public Sector Bodies pursuant to clause 2.13) unless different requirements are specified in such Instruction (or in such instruction from a Public Sector Body as the case may be).

SCHEDULE 2

CONSULTANT'S FEES

PART 1 – GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 1. The basis for calculation of the Consultant's Fees shall be as set out in Part 2 of this Schedule 2.
- For the avoidance of doubt and except where otherwise provided in this Contract, the amount payable to the Consultant for the provision of the Services shall be inclusive of all costs of staff and materials and all other expenses whatsoever and howsoever incurred by the Consultant in discharging its obligations under the Contract.
- 3. Homes England reserves the right to request that the Consultant provides fixed fee rates for work not included or referred to as fixed fee work in Part 3 of this Schedule 2 but which involves the use of standard-form Homes England documents which may from time to time be made available by Homes England for use by the Consultant.
- 4. Without prejudice to any other provision of this Schedule, the Consultant shall submit its invoice in accordance with Part 5 of this Schedule 2 to this Contract.
- 5. Homes England shall use its reasonable endeavours to pay the Consultant within 30 days of the receipt of a satisfactory invoice, provided that Homes England has issued an electronic Instruction and it is satisfied that the Services for which the invoice relates have been performed fully, and the fees in respect of such invoice have been properly determined, in accordance with the Contract.
- 6. The Consultant's Fees are exclusive of Value Added Tax (VAT) and Homes England shall pay to the Consultant the amount of any VAT chargeable in respect of such fees at the rate and in the manner prescribed by law.
- 7. Wherever under the Contract any sum of money is recoverable from, or payable by, the Consultant, that sum may be deducted from any sum then due, or which at any later time may become due, to the Consultant under the Contract or under any other contract with Homes England.
- 8. Subject to the prior approval of the Instructing Officer or such other officer as Homes England shall direct, the Consultant shall be entitled to reimbursement of the expenses and disbursements set out in Part 4 of this Schedule 2.
- 9. The Consultant shall not be entitled to any payment in respect of time (including travelling time) spent on reviewing the general management of matters undertaken by the Consultant, the progress of work and the review of procedures, charging rates, working practices or other similar tasks.
- 10. Where any incomplete project or activity pursuant to an Instruction is revived or a further project or activity is negotiated with an alternative party and existing work is capable of being incorporated into the new project or activity then an allowance will be made in favour of Homes England in respect of such work. Such allowance will be equal to the fee paid for the incomplete work or such lesser sum as may be agreed between Homes England and the Consultant.
- 11. The hourly charge out rate set out in Part 3 of Schedule 2 and any expenses or disbursements set out in Part 4 of Schedule 2 shall be reviewed annually by Homes England and will be increased at the absolute discretion of Homes England having regard to the mean of the Professional, Scientific and

Technical activities component of the Services Producer Price Inflation (SPPI) Index rates published in that year. For the purposes of this paragraph the Services Producer Price Inflation Index means the Index for Professional, Scientific and Technical activities in Table 2(b), column headed "HSGG" of the Producer Price Inflation (PPI) release published by the Office of National Statistics

PART 2 – BASIS OF CALCULATION

- 12. Part 6 of this Schedule 2 (Volume Discount) shall apply and this Part 2 is subject to Part 6.
- 13. Fees payable shall be paid at the rates set out in the Consultant's Response to the ITT.
- 14. The method of calculation of the Consultant's Fees (time charge, fixed fee, or other) shall comply with the Consultant's Response to the ITT and shall be as set out in the Instruction.
- 15. The timing of any payment to the Consultant (monthly, interim, final account or other) shall be as set out in the Invoicing Procedure contained in Part 5 to this Schedule 2 or such other policy as Homes England may issue from time to time.
- 16. In respect of any Instruction for time charge work, as defined in the Consultant's Response to the ITT, before commencing work the Consultant must provide Homes England with a fee estimate including:
- a ceiling cost for such work;
- the hourly rate/rates applicable to such work; and

the estimated number of hours.

- 17. Any increase in the fee estimate provided in paragraph 16 above, must be agreed in advance of incurring any such additional cost with Homes England Nominated Officer and the Instructing Officer.
- 18. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Part 2 to Schedule 2, all time charge work in excess of 20 hours and/or Instructions with Consultancy Fees in excess of £50,000 will require the prior approval of the Homes England Nominated Officer.

PART 3 – CONSULTANT'S RESPONSE TO THE ITT

(The completed tender form including all the fee rates should be included here.)

PART 4 - EXPENSES AND DISBURSEMENTS

- 1. Subject to the prior approval of the Instructing Officer or such other officer as Homes England shall direct, the Consultant shall be entitled to reimbursement of the following expenses and disbursements:
- printing, or reproduction of, drawings, plans, maps, photographs or other such documents:
- bulk photocopying (where the number of pages copied exceeds 200);
- · courier or other extraordinary delivery costs;
- car travel at the rate of 40 pence per mile for the first 10,000; 25 pence per mile thereafter;
- air, sea or rail fares at economy or second class rates; and
- other extraordinary expenses or disbursements as may be pre-authorised in writing by Homes England.
- Subject to this Part 4 of this Schedule 2, the Consultant shall not be entitled to claim payment for travelling time in attending Homes England's offices, or other locations during the Consultancy Period.
- 3. The Consultant shall not be entitled to claim travelling expenses in attending its own or Homes England's offices. However, where Homes England deems it necessary for the Consultant to attend meetings at a location other than Homes England's offices or the Consultant's offices, the Consultant will be entitled to claim travelling expenses on an agreed basis.

PART 5 – INVOICING PROCEDURE

1. **GENERAL**

- 1. The basis for calculation of the Consultant's Fees shall be as set out in Schedule 2 Part 2 above.
- 2. The Consultant will provide within an Instruction, details of the Consultant's Fee to be charged or provide a fixed fee or fee estimate in respect of each Instruction received in accordance with the Contract.
- 3. The Consultant shall not provide any Services to Homes England, unless it is in receipt of an Instruction and the Consultant's Fees has been approved in accordance with Schedule 6. Any Services undertaken by the Consultant in advance of an Instruction and approval of the Consultant's Fees is undertaken at the Consultant's own risk. For the avoidance of doubt, no payments shall be made for any Services supplied by the Consultant for which no Instruction or no approval to the Consultant's Fees has been given by Homes England in accordance with this Contract.
- 4. Any anticipated costs incurred in excess of agreed tender rates must be agreed with Homes England's Nominated Officer and the Instructing Officer before commencing the additional work. A separate Instruction may, at Homes England's discretion, be required for the additional work being undertaken.

5. INVOICES

- 6. All invoices will be submitted by the Consultant to Homes England in accordance with the Invoicing Procedure set out in this Schedule 2 Part 5 or such other policy as Homes England may issue from time to time.
- **7.** All invoices will be submitted electronically to Creditors@homesengland.gov.uk detailing the following information:
 - 1. the Instruction number;
 - 2. the current Instructing Officer;
 - 3. the matter or address of the Instruction;
 - 4. the amount plus any VAT;
 - 5. disbursements:
 - 6. the period to which invoice relates; and
 - 7. the purchase order number;
- 8. In respect of Instructions charged by way of hourly rates, unless otherwise agreed, the Consultant shall also provide with its invoice the following:
 - 1.3.1 evidence of expenses incurred;
 - 1.3.2 time sheets; and
 - 1.3.3 such other records and documents as Homes England may reasonably require which would enable Homes England to verify the information and the amounts referred to in that invoice in such detail and form as Homes England shall notify to the Consultant.

- 9. For all Instructions where the Consultant's Fee is based on an hourly rate in accordance with Schedule 2 to this Contract, invoices will be paid for by monthly interim or final account following completion of the relevant transaction and submission of an appropriate invoice.
- 10. For all Instructions where the Consultant's Fee is a fixed fee in accordance with Schedule 2 to this Contract, it will be paid for by final account following completion of the relevant transaction and submission of an appropriate invoice (save where instructed otherwise by Homes England).
- 11. Notwithstanding paragraph 2.5 above, abortive fees will be permitted in accordance with Part 3 to Schedule 2 and will be paid by final account following receipt of a valid invoice.
- 12. The Consultant, in respect of those matters on which monthly billing is allowed, will only submit one invoice per month per Instruction.
- 13. In the absence of an Instruction relating to the matter to which the invoice relates, Homes England will return such invoice without processing for payment until an appropriate Instruction has been issued and the costs for that transaction are approved.
- 14. Homes England may during the currency of contract require all invoices raised by the Consultant in respect of the services to be issued electronically.

PART 6 - VOLUME DISCOUNT

In this Part, the following expressions shall have the following meanings:

"Volume Discount" the percentage discount to be applied automatically by the

Consultant to all Homes England invoices relating to Instructions through this Framework after the accumulated total of all annual spend by Homes England invoiced by the Consultant in any Contract Year for Instructions through this Framework meets or exceeds a Volume Threshold.

"Volume Threshold" the Volume Threshold(s) set out in Table 1 of this Part 6.

"Contract Year" the Contract Year will be a calendar year from the start of

the Consultancy Period of the Framework.

VOLUME DISCOUNT

- The Consultant's Fees for each Homes England Instruction through this Framework shall be automatically reduced by the Consultant in accordance with the accurate and timely application of any Volume Discount when a Volume Threshold is met in accordance with the Volume Discount percentages submitted for each Volume Threshold in Form B3 of the Consultant's Framework tender response.
- 2. Volume Discounts will be applied as a percentage to all Consultant's Fees for Homes England Instructions through the Framework regardless of Staff Grade band or pricing mechanism used.
- Each threshold is discreet and stand-alone. The percentage tendered for each Volume Threshold will be applied and not an accumulation of discounts for each Threshold reached.
- 4. Once a Consultant has submitted invoices to Homes England under their Instructions which either individually or collectively exceed the relevant Volume Threshold, the relevant Volume Discount percentage will be automatically applied to Consultants Fees from the 1st of the Month after the date and time the Volume Discount was met and shall apply to all subsequent Consultant's Fees invoiced by the Consultant to Homes England for Instructions through the Framework, until either:

the next Volume Threshold is reached or

the Contract Year of this Framework Contract ends and the accumulated amounts invoiced are reset for the next Contract Year.

5. In the last year of the Consultancy Period the Volume Discount will apply to all remaining invoices for Homes England's Instructions through the Framework based on the highest Volume Threshold reached in that year, including any invoices issued after the expiry of the Consultancy Period.

- 6. Any delay to the production and issuing of an invoice must not impinge the accurate application of any Volume Discounts relative to the applicable date(s) upon which the Services were provided.
- 7. The Consultant may reference where a Volume Threshold is being approached and a Volume Discount would be provided in a response to a Homes England Further Competition through this Framework.
- 8. The Volume Discount percentages shall not be subject to variation by way of Indexation.

VOLUME DISCOUNT MONITORING

- 9. The Consultant shall monitor all spend under this Framework Contract to identify when a Volume Discount threshold is met and to correctly apply the corresponding percentage of Volume Discount to all Consultant's Fees invoiced to Homes England through this Framework from the 1st of the Month after the date and time the applicable Volume Threshold is reached.
- 10. The Consultant shall promptly notify Homes England in writing once any Volume Threshold is met.
- 11. If the Consultant fails to implement the correct Volume Discount it shall: promptly issue a credit note to Homes England for the amount due; or
- where there is an ongoing Homes England Instruction, the Consultant shall automatically reduce their next invoice to take into account and correct this discrepancy and correctly identify it as such within the invoice.
- 12. The Consultant shall provide all reasonable information and co-operation which Homes England may request regarding the application of Volume Discounts by the Consultant in order to support Homes England in monitoring and assuring the timely and accurate application of Volume Discounts by the Consultant.

Table 1: Volume Discounts

Threshold 1	Threshold 2	Threshold 3
£500,001 - £1,000,000	£1,000,001 - £2,000,000	£2,000,001 +

SCHEDULE 3

THE SERVICES

Scope of Services - Lot 1

PREAMBLE

Background

All of the services described in this scope of service will be commissioned in relation to one or all of the following activities in relation to a greenfield, brownfield or regeneration site:

- 1. Acquisition of sites
- 2. Obtaining of planning consents for sites
- 3. Disposal of sites
- 4. Development of sites (with Homes England sometimes acting as master developer)
- 5. Monitoring of standards/quality post-disposal
- 6. Investment in sites
- 7. Advice on legacy assets
- 8. Strategy and policy-making

The majority of the work commissioned will relate to the first four activities above, i.e. design and other consultancy work up to and including a site disposal to a third party. Post-disposal work includes monitoring third party work against agreed Client criteria. Services may be required on individual or multiple sites.

On any given project, the Client may choose to appoint others to undertake certain services in this Scope of Services. For example, the Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework will contain a separate Place-Making, Masterplanning & Design lot which includes the services shown highlighted in 7, 8, 9 and 10 below. Homes England also has other <u>existing separate frameworks</u> which may be drawn from to fulfil some of the services.

Purpose of this scope of service

This scope of service is set out for two reasons:

- 1. to establish daily rates for particular types of service
- 2. to describe at high level the services which will be required

The activities shown are therefore high-level descriptions and other development related services, not specifically listed, may also be required as part of this framework.

The term 'Client'

The term 'Client' has been used throughout to cover Homes England as well as any other organisation who procures consultancy services using this Framework. As a result, no specific mention of Homes England polices, guidance, procedures, etc. is made here.

Further Competition (call-off tenders)

Detailed scopes of service will be provided in more detail in a project brief when individual projects are tendered. This may involve adding to this scope, or omitting certain items (see below).

Non-mandatory services

Only suppliers who are appointed to the Framework as Non-Mandatory Services Consultants will be allowed to provide these services under Lot 1.

CDM regulations

The application of the Construction (Design and Management) Regulations (CDM) starts from the very outset of the project e.g. RIBA stage o – strategic brief, conceptual and preliminary design work including master-planning. It is assumed that Lead Designer appointed to a project will also be appointed as the Principal Designer, unless a separate Principal Designer is appointed by the Client. Where the word 'design' appears in any activity below, the organisation carrying out that activity (whether the lead organisation or its sub-contractor) will be deemed to be a Designer under the CDM regulations. Where the supplier is also providing works services e.g. ground investigation works, the supplier will be appointed as Principal Contractor.

Building for a Healthy Life (BHL)

The <u>BHL standard</u> is used by Homes England to benchmark design quality at present. Homes England is looking to expand its quality standard suite, so other quality standards may be introduced during the life of this framework.

Development monitoring

Consultants must have the capability to undertake the scope of services for this role as described by the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors in the RICS professional guidance note, UK - Lender's independent monitoring surveyor 1st edition (the "RICS Guidance") and RICS Project Monitor Services.

Local planning authority commissions

Local planning authorities may in the future use framework suppliers to undertake the services shown at 7.2.

Project website set-up

Section 8.2.2 relates to the setting up of a project website. Please note that the setting up of the website will need to ensure compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, codes, guidance (from regulatory and advisory bodies, whether mandatory or not), international and national standards, and sanctions. It will also need to meet the internal requirements of the client with regards accessibility, intellectual property, data protection, branding, community engagement approach, acceptance testing, cyber security and security testing and website maintenance/ monitoring. Please note that the site must be hosted on servers based in the UK.

The following paragraphs apply to all services

Client and statutory policies

Throughout all of the services below, consultants must adhere to all Client policies and guidance and all relevant legislation and statutory requirements, policies, guidance and/or best practice, and advise the Client of any obligations, restrictions, or areas where legislative breach and/or enforcement action may arise thereof.

Digital design

The Client has an expectation that sites will be modelled and schemes designed in three dimensions from the outset of any scheme, including as a minimum all site analysis, masterplanning, landscape and engineering design. The design services must be undertaken using recognised Building Information Management (BIM) systems. The 3D model of the scheme must be capable of being inserted into a wider 3D visualisation platform, whether at an early stage to show the Client conceptual thinking, or at a later public engagement event. Collaboration with that platform should be allowed for throughout the project.

Digital information sharing

Digital handover information to the Client must be in a format which they will specify when undertaking a call-off tender from this framework. The Client may request the raw digital information at any time.

Graphic design and printing

The services below all include the design, printing, binding and distribution of reports and publications for the Client or for exhibitions or the media.

Strategic advice

The services below all include the provision of ad hoc subject-specific strategic advice to the Client including the following activities:

- 1. Provide policy and strategy advice and reports
- Monitor and report on existing and emerging government policy, innovation, research and practice
- 3. Research, advise and present impacts of emerging legislation and best practice guidance
- 4. Prepare good practice guidance and research based on the Client's projects, and help the Client in the promotion of this material
- 5. Advise, support and provide expert witness services/representation for the Client at public examinations and planning appeals

Training and secondments

Framework consultants will be requested from time to time to provide training for Homes England staff and stakeholders, and to provide secondees to Homes England on a temporary basis.

MANDATORY SERVICES

- 1. Project and Cost Management Services
- 2. Development Monitoring Services
- 3. Risk Management and Monitoring Services
- 4. Property Advice Services
- 5. Contract Advice and Procurement Services
- 6. Construction, Design, and Management and Health & Safety Services
- 7. Town and Country Planning Services
- 8. Stakeholder and Community Engagement and Social Value Services
- 9. Masterplanning Services including Urban Design and Architecture
- 10. Landscape Design and Ecology Services
- 11. Environment and Sustainability Services
- 12. Structural and Civil Engineering Services
- 13. Transport and Traffic Services
- 14. Mechanical and Electrical Services
- 15. Fire Engineering Services
- 16. Heritage and Townscape Services

NON-MANDATORY SERVICES

17. Asbestos Services

1. Project Management and Cost Management Services

1. Project Management Services

- 1. Provide a single point of contact to report to the Client.
- 2. Manage the work plan and outputs of all consultants, whether in the lead organisation, subconsultants or consultants appointed directly by the Client where instructed.
- 3. Liaise and work closely with any and all Client appointed advisors, lawyers, barristers and project teams.
- 4. Prepare, monitor and manage a project programme.
- 5. Advise on programmes for development, refurbishment and construction projects prepared by others.
- 6. Define, alongside other key consultants, project objectives and outcomes with the Client and stakeholders.
- 7. Work with the Client to establish the governance, management and decision-making structure for projects.
- 8. Arrange appropriate project team meetings, the reporting structure for the project, and chair/minute those meetings.
- 9. Manage, advise on, contribute to, and participate in any tender process required in the course of the project.
- 10. Provide a contract administration and contract management role at all stages of a project.
- 11. Capture data on MMC completions (as defined by Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC)) as required by the Client.

2. Cost Management Services

- 1. Provide project cost estimates, cost plans, cost advice and cost management reports
- 2. Provide costed options for development projects and programmes.
- 3. Undertake regular monitoring and budgetary control of projects, programmes, and individual contracts.
- 4. Research and report on financial and other data drawn from market sources on a national, regional and local basis.
- 5. Prepare and assess all financial aspects of development appraisals, including effects of capital and revenue expenditure, project cost calculations and cash-flow projections.
- 6. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 7. Prepare detailed financial cash flow reviews including sensitivity analysis
- 8. Review and report on development appraisals, abnormals, and other costs prepared by others and advise or challenge as appropriate.
- 9. Prepare life-cycle cost studies.
- 10. Advise on availability of and grant or other funding.
- 11. Advise on project insurances, warranties, and bonds.
- Provide support and advice to a borrower to pre-empt/deal with specific issues and challenges during a project.
- 13. Provide options analysis and recommendations to Homes England or a borrower on how a project should continue.

- Provide robust financial estimates for the advice being provided to allow for financial bid, accurate tendering, and cost management
- During construction phase, agree progress against payment plan and issue certificates for payment to the Contractor and copied to Client, in accordance with the contract.
- 16. Manage the resolution of any issues arising during the defects liability period and sign-off of the release of the final retention.

2. Development Management and Monitoring Services

1. Development Management and Monitoring

- 1. Provide audit reports in compliance with RICS guidance and monthly progress reports to cover:
 - 1. Cost Analysis Plan, Month Year to date Remaining
 - 2. Contingency use
 - 3. Cost to Complete and Adequacy of Funds
 - 4. HBF Milestones including recycled sales
 - 5. Planning Conditions tracker
 - 6. Insurances
 - 7. Contracts
 - 8. Collateral Warranties
 - 9. Building Regulations Approval / Warranty Provider
 - 10. Health & Safety & CDM Regulations
 - 11. Section Agreements S104/185/278 etc.
 - 12. Build warranty completion certificates
 - 13. Outstanding actions issues of concern with timescale to resolve
- 2. Provide support on procurement, due diligence, contracting and monitoring of projects.
- 3. Identify property related, financial and commercial risks and recommend approaches to their management.
- 4. Capture data on Modern Methods of Construction (MMC) completions (as defined by DLUHC) as required by the Client.

3. Risk Management and Monitoring Services

1. Risk Management and Monitoring

- 1. Undertake risk framework and policy development
- 2. Advise on reporting of risk and governance, including collation and management of Risk Registers
- 3. Undertake risk modelling, assessment, analysis and validation
- 4. Identify corporate, property related, financial, commercial, construction and technical risks and recommend approaches to their management.

4. Property Advisory Services

1. Property Advice

- 1. Provide Property Advisory services in compliance with current RICS best practice.
- 2. Review national, regional and local markets to identify appropriate strategies for adding value to, developing, acquiring or disposing of land to the benefit of public sector Client projects or programmes.
- 3. Undertake market research and provide marketing advice generally or relating to a specific area.
- 4. Advise the Client on property matters to enable the Client to determine the appropriate extent of its delivery activity on particular sites e.g. enabling works or master development, and to inform the disposal strategy.
- 5. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 6. Provide property-related advice, in consultation with the client and Local Planning Authority (LPA), to include:
 - 1. drafting and submission of reports to support planning applications
 - assessment of conditions and S106
- 7. Review any development strategies or programmes to achieve best alignment with the Client's objectives and financial targets.
- 8. Provide advice on Collaboration Agreements with other landowners.
- Assist the Client in preparing evidence and reports necessary for achieving approvals for projects, to include approvals from DLUHC, Treasury.
- 10. Assist in the preparation of draft development briefs in respect of individual sites / joint venture opportunities.

5. Contract Management and Monitoring and Procurement Services

1. Contract Management and Monitoring and Procurement

- 1. Maintain a full working knowledge of public competition, tendering and financial rules in order to advise Clients appropriately.
- 2. Provide advice on contractual or other legal matters, including execution, contract services, dispute resolution, and defence of claims, litigation, and adjudication, and, where relevant, complete legal documentation in consultation with the Client's legal advisors.
- 3. Advise on appropriate forms of construction contract and tailor these appropriately to the project, including additional clauses, Z- and X-Clauses as appropriate in consultation with the Client's legal advisors.
- 4. Undertake full contractual management and supervision duties, including maintaining progress, issuing, assessing and responding to Early Warning Notices, Project Managers Instructions, Compensation Events, managing defects resolution during the defect period, maintaining and monitoring risk registers, and ensuring compliance with the contract.
- 5. Prepare all tender documents and works specifications. Manage tender process including site visits by bidders, assessment and shortlisting of bidders and recommendation of proposed winning bidder for agreement by the Client.
- 6. Prepare standstill letters with appropriate detailed feedback for agreement by the Client.

7. Manage construction appointments, including programme, cost management and financial control, delivery and quality, and produce regular progress reports and project performance dashboards

6. Construction, Design & Management and Health & Safety Services

1. Principal Designer Services

6.1.1 Where appointed as Lead Designer to a project, undertake the role of Principal Designer and comply with the Principal Designer duties as set out in the Construction (Design and Management) Regulations 2015 specifically regulations 4(4), 8,9,10, 11, 11(7) and 12.

2. Construction, Design & Management (CDM) Advisor Support Services

- Act as the single point of contact for H&S advice throughout the project.
- Advise on written agreements between joint clients so CDM duties are clear.
- 3. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 4. Advise and assist in the development of the Client Brief and establishing the project team, including suitability assessments / competency checks of duty holders appointed or being considered for appointment.
- 5. Advise on the suitability of arrangements (including welfare facilities for health and safety to be managed effectively throughout all stages of the project, including periodic reviews of management arrangements.
- 6. Assist in the drafting and issue of appointment letters, specifically Principal Contractors and Principal Designers.
- 7. Advise on the adequacy of pre-construction information, including any information gaps, and share the pre-construction information with other duty holders appointed or being considered for appointment.
- 8. Submit the F10 notification to the HSE (where required)
- 9. Advise on the suitability of construction phase plans (CPP) prior to the commencement of construction work.
- 10. Check that the principal designer and principal contractor appointed to the project are complying with their duties under CDM.
- 11. Advise on the suitability of risk assessments and method statements (RAMS) provided by contractors in advance of works.
- Carry out routine site safety inspections of the principal contractor and contractors during construction phase.
- 13. Check that the Principal Designer has prepared and /or is developing a health and safety file for the project.

Health & Safety Services

 Provide a wide range of generalist, construction and property related health and safety support services including but not limited to risk assessments, fire risk assessment, audits, inspections, H&S training, contractor competency assessments and monitoring, and accident investigation.

7. Town and Country Planning Services

1. Town and Country Planning Consultancy

- 1. Lead the planning application process, including coordinating input from all consultants.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Advise on planning policy, strategy and approach taking into consideration national, local, and neighbourhood planning requirements.
- 4. Advise the Client and consultant team on the required site investigations and other technical information required to support all types of planning application (including inter alia outline, hybrid, reserved matters, listed building applications) and coordinate the procurement and preparation of supporting technical advice from others.
- 5. Prepare necessary reports for submission with the planning application and co-ordinate and cross-check all other planning application submission documents prepared by others. Review with the Project Manager and submit the planning application to the LPA.
- 6. Advise the Client and community engagement specialist on any relevant stakeholder activity and sensitivities which may impact any planning application for the site.
- 7. Liaise with Local Authorities including all departments involved in the planning process, and negotiate Planning Performance Agreements as necessary.
- 8. Liaise with statutory stakeholders.
- 9. Attend and represent the Client at Planning Committee as required.
- Advise, support and provide expert witness services/representation for the Client at public examinations and planning appeals.
- 11. Prepare planning strategies for development projects.
- Assist the Client and local authority in formulating site-specific policy such as vision documents, Local Development Frameworks or Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs).
- 13. Advise on and negotiate Section 106 Agreements, Community Infrastructure Levy, and other tariffs.
- 14. Advise on planning conditions.
- Advise on, prepare and lead planning pre-applications, and obtain sufficient detailed planning commentary prior to submitting a planning application for a site.
- 16. Advise on, coordinate and submit Environmental Impact Assessments including screening and scoping requests (or any subsequent version of this process as may be mandated by new government policy).
- 17. Advise on, coordinate and submit Health Impact Assessments
- 18. Advise on, prepare, and submit assessments and mitigation advice for Nutrient Neutrality, Water Neutrality, and other environmental matters.
- 19. Advise on and manage Compulsory Purchase Orders in consultation with the Client's legal and property advisors.
- 20. Provide advice where Homes England uses its planning powers to act as a Planning Authority in consultation with the Client's legal and property advisors.
- Advise and make representations on alternative local sites being proposed by third parties in the vicinity of the Client project.

2. Local Authority advice and support

1. Provide technical advice to LPAs on specific planning applications

- 2. Undertake planning policy work within the LPA
- 3. Undertake Development Management work within the LPA

8. Stakeholder and Community Engagement and Social Value Services

1. Stakeholder and Community Engagement

- Undertake stakeholder research and prepare report outlining engagement strategy including inter alia local community, political, amenity society, third sector organisations, businesses. This activity should be undertaken prior to any project launch or design work i.e. at acquisition stage.
- Lead all community and stakeholder engagement activities throughout the acquisition, planning and disposal process, coordinating inputs from the Client and other design team members.
- 3. Advise on and coordinate communication with the community, including advice on design, targeting, management and messaging.
- 4. Advise on and use recognised digital engagement tools and platforms to enhance community and stakeholder engagement.
- 5. Deliver stakeholder workshops aimed at understanding place-based needs and opportunities.
- 6. Design, organise and host inclusive and accessible exhibitions and events, including in face-to-face and hybrid format.
- 7. Prepare written feedback from the events and summarise for the community.
- 8. Advise the consultant team on key items to feed back into the masterplanning work and planning strategies.
- 9. Prepare Statements of Community Involvement and any other relevant materials for inclusion in planning submissions.

2. Media relations

- Undertake media relations and proactive communication work in collaboration with key project partners.
- 2. Set up a bespoke website and social media presence for a given project in close collaboration with the Client and any other key partners for the project. See preamble note for more detail.

3. Social Value

- Engage with relevant local stakeholders including (inter alia) community members, third sector organisations, education and business community to establish social value priorities for a project.
- 2. Create an appropriate local social value strategy for a project, including coordinating offers from Client and consultant team.
- 3. Prepare Social Value Statements to accompany planning applications.
- 4. Provide facilitation support to Client meetings to assist the Client in developing and refining its approach to social value.

Masterplanning including Urban Design and Architecture Services

1. Urban Design

- 1. Undertake any and all required site analysis including desktop assessments and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Design masterplans for development and regeneration projects, taking into account all physical, technical, social, economic, statutory, stakeholder and environmental and financial issues and constraints.
- 4. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to urban design in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 5. Collaborate with and instruct an appropriate 3D visualisation platform to insert integrated scheme drawings into a wider 3D model; produce visualisations from this platform which enable easy Client and stakeholder understanding of schemes throughout the design process.
- 6. Liaise with the sustainability consultant to achieve a masterplan design which meets the Client's and the Local Authority's sustainability targets.
- 7. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 8. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 9. Advise on and prepare parameter plans, parcel codes (for individual disposal plots) and area wide design codes.
- 10. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.
- 11. Review, appraise and advise on development proposals submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

2. Architecture

- 1. Where directed by the client, provide outline or detail designs for particular buildings in the masterplan (e.g. community buildings) or infrastructure.
- 2. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.
- 3. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to architecture in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 4. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.

- 5. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 6. Review, appraise and advise on development proposals submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

10. Landscape Design and Ecology

1. Landscape Design

- 1. Undertake any and all required desktop assessments; site-based intrusive and non-intrusive investigation, surveying, monitoring, and sampling; site-based and laboratory analysis; and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development. This analysis may include consideration of soil, the present use of the site, agricultural impact, food growing impact and integration of communities with natural and agricultural systems.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Design all of the soft and hard landscape within a masterplan, including public realm and shared garden spaces, taking into account all physical, technical, social, economic, statutory, stakeholder and environmental and financial issues and constraints.
- 4. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to landscape in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 5. Contribute towards the 3D model of the scheme to allow collaboration with a 3D visualisation platform (see preamble)
- 6. Undertake Landscape Visual Impact Assessments.
- 7. Review appropriate arboricultural surveys to identify all trees, consider their status, and enhance their potential or consider for removal and replacement.
- 8. Design sustainable urban drainage schemes in accordance with the CIRIA SuDS Manual which integrate with the underground drainage design by the civil engineer.
- 9. Advise on the appropriate use of living walls and green roofs.
- Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- Prepare strategies and associated cost plans for the long term management of open spaces, including publicly accessible spaces and ecological assets.
- Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 13. Contribute to plot, site and area wide design codes being prepared by the urban designer
- Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format
- 15. Review, appraise and advise on landscape proposals and specifications submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews

may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

2. Ecology Advice

- 1. Advise the Client on appropriate on and off-site Biodiversity Net Gain (BNG) including targets, costings and relevant authority liaison.
- 2. Devise and monitor a BNG strategy for a project, including at feasibility and design stages.
- 3. Advise on the upcoming Environmental Net Gain (ENG) regime and use ENG as the reporting structure as and when it supersedes BNG.
- 4. Advise on impacts and likely implications relating to nutrient neutrality and water neutrality.
- 5. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.
- 6. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to ecology in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 7. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.

3. Landscape and Ecology-Related Surveys

- 1. Advise on, write a brief for and undertake the following surveys:
 - Arboricultural
 - 2. Protected and/or notable species and habitats
 - 3. Invasive Non-Native Species (e.g. Japanese Knotweed, Himalayan Balsam, Giant Hogweed, etc.) as well as any notifiable weeds or other identified invasive species.
- Obtain all necessary licences and consents (including geographically-specific) in relation to species and habitats in order to facilitate works on site, including to assist other investigations, surveys, and for construction activities.
- 3. Having reviewed survey outcomes, advise on and create a strategy for appropriate remedial and/or management provisions, including if emergency works are required.

11. Environment and Sustainability Services

1. Environment

- 1. Contribute to the Technical Due Diligence report required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition
- 2. Provide surveys, investigations, advice, assessments, strategies and reports on all environmental aspects (such as air, land, water, ecology, resources, materials, waste, transport, buildings etc.) associated with land and building development.
- 3. Advise the consultant team on key items to feed back into the masterplanning work and planning strategies.
- 4. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to environmental issues in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.

- Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 6. Prepare all necessary drawn and written environmental information, including preparation and submission of any ecological or other environmental permits or licenses needed to support any enabling or infrastructure works, and provide monitoring services to ensure these are fulfilled.

2. Sustainability

- Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 2. Advise on key corporate and project sustainability strategy and targets, relative to current and future standards and influences.
- 3. Advise on achieving the Client's and Local Authority's corporate or planning-related sustainability targets for a given project
- Create a strategy and action plan for achieving sustainability goals for a given project and monitor design compliance against targets; including for example Energy Strategies and Action Plans.
- Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 6. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 7. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required
- 8. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to sustainability in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- **9.** Review sustainability proposals from others and advise the Client as to compliance with the client's sustainability targets

3. Structural and Civil Engineering Services

1. Structural and Civil Engineering Design

- 1. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 2. Advise on ground-related matters, including:
 - 1. historical and geo-environmental setting to ascertain if any land contamination may be present on or off the site.
 - presence of Unexploded Ordnance (UXO) and radioactivity or other hazards

- 3. geo-environmental conditions which may impact drainage, SUDs and ecology or future development
- 4. geotechnical and mining issues that may influence the geotechnical stability and future land use
- 5. foundation and drainage solutions
- 3. Provide coordinated structural and civil engineering design to facilitate regeneration and development of land to RIBA stage 4, and secure all necessary technical approvals. This would include, but not limited to, earthworks and ground improvement, drainage, highways, bridge structures, other structures, utilities and services.
- 4. Contribute towards the 3D model of the scheme to allow collaboration with a 3D visualisation platform (see preamble).
- 5. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required
- 6. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to structural and civil engineering in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 7. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 8. Advise on Modern Methods of Construction, including:
 - 1. implications to other enabling/mitigation works, suppliers, financial and innovation risk;
 - 2. appropriate warranties, mortgageability, and insurances
 - 3. appropriate quality assurance accreditations (e.g. BOPAS, NHBC etc.)
- Advise on all demolition and decommissioning requirements to remove above and below ground structures.
- 10. Identify of all relevant notices/approvals required to undertake demolition works (such as a \$80 Notice) and preparation of these notices along with any associated documents as required.
- Advise on existing building or structure retention including heritage assets and including structural stability, and advise on any remediation works required
- Review and advise on any licencing arrangements that may be in place, such as Environment Agency bylaws, land drainage consents, Internal Drainage Boards, Crown Commissioners, Port of London, Riparian rights and duties, etc. and liaison with all relevant stakeholders.
- Review the flood risk and depth for the site and its immediate surroundings from all sources, including breach analysis, with risk assessment.
- 14. Identify underground pipework runs and above ground foul and storm water pipework
- 15. Undertake reviews of drainage capacity and demand, and advise on and design likely point of connection and service runs (including depths and levels) of foul and storm water as well as upgrading and reinforcement requirements
- 16. Liaise with Lead Local Flood Authority and Environment Agency.
- 17. Advise on and design diversions required for underground pipes and above ground foul and storm water infrastructure

- 18. Review options for abandonment and/or alteration/modification of any private foul and storm water that will be required, including
 - 1. upgrade requirements of any site base infrastructure for adoption
 - 2. requirements for gravity discharge options or pumping stations
 - 3. phased delivery of any required wider infrastructure options
- 19. Design appropriate drainage strategies, Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDS) and flood mitigation infrastructure, considering relevant site conditions (e.g. topography, permeability, and potential contamination) and likely future discharge rate from Lead Local Flood Authority.
- 20. Advise on the use of and design rainwater harvesting systems.
- 21. Advise on 'ransom strips' present that may impact any of the above
- 22. Provide coordinated structural and civil engineering design to facilitate regeneration and development of land to RIBA stage 4, and secure all necessary technical approvals. This would include, but not limited to, earthworks and ground improvement, drainage, highways, bridge structures, other structures, utilities and services.

2. Structural and Civil Engineering-Related Surveys

- Undertake any and all required desktop assessments; site-based intrusive and non-intrusive investigation, surveying, monitoring, and sampling; site-based and laboratory analysis; and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development.
- 2. Provide the direct procurement and supply of all required sub-consultants, contractors, and equipment to undertake the above, including all intrusive investigation and analysis.
- 3. Consider, design, and agree with appropriate stakeholders all required mitigation, including securing all Licenses, Permits, and/or other requirements to undertake the mitigation and, if relevant, secure successful adoption and/or transfer of mitigation to relevant party.
- 4. Advise on, write a brief for and undertake the following surveys:
 - 1. topographical (including aerial)
 - 2. geotechnical
 - 3. hazardous materials and radiological contaminants
 - 4. CCTV for drainage
- 5. Having reviewed survey outcomes, advise on and create a strategy for appropriate remedial and/or management provisions, including if emergency works are required.
- 6. Provide a wide range of general structural and civil engineering, construction, property and structures related support services including but not limited to risk assessments, site, building and structures audits, inspections and monitoring.

4. Transport and Traffic Services

1. Transport and Traffic

- Provide analysis of current vehicular and pedestrian access (formal and informal, including trespass) and capacity, including the provision of Transport Assessments, Travel Plans, Parking Assessments, etc.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.

- 3. Advise on sustainable transport and active travel strategies including walking, cycling, e-bikes/scooters, sustainable travel plans and all other innovative travel solutions.
- 4. Design future access arrangements and solutions for the site and demand with likely capacity upgrades and alterations required.
- 5. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to transport and traffic engineering in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 6. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 7. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 8. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format
- 9. Design highways, bridges and other transport infrastructure as required by the masterplan
- 10. Contribute towards the 3D model of the scheme to allow collaboration with a 3D visualisation platform (see preamble).
- 11. Advise on phased delivery of any required wider infrastructure options.
- 12. Advise on upgrade requirements of any site-based infrastructure for adoption.
- 13. Advise on 'ransom strips' present that may impact any of the above.
- Advise on aviation, rail, coastal/maritime and inland waterways safety and standards, including wayleaves and offsets, infrastructure provision, and reporting, and duties as owner.

5. Mechanical and Electrical Services

1. Mechanical and Electrical Design

- 1. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 2. Determine existing capacity and demand for all services in the light of Client requirements on a site
- 3. Design likely point of connection and service runs (including depths and levels) for electricity, gas, telecommunications (telephone, cable and fibre-optics) as well as likely upgrading and reinforcement requirements, their likely location, and phased delivery of any required wider service infrastructure options, e.g. heat networks and other low and zero carbon energy solutions.
- 4. Contribute towards the 3D model of the scheme to allow collaboration with a 3D visualisation platform (see preamble).
- 5. Advise on any disconnections and diversions required of underground and above ground plant of electricity, gas, potable water, telecommunications (telephone, cable and fibreoptics) and pipelines
- 6. Review the need for the abandonment and/or alteration/modification of any private services/utilities that will be required, including upgrade requirements of any site-based infrastructure for adoption.

- 7. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to mechanical and electrical engineering in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 8. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 9. Review the need for contaminant resistant potable water supply pipes
- 10. Advise on opportunities to include a site-wide supply option with an inset appointment, and if agreed scope service and manage procurement.
- 11. Advise on utility suppliers localised requirements
- 12. Review and advise on any ransoms or title issues that may impact on any of the above
- 13. Manage others in carrying out services diversion works to monitor compliance with the agreed diversion works design.

2. Mechanical and Electrical-Related Surveys

- Undertake any and all required desktop assessments; site-based intrusive and non-intrusive investigation, surveying, monitoring, and sampling; site-based and laboratory analysis; and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development.
- 2. Advise on, write a brief for and undertake the following surveys as directed by the client:
 - PAS128 tracing and detection for the location of all underground and above ground cables/pipes for electricity, gas, potable water, sewerage, telecommunications (telephone, cable and fibre-optics) and pipelines and other services and utilities as required
 - 2. Acoustic and vibration
 - 3. Air quality
- 3. Having reviewed survey outcomes, advise on and create a strategy for appropriate remedial and/or management provisions, including if emergency works are required.

6. Fire Engineering Services

1. Fire Engineering

- 1. Provide advice regarding all the aspects of fire safety of the building design, including:
 - 1. Determining the project's fire safety design objectives and collaborating with the design team to ensure the identified objectives are included in the design.
 - 2. Documenting the fire safety design in a fire strategy report.
 - 3. Producing or assisting the design team to produce relevant fire engineering drawings.
 - 4. Seeking approvals from relevant third parties.
 - 5. Reviewing design documentation from the design team to check alignment with the fire safety design objectives.

- 6. Updating the fire strategy report as necessary during the construction stage.
- 7. Producing necessary documentation for the purposes of handover to tenants, to help them learn their responsibilities and the building's fire safety design.
- 8. Identifying all detailed fire engineering analyses required in the design stage.
- 9. Identifying the required fire safety systems, their specification requirements and the unique aspects of these systems that suit the said building.
- 10. Identifying the fire compartmentation requirements to ensure they are detailed in the appropriate fire compartmentation drawing.

7. Heritage and Townscape Services

1. Heritage and Townscape

- 1. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 2. Advise on all designations as Heritage Assets (e.g. World Heritage Sites, Scheduled Monuments, Listed Buildings, Protected Wreck Sites, Registered Park and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, etc.)
- 3. Advise structural engineer and architect on strategies for retention and management of heritage assets.
- 4. Advise planning consultant on any applications involving listed buildings or structures to be retained.
- 5. Advise on, scope out and manage any required heritage or archaeological surveys e.g. geophysical surveys, trial trenches. Advise the client on the findings of additional surveys, impacts on the proposals and mitigation strategies.
- 6. Advise on Conservation Areas and "non-designated" heritage assets (including locally listed important buildings or sites, e.g. monuments, statues, historical earth works, cemeteries, etc.).
- 7. Review emerging outline proposals with respect to townscape issues, and make recommendations to the design team on optimising scheme design to suit.
- 8. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to heritage and townscape in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 9. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 10. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required

NON-MANDATORY SERVICES

8. Asbestos Services

1. Asbestos Services

- 1. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 2. Undertake any and all required desktop assessments; site-based intrusive and non-intrusive investigation, surveying, monitoring, and sampling; site-based and laboratory analysis; and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development.
- 3. Provide the direct procurement and supply of all required sub-consultants, contractors, and equipment to undertake the above, including all intrusive investigation and analysis.
- 4. Consider, design, and agree with appropriate stakeholder all required mitigation, including securing all Licenses, Permits, and/or other requirements to undertake the mitigation and, if relevant, secure successful adoption and/or transfer of mitigation to relevant party.
- 5. Provide general advice regarding asbestos e.g.
 - 1. Maintenance and management
 - 2. Mitigation and removal including strategies and methodologies
 - 3. Removal procurement, specification, and contract advice
 - 4. Air monitoring and clearance testing
- 6. Undertake project management of removal and treatment projects including advising Homes England on the selection of asbestos removal contractors, related cost advice and monitoring.
- 7. Undertake confirmatory management and supervision of asbestos removal contractors during planning of works and on site.

2. Asbestos Surveys

- 1. Undertake asbestos management surveys, re-inspection surveys and production of Asbestos Management Plans
- 2. Undertake the following survey types:
 - 1. Material & Priority Assessment scoring of Management Surveys
 - 2. Refurbishment and demolition surveys
 - 3. Surveys for construction projects
 - 4. Sample analysis

Scope of Services – Lot 2

PREAMBLE

Background

All of the services described in this scope of service will be commissioned in relation to one or all of the following activities in relation to a greenfield, brownfield or regeneration site:

- 9. Acquisition of sites
- 10. Obtaining of planning consents for sites
- 11. Disposal of sites
- 12. Development of sites (with Homes England sometimes acting as master developer)
- 13. Monitoring of standards/quality post-disposal
- 14. Investment in sites
- 15. Advice on legacy assets
- 16. Strategy and policy-making

The majority of the work commissioned will relate to the first four activities above, i.e. design and other consultancy work up to and including a site disposal to a third party. Post-disposal work includes monitoring third party work against agreed Client criteria. Services may be required on individual or multiple sites.

On any given project, the Client may choose to appoint others to undertake certain services in this Scope of Services. For example, the Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework will contain a separate End-to-End Technical & Professional Services lot which includes the services shown below. Homes England also has other <u>existing separate frameworks</u> which may be drawn from to fulfil some of the services.

Purpose of this scope of service

This scope of service is set out for two reasons:

- 17. to establish daily rates for particular types of service
- 18. to describe at high level the services which will be required

The activities shown are therefore high-level descriptions and other development related services, not specifically listed, may also be required as part of this framework.

The term 'Client'

The term 'Client' has been used throughout to cover Homes England as well as any other organisation who procures consultancy services using this Framework. As a result, no specific mention of Homes England polices, guidance, procedures, etc. is made here.

Further Competition (call-off tenders)

Detailed scopes of service will be provided in more detail in a project brief when individual projects are tendered. This may involve adding to this scope, or omitting certain items (see below).

CDM regulations

The application of the Construction (Design and Management) Regulations (CDM) starts from the very outset of the project e.g. RIBA stage o – strategic brief, conceptual and preliminary design work including master-planning. It is assumed that Lead Designer appointed to a project will also be appointed as the Principal Designer, unless a separate Principal Designer is appointed by the Client. Where the word 'design' appears in any activity below, the organisation carrying out that activity (whether the lead organisation or its sub-contractor) will be deemed to be a Designer under the CDM regulations. Where the supplier is also providing works services e.g. ground investigation works, the supplier will be appointed as Principal Contractor.

Building for a Healthy Life (BHL)

The <u>BHL standard</u> is used by Homes England to benchmark design quality at present. Homes England is looking to expand its quality standard suite, so other quality standards may be introduced during the life of this framework.

Local planning authority commissions

Local planning authorities may in the future use framework suppliers to undertake the services shown at 1.2.

Project website set-up

Section 2.2.2 relates to the setting up of a project website. Please note that the setting up of the website will need to ensure compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, codes, guidance (from regulatory and advisory bodies, whether mandatory or not), international and national standards, and sanctions. It will also need to meet the internal requirements of the client with regards accessibility, intellectual property, data protection, branding, community engagement approach, acceptance testing, cyber security and security testing and website maintenance/ monitoring. Please note that the site must be hosted on servers based in the UK.

The following paragraphs apply to all services

Client and statutory policies

Throughout all of the services below, consultants must adhere to all Client policies and guidance and all relevant legislation and statutory requirements, policies, guidance and/or best practice, and advise the Client of any obligations, restrictions, or areas where legislative breach and/or enforcement action may arise thereof.

Digital design

The Client has an expectation that sites will be modelled and schemes designed in three dimensions from the outset of any scheme, including as a minimum all site analysis, masterplanning, landscape and engineering design. The design services must be undertaken using recognised Building Information Management (BIM) systems. The 3D model of the scheme must be capable of being inserted into a wider 3D visualisation platform, whether at an early stage to show the Client conceptual thinking, or at a later public engagement event. Collaboration with that platform should be allowed for throughout the project.

Digital information sharing

Digital handover information to the Client must be in a format which they will specify when undertaking a call-off tender from this framework. The Client may request the raw digital information at any time.

Graphic design and printing

The services below all include the design, printing, binding and distribution of reports and publications for the Client or for exhibitions or the media.

Strategic advice

The services below all include the provision of ad hoc subject-specific strategic advice to the Client including the following activities:

- 1. Provide policy and strategy advice and reports
- Monitor and report on existing and emerging government policy, innovation, research and practice
- 3. Research, advise and present impacts of emerging legislation and best practice quidance
- 4. Prepare good practice guidance and research based on the Client's projects, and help the Client in the promotion of this material
- 5. Advise, support and provide expert witness services/representation for the Client at public examinations and planning appeals

Training and secondments

Framework consultants will be requested from time to time to provide training for Homes England staff and stakeholders, and to provide secondees to Homes England on a temporary basis.					

THE SERVICES

- 19. Town and Country Planning Services
- 20. Stakeholder and Community Engagement and Social Value Services
- 21. Masterplanning Services including Urban Design and Architecture
- 22. Landscape Design and Ecology Services

23. Town and Country Planning Services

- 1. Town and Country Planning Consultancy
- 1. Lead the planning application process, including coordinating input from all consultants.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Advise on planning policy, strategy and approach taking into consideration national, local, and neighbourhood planning requirements.
- 4. Advise the Client and consultant team on the required site investigations and other technical information required to support all types of planning application (including inter alia outline, hybrid, reserved matters, listed building applications) and coordinate the procurement and preparation of supporting technical advice from others.
- 5. Prepare necessary reports for submission with the planning application and co-ordinate and cross-check all other planning application submission documents prepared by others. Review with the Project Manager and submit the planning application to the LPA.
- 6. Advise the Client and community engagement specialist on any relevant stakeholder activity and sensitivities which may impact any planning application for the site.
- 7. Liaise with Local Authorities including all departments involved in the planning process, and negotiate Planning Performance Agreements as necessary.
- 8. Liaise with statutory stakeholders.
- 9. Attend and represent the Client at Planning Committee as required.
- Advise, support and provide expert witness services/representation for the Client at public examinations and planning appeals.
- 11. Prepare planning strategies for development projects.
- Assist the Client and local authority in formulating site-specific policy such as vision documents, Local Development Frameworks or Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs).
- 13. Advise on and negotiate Section 106 Agreements, Community Infrastructure Levy, and other tariffs.
- 14. Advise on planning conditions.
- Advise on, prepare and lead planning pre-applications, and obtain sufficient detailed planning commentary prior to submitting a planning application for a site.
- 16. Advise on, coordinate and submit Environmental Impact Assessments including screening and scoping requests (or any subsequent version of this process as may be mandated by new government policy).
- 17. Advise on, coordinate and submit Health Impact Assessments
- 18. Advise on, prepare, and submit assessments and mitigation advice for Nutrient Neutrality, Water Neutrality, and other environmental matters.

- 19. Advise on and manage Compulsory Purchase Orders in consultation with the Client's legal and property advisors.
- 20. Provide advice where Homes England uses its planning powers to act as a Planning Authority in consultation with the Client's legal and property advisors.
- Advise and make representations on alternative local sites being proposed by third parties in the vicinity of the Client project.

2. Local Authority advice and support

- 1. Provide technical advice to LPAs on specific planning applications
- 2. Undertake planning policy work within the LPA
- 3. Undertake Development Management work within the LPA

24. Stakeholder and Community Engagement and Social Value Services

Stakeholder and Community Engagement

- Undertake stakeholder research and prepare report outlining engagement strategy including inter alia local community, political, amenity society, third sector organisations, businesses. This activity should be undertaken prior to any project launch or design work i.e. at acquisition stage.
- 2. Lead all community and stakeholder engagement activities throughout the acquisition, planning and disposal process, coordinating inputs from the Client and other design team members.
- 3. Advise on and coordinate communication with the community, including advice on design, targeting, management and messaging.
- 4. Advise on and use recognised digital engagement tools and platforms to enhance community and stakeholder engagement.
- 5. Deliver stakeholder workshops aimed at understanding place-based needs and opportunities.
- 6. Design, organise and host inclusive and accessible exhibitions and events, including in face-to-face and hybrid format.
- 7. Prepare written feedback from the events and summarise for the community.
- 8. Advise the consultant team on key items to feed back into the masterplanning work and planning strategies.
- 9. Prepare Statements of Community Involvement and any other relevant materials for inclusion in planning submissions.

2. Media relations

- 1. Undertake media relations and proactive communication work in collaboration with key project partners.
- 2. Set up a bespoke website and social media presence for a given project in close collaboration with the Client and any other key partners for the project. See preamble note for more detail.

3. Social Value

 Engage with relevant local stakeholders including (inter alia) community members, third sector organisations, education and business community to establish social value priorities for a project.

- 2. Create an appropriate local social value strategy for a project, including coordinating offers from Client and consultant team.
- 3. Prepare Social Value Statements to accompany planning applications.
- 4. Provide facilitation support to Client meetings to assist the Client in developing and refining its approach to social value.

25. Masterplanning including Urban Design and Architecture Services

1. Urban Design

- 1. Undertake any and all required site analysis including desktop assessments and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Design masterplans for development and regeneration projects, taking into account all physical, technical, social, economic, statutory, stakeholder and environmental and financial issues and constraints.
- 4. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to urban design in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 5. Collaborate with and instruct an appropriate 3D visualisation platform to insert integrated scheme drawings into a wider 3D model; produce visualisations from this platform which enable easy Client and stakeholder understanding of schemes throughout the design process.
- 6. Liaise with the sustainability consultant to achieve a masterplan design which meets the Client's and the Local Authority's sustainability targets.
- Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 8. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 9. Advise on and prepare parameter plans, parcel codes (for individual disposal plots) and area wide design codes.
- 10. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.
- 11. Review, appraise and advise on development proposals submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

2. Architecture

- 1. Where directed by the client, provide outline or detail designs for particular buildings in the masterplan (e.g. community buildings) or infrastructure.
- 2. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.

- 3. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to architecture in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 4. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.
- 5. Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 6. Review, appraise and advise on development proposals submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

26. Landscape Design and Ecology

1. Landscape Design

- 1. Undertake any and all required desktop assessments; site-based intrusive and non-intrusive investigation, surveying, monitoring, and sampling; site-based and laboratory analysis; and reporting, including considering the issues, risks, impacts on holding and development. This analysis may include consideration of soil, the present use of the site, agricultural impact, food growing impact and integration of communities with natural and agricultural systems.
- 2. Contribute to any Technical Due Diligence reports required by the Client to assess and cost risks and opportunities prior to acquisition or other intervention, funding or support.
- 3. Design all of the soft and hard landscape within a masterplan, including public realm and shared garden spaces, taking into account all physical, technical, social, economic, statutory, stakeholder and environmental and financial issues and constraints.
- 4. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to landscape in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 5. Contribute towards the 3D model of the scheme to allow collaboration with a 3D visualisation platform (see preamble)
- 6. Undertake Landscape Visual Impact Assessments.
- 7. Review appropriate arboricultural surveys to identify all trees, consider their status, and enhance their potential or consider for removal and replacement.
- 8. Design sustainable urban drainage schemes in accordance with the CIRIA SuDS Manual which integrate with the underground drainage design by the civil engineer.
- 9. Advise on the appropriate use of living walls and green roofs.
- Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.

- Prepare strategies and associated cost plans for the long term management of open spaces, including publicly accessible spaces and ecological assets.
- Contribute to and support any external Design Review Panel meetings called by the local authority or others
- 13. Contribute to plot, site and area wide design codes being prepared by the urban designer
- 14. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format
- 15. Review, appraise and advise on landscape proposals and specifications submitted to the Client by external developers, and provide ongoing guidance on development plans. Reviews may encompass BHL or other Client quality criteria. Reviews may occur at any project stage including post-completion.

2. Ecology Advice

- 1. Advise the Client on appropriate on and off-site Biodiversity Net Gain (BNG) including targets, costings and relevant authority liaison.
- 2. Devise and monitor a BNG strategy for a project, including at feasibility and design stages.
- 3. Advise on the upcoming Environmental Net Gain (ENG) regime and use ENG as the reporting structure as and when it supersedes BNG.
- 4. Advise on impacts and likely implications relating to nutrient neutrality and water neutrality.
- 5. Participate in community engagement activities including preparation of exhibition material in both physical and online format, as required.
- 6. Prepare all necessary drawn and written information, including all necessary reports required by the LPA, relating to ecology in the lead up to and in support of an outline or detailed planning submission.
- 7. Alongside the planning consultant, contribute to and support pre-application meetings with the Local Planning Authority, and respond to any Local Planning Authority queries during the pre-application or planning determination phases. Undertake any necessary post-submission discussions and undertake any necessary associated work e.g. further negotiation with statutory consultees, additional material for submission, condition drafting etc.

3. Landscape and Ecology-Related Surveys

- 1. Advise on, write a brief for and undertake the following surveys:
 - 1. Arboricultural
 - 2. Protected and/or notable species and habitats
 - 3. Invasive Non-Native Species (e.g. Japanese Knotweed, Himalayan Balsam, Giant Hogweed, etc.) as well as any notifiable weeds or other identified invasive species.
- 2. Obtain all necessary licences and consents (including geographically-specific) in relation to species and habitats in order to facilitate works on site, including to assist other investigations, surveys, and for construction activities.
- 3. Having reviewed survey outcomes, advise on and create a strategy for appropriate remedial and/or management provisions, including if emergency works are required.

KEY PERSONNEL

(a list of key personnel should be included here)

Part 1

CONSULTANCY PERIOD

The period of 4 years from or such shorter period of accordance with this Contract.	
Part :	2
The Area shall be England	
Part :	3
Name of Party for Notification	Address
Homes England:	
Cate Steele	cate.steele@homesengland.gov.uk
	Northstowe House
	Rampton Road
	Longstanton
	CB24 3EN
The Consultant:	

INSTRUCTIONS PROCEDURES

15. INSTRUCTIONS

Instructions by HOMES ENGLAND

- 1. All Instructions from Homes England will be issued using Homes England's Instructions Database which may be modified, enhanced, added to or replaced during the Consultancy Period of this Contract.
- 2. The Consultant will receive the Instructions via Homes England's extranet and the Designated Person or the Deputy Designated Person will be responsible for allocating that Instruction to one of the Key Personnel.
- 3. All Instructions require Consultant's Fees to be approved via the Instructions Database. Following approval by Homes England (which will be electronically notified to the Consultant), a purchase order will be automatically raised by the Instructions Database.
- 4. The Key Personnel will accept each Instruction as per the Instructions Database Manual which is available on Homes England's extranet.
- 5. Invoices in respect of individual instructions will only be processed for payment by Homes England where:
 - (i) there exists a current Instruction on the Instructions Database;
 - (ii) the current Instruction and purchase order is quoted on the invoice; and
 - (iii) invoiced in accordance with Schedule 2
- 6. The Consultant will create a transaction correspondence file on receipt of every Instruction. Plans relating to the Instruction will be sent pre-paid first class post along with any relevant archived files.
- 7. The Consultant will be responsible for ensuring that all Key Personnel are provided with their own log-in names and passwords and that log-in names and passwords are erased when Key Personnel no longer provide the Services.
- 1.2 Instructions by other bodies pursuant to Clause 2.13 of the Contract.
- (a) Instructions from other bodies pursuant to Clause 2.13 of the Contract shall be in the form set out below or such other form as may be agreed between the Consultant and Public Sector Bodies.

Note These documents are provided for information only. Homes England makes no warranties, representations or undertakings about any of the content contained in these documents (including, without limitation, any as to the quality, accuracy, completeness or fitness for any particular purpose of such content). Homes England will not be liable for any loss arising out of or in connection with the use of these documents in negligence, tort, by statute or otherwise and you are advised to seek independent legal advice before utilising the documents.

DEVELOPMENT AND REGENERATION TECHNICAL SERVICES FRAMEWORK APPOINTMENT OF CONSULTANT

INSTRUCTION

Date]	1	[Name of other Public Sector Body] Reference Number	[] To be quoted on all correspondence relating to this Instruction
------	---	---	---	---

The Consultant entered into a contract dated [] with Homes England whereby it was appointed as a consultant on the Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework (the "Framework Contract").

[Name other public sector body] is a Public Sector Body under the Framework Contract.

The Public Sector Body and the Consultant acknowledge and agree that this document is to be treated as an "Instruction" from the Public Sector Body under and for the purposes of the Framework Contract.

The Consultant agrees to supply to the Public Sector Body the Services specified below on and subject to the terms and conditions of this Instruction and the Framework Contract.

Unless otherwise defined in this Instruction, terms used in this Instruction shall have the meaning given to them in the Framework Contract.

The Employer
[Name other public sector body] is the Public Sector Body.
In so far as they relate to the appointment of the Consultant to provide the Services all references to Homes England in the Framework Contract shall also be deemed to be references to the Public Sector Body for the purposes of the Instructions and the Framework Contract.

PUBLIC SECTOR BODY DETAILS

Public Sector Body	[1		
Public Sector Body's Address	[]		
Invoice Address	[1		
Contact:	Name: Address:	[]	
	Phone:	[1	
	e-mail:]]	

CONSULTANT DETAILS

Consultant	[] ("Consultant")
Consultant's Address	[1

Contact:	Name:	[]		
	Address:	[]		
	Phone:		[1
	e-mail:	[]		
1. INSTRUCTION P	PERIOD					
1. 11.011.0011.011	LINIOD					
(1.1) Commence	ment Date					
This Instruction sha	II commence o	n: [insert]				
(1.2) Instruction	Period					
[insert]						
2. SERVICES REQ	UIREMENTS					
Zi OZIKVIOZO KZQ						
The fellowing Openin						
The following Service	es snall be pro	ovidea:				
[To be inserted from brief]	n the brief or t	he Cons	ultar	nt resp	ons	se to the Public Sector Body's

3. DELIVERABLES
The following outcomes will be delivered:
[To be inserted from the brief or the Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's
brief]
4. RESOURCES
(4.1) Staff of the Consultant to be involved in the provision of the Services
The following people will deliver the Services:
The fellenning people this deliver the delivered.
[Name] [Title] [Role]
[To be inserted from Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief]
(4.2) Resource Schedule
A resource schedule is attached
[Resource Plan to be attached from Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief]
(4.2) Sub-contractors to be involved in the provision of the Services
[To be inserted from Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief]

(See clause [33] of the Framework Contract)

5. PROGRAMME

The Services will be delivered in accordance with the programme attached

[Programme/Project Plan to be attached from Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief]

6. FEE

(6.1) LUMP SUM FIXED

[Cost Schedule to be attached from Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief. This will relate to the specific work items set out in the Public Sector Body's brief]

(6.2) FEE PROPOSAL

[Day rates to be inserted from the Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief. This will be the agreed Framework Contract rates unless discounted rates are offered and will be used for all of the works instructed or works instructed in addition to those covered in the Lump Sum Fee]

(6.2) FEE PROPOSAL

[percentage fees to be inserted from the Consultant response to the Public Sector Body's brief. This will be the agreed Framework Contract percentage fees unless discounted rates are offered]

7. INSURANCE AND LIABILITY

Insurance requirements and Consultant liability levels in relation to this instruction shall be as set out in the Framework Contract unless different requirements are specified below:

Limit of Liability

The Consultant's total liability to the Public Sector Body for all matters arising under or in connection with this instruction, other than the unlimited matters referred to in clause [38] of the Framework Contract, is limited to [£] [for each and every claim] [in the aggregate]

Please seek legal and insurance advice on the appropriate limitation of liability – the limitation amount should be commensurate with the scale and value of the project for which the services are carried out.

<u>Insurance</u>

Insurance for a sum of not less than:-

[£Xm (X million pounds)] Professional Indemnity

[£Xm (X million pounds)] Public Liability

[£Xm (X million pounds)] Employer Liability

in respect of each and every claim.

save in respect of claims relating to contamination, pollution, fire safety and (for the non-mandatory services in Lot 1 only) asbestos, which with respect to Professional Indemnity shall be limited to £X million in aggregate

Please seek insurance advice on the appropriate levels of insurance required for the instruction.

8. INVOICING AND PAYMENT

Invoices in respect of the Instruction will only be processed for payment where:

- 1. they are for the current Instruction;
- 2. the [name of party responsible for payment of the Consultant's invoice]'s name and Reference Number are quoted on the invoice;
- 3. invoiced in accordance with Schedule 2 of the Framework Contract; and
- 4. the invoice is addressed to [name of party responsible for payment of the Consultant's invoice]

Payment will be made to the Consultant by [name of party responsible for payment of the Consultant's invoice].

BY SIGNING AND RETURNING THIS INSTRUCTION THE CONSULTANT AGREES it is entering into a legally binding contract for the Consultant's appointment (the "Consultant Appointment Contract") with the Public Sector Body to provide the Services. The Consultant Appointment Contract incorporates and is subject to all of the terms and conditions contained in the Framework Contract as may be varied and/or amended by the other provisions of this Instruction and the provisions of the Framework Contract, the provisions of this Instruction shall prevail).

The Consultant and the Public Sector Body hereby acknowledge and agree that they have read this Instruction and the Framework Contract and by signing below agree to be bound by the terms of this Consultant Appointment Contract from the date appearing at the start of this Instruction.

For and on behalf of the Consultant:

Name and Title	

	-
Signature	
Signature	
For and on behalf of	the Public Sector Body:
For and on behalf of	the Public Sector Body:
For and on behalf of	the Public Sector Body:
For and on behalf of	the Public Sector Body:
For and on behalf of	the Public Sector Body:
	the Public Sector Body:
	the Public Sector Body:
For and on behalf of Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:
Name and Title	the Public Sector Body:

PROJECT TENDERING PROCEDURE

The further competition process is linked to the estimated value of the individual appointment.

Estimated value below £10,000

The lowest value appointments, those below £10,000, do not require a further competition and appointments can be made directly (a direct award). Direct awards will require the submission of a proposal by the Framework Member to Homes England. The submission will not be via the Pro-Contract system.

The proposal may include the following:

- 1. Brief statement on how commission would be undertaken.
- 2. Proposed staff
- 3. Timescale
- 4. Provision of a lump sum fixed fee or other fee proposal based on the Consultant's tendered fee rates included in the Framework Member's Response to the ITT (depending on the particular circumstances)

Homes England reserves the right to adopt a further competition involving 3 Framework Members where the estimated value is less certain, potential for extensions exist (increasing the value) or for other considerations.

Direct awards to Consultants with lowest overall Total Daily Rate Score from the framework pricing assessment

[Lot 1 –awarding a direct award to one of the five Consultants with the lowest overall Total Daily Rate Score from the framework pricing assessment and the estimated value is less than £10,000].

[Lot 2 –awarding a direct award to one of the three Consultants with the lowest overall Total Daily Rate Score from the framework pricing assessment and the estimated value is less than £10,000].

Consultants will be informed in the framework award letter whether they are one of the Consultants with the lowest overall Total Daily Rate Score.

Homes England reserves the right to make direct award in circumstances other than those set out above, subject to such internal approvals as may be applicable from time to time.

Estimated value between £10,000 and the Find a Tender (FTS) services threshold

Appointments estimated between £10,000 and the FTS services threshold will involve further competition. Here the further competition will involve a minimum of three Framework Members via a single stage. Homes England will invite the Framework Members to submit proposals which may include the following:

Brief statement on how commission would be undertaken.

Proposed staff together with a resource schedule

Timescale

Other project specific information

Provision of a lump sum fixed fee or fee proposal based on the Framework Member's tendered fee rates included in the Framework Member's Response to the framework ITT (depending on the particular circumstances)

The further competition will be via the ProContract system.

The tender response may be evaluated as follows:

Evaluation Criteria	Weighting
Resourcing	30
Methodology and added value	30
Social value	10
Price	30
	100%

The evaluation criteria and weightings in red are indicative and can be changed as necessary.

Where social value is included in the evaluation criteria, Homes England will select the most appropriate Model Assessment Criteria for the project from the following:

MAC2 Create new businesses, new jobs and new skills

MAC3 Increase supply chain resilience and capacity

MAC4 Effective stewardship of the environment

MAC8 Improve community integration

Homes England reserves the right to adopt a further competition involving all Framework Members where the estimated value is less certain, potential for extensions exist (increasing the value) or for other considerations.

Estimated value above the FTS services threshold

Appointments above the FTS services threshold will involve further competition. Here the further competition will involve all capable Framework Members via a three stage process. The further competition will be via the ProContract system.

Expression of Interest

The first stage of the process will be Expression of Interest. Homes England will provide all capable Framework Members with an outline of the appointment and indicative timescale for the further competition and award. Framework Members will be required to express their interest.

Homes England reserves the right to exclude this stage and issue all capable firms with a Sifting Brief, where the appointment is more urgent.

Sifting Brief

The second stage will involve all Framework Members who expressed an interest. The aim of this stage is reduce the number of Framework Members to a shortlist who will be invited to Tender.

The sifting brief is a quality only and does not consider price. Homes England will invite the Framework Members to submit proposals which may include the following:

- 1. demonstration of specific available resource and
- 2. demonstration of <u>specific</u> experience or capability that is directly relevant to the specific commission.
- 3. Confirmation of other <u>specific</u> factors relevant to the commission (as required)

The sifting brief response may be evaluated as follows:

Evaluation Criteria	Weighting
General understanding of project requirements with reference to experience of similar project	40%
Staff	30%
Other specific factor (s) relevant to the commission (as required)	30%
	100%

The evaluation criteria and weightings in red are indicative and can be changed as necessary

The scoring of each Framework Member's sifting brief response will be turned into a ranking. Homes England will generally seek to shortlist 5 Framework Members for the Tender stage. This may however be higher or lower depending on the level of interest and the strength of sifting brief responses (including where it is difficult to distinguish between the capability and resources of Framework Members more may be invited to tender.

Any Framework Member not invited to Tender will be provided with their scores and feedback to explain this decision.

Homes England reserves the right to exclude the Sifting Brief stage where approximately 5 Framework Members have expressed an interest and proceed with the invitation to Tender.

Homes England may also exclude the Expression of Interest and/or Sifting Brief stage and proceed straight to invitation to tender where it determines that there is low interest following contact of all Consultants on the relevant Lot, and there is a business need to do so.

Tender

The third stage will involve the shortlisted Framework Members being invited to respond to a detailed tender or brief. This may include the following information:

Proposal to describe how the commission would be undertaken, an outline of the approach, an assessment of the commission being offered.

Staff proposed together with a resource schedule

Proposals for management of the commission

Programme

Provision of a lump sum fixed or fee proposal based on the Framework Member's tendered fee rates included in the Framework Member's Response to the ITT (depending on the particular circumstances)

The tender response will be evaluated on the basis of quality and price. The framework quality/price ratio of 50/50 can be adopted for further competitions, however the quality/price ratio can be between 80/20 and 20/80. The ratio for each Further Competition will be identified in the invitation to Tender.

The tender response may be evaluated as follows:

Evaluation Criteria	Weighting
Resourcing	30
Methodology and added value	30
Social value	10
Price	30
	100%

The evaluation criteria and weightings in red are indicative and can be changed as necessary. Social value will be assessed where the project value is estimated to be over the FTS services threshold.

Homes England will select the most appropriate Model Assessment Criteria for the project from the following:

MAC2 Create new businesses, new jobs and new skills

MAC3 Increase supply chain resilience and capacity

MAC4 Effective stewardship of the environment

MAC8 Improve community integration

The highest scoring Framework Member will be successful. Award decisions will be subject to the standstill period with unsuccessful Framework Members will be provided with their scores and feedback to explain the decision in accordance with standstill period.

Homes England reserves the right to exclude the Expression of Interest and Sifting Brief stages and issue all Framework Members with the invitation to Tender where the appointment is considered very urgent.

FTS services threshold

The FTS services threshold (as defined in pounds sterling) is not controlled by Homes England. The Cabinet Office notifies public bodies of a new threshold and the next change is

due in January 2022. During the term of the Framework it may be necessary to update the FTS services threshold or replace this with an equivalent or replacement value.

Where a change to the FTS services threshold is necessary Homes England will inform all Framework Members.

Competition threshold

Homes England reserves the right to amend (increase or decrease) the £10,000 threshold noted above. In the event that the amount is reduced the requirement to invite 3 Framework Members will commence from this new lower amount.

Where a change to competition threshold is necessary Homes England will inform all Framework Members. Such changes will not apply to competitions which have commenced but have not been awarded.

Homes England reserves the right to utilise a pricing assessment method in further competitions which differs from that which was utilised for the Framework competition.

COMPUTER SYSTEMS, DATA PROTECTION OBLIGATIONS, FREEDOM OF INFORMATION, AGENCY PROPERTY, STORAGE AND MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS

1 COMPUTER SYSTEMS

- 1.1 The Consultant warrants to Homes England that all computer systems to be used by the Consultant in and about the performance of its obligations under the Contract will protect data being or to be transferred between the parties, that the Consultant will use industry recognised and regularly updated virus checking software, will use all reasonable endeavours not to transfer virus infected data, has a responsible firewall policy and such is communicated regularly to Homes England.
- 1.2 The Consultant warrants to Homes England that all computer systems which will be used by the Consultant in and about the performance of its obligations under the Contract are, and shall remain for the duration of the Consultancy Period, compatible with Homes England's systems to such a degree as reasonably required to fully and effectively transfer data and comply with recognised industry standards in this regard.
- 1.3 The Consultant shall ensure, so far as it is reasonably practicable to do so, that it adheres to Homes England's IT Policy Statement as issued from time to time and notified by Homes England to the Consultant.

DATA PROTECTION OBLIGATIONS

2.1For the purposes of this Schedule the following words and expressions shall have the following meaning:

"Data Controller" "Data Processor", "Data Subject", "Personal Data", "Personal Data Breach", "Data Protection Officer" and "Process" shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Data Protection Legislation as amended or re-enacted from time to time.

Data Loss Event means any event that results, or may result, in unauthorised access to Personal Data held by the Data Controller under this Contract, and/or actual or potential loss and/or destruction of Personal Data in breach of this Contract, including any Personal Data Breach

Data Protection Impact Assessment means an assessment by the Data Controller of the impact of the envisaged processing on the protection of Personal Data;

Data Protection Legislation means (i) Data Protection Act 2018 (ii) and the UK General Data Protection Regulation (the **GDPR**) (created by the Data Protection, Privacy and Electronic Communications (Amendments etc) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019 (as amended)) (iii) all applicable Law relating to the processing of personal data and privacy;

Data Subject Request means a request made by, or on behalf of, a Data Subject in accordance with rights granted pursuant to the Data Protection Legislation to access their Personal Data

Joint Controllers means where two or more Data Controllers jointly determine the purposes and means of processing

Law means any applicable law, statute, bye-law, regulation, order, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, rule of court or directives or requirements of any Regulatory Body, delegated or subordinate legislation or notice of any Regulatory Body;

Protective Measures means appropriate technical and organisational measures which may include: pseudonymising and encrypting Personal Data, ensuring confidentiality, integrity, availability and resilience of systems and services, ensuring that availability of and access to Personal Data can be restored in a timely manner after an incident, and regularly assessing and evaluating the effectiveness of such measures adopted by it.

Sub-processor means any third Party appointed to process Personal Data on behalf of the Consultant related to this Contract.

- 2.2 This Clause 2 applies where the Consultant is Processing Personal Data on behalf of Homes England and shall be of no effect where the Consultant is acting as a Data Controller (including as Joint Controllers) under Data Protection Legislation, and for the avoidance of doubt nothing in this Clause 2 shall operate so as to prevent or prohibit the Consultant in complying with its own obligations as a Data Controller under the Data Protection Legislation to the extent such obligations arise in respect of the Personal Data, the parties hereby acknowledging that in their respective roles as Data Controllers, each party is independently required to comply with any lawful request to exercise a data subject right under the Data Protection Legislation.
- 2.3Homes England and the Consultant acknowledge that for the purposes of the Data Protection Legislation, Homes England is the Data Controller and the Consultant is the Data Processor. The only processing that the Consultant is authorised to undertake on behalf of Homes England is detailed in Schedule 13 and may not be determined by the Consultant.
- 2.4The Consultant shall provide all reasonable assistance to Homes England in the preparation of any Data Protection Impact Assessment prior to commencing any Processing. Such assistance may, at the discretion of Homes England, include:
 - a systematic description of the envisaged processing operations and the purpose of the processing;
 - an assessment of the necessity and proportionality of the processing operations in relation to the Services;
 - an assessment of the risks to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects; and
 - the measures envisaged to address the risks, including safeguards, security measures and mechanisms to ensure the protection of Personal Data.
 - 2.5The Consultant warrants and represents that it has obtained all necessary registrations, notifications and consents required by the Data Protection Legislation to process Personal Data for the purposes of performing its obligations under this Contract.
 - 2.6The Consultant undertakes that to the extent that the Consultant and/or any of its employees receives, has access to and/or is required to process Personal Data on behalf of Homes England ("Homes England's Personal Data") for the purpose of

providing the Services, it will at all times comply with the provisions of the Data Protection Legislation.

- 2.7 The Consultant shall not perform its obligations under this Contract in such a way as to cause Homes England to breach any of its applicable obligations under the Data Protection Legislation. The Consultant shall notify Homes England immediately if it considers that any of Homes England's instructions infringe the Data Protection Legislation.
- 2.8For the purposes of this Contract, where the Consultant is Processing Homes England's Personal Data on behalf of Homes England, it shall:
 - 2.8.1at all material times have in place and maintain Protective Measures which are appropriate to protect against a Data Loss Event, which Homes England may reasonably reject (but failure to reject shall not amount to approval by Homes England of the adequacy of the Protective Measures) having taken into account the:

nature of the data to be protected:

harm that might result from a Data Loss Event;

state of technological development; and

cost of implementing any measures

For the avoidance of doubt, this includes the obligation to comply with any records management, operational and/or information security policies operated by Homes England, when providing the Services on Homes England's premises and/or accessing their manual and/or automated information systems;

- 2.8.2 only process Personal Data in accordance with Schedule 13 unless the Consultant is required to do otherwise by Law or any Regulatory Body. Where the Consultant is relying on such requirements as the basis for processing Personal Data, the Consultant shall promptly notify Homes England of this before performing the Processing unless such requirements prohibit the Consultant from so notifying Homes England;
- 2.8.3not engage a Sub-processor without:

prior written authorisation from Homes England and ensuring compliance with any conditions attached to that consent;

- 2.8.4 including obligations which give effect to the terms of this Clause 2, in a written agreement with any Sub-processor engaged by the Consultant to provide the Services to Homes England;
- 2.8.5Provide Homes England with such information regarding the Sub-processor as Homes England may reasonably require.

For the avoidance of doubt, the Consultant shall remain fully liable for all acts or omissions of any Sub-processor.

- 2.8.6allow Homes England (and or its designated auditors) to audit the Consultant's compliance with the requirements of this Clause 2 on reasonable notice and/or, at Homes England's request, provide Homes England with evidence of the Consultant's compliance with the obligations within this Clause 2.
- 2.9The Consultant undertakes not to disclose or transfer any of Homes England's Personal Data to any third party without the prior written consent of Homes England save that the Consultant shall be entitled to disclose Homes England's Personal Data to Consultant Personnel to whom such disclosure is reasonably necessary in order for the Consultant to carry out the Services, or to the extent required under a court order subject always to compliance with Clause 2.10.
- 2.10In respect of the Consultant Personnel, the Consultant shall:
 - take reasonable steps to ensure the reliability and integrity of any Consultant Personnel who have access to the Personal Data;
 - ensure that all Consultant Personnel required to access the Personal Data are informed of the confidential nature of the Personal Data, have provided a confidentiality undertaking to the Consultant or Sub-processor in relation to the same and comply with the obligations set out in this Clause 2;
 - ensure that none of Consultant Personnel publish, disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third party unless directed in writing to do so by Homes England or as otherwise permitted by this Contract;
 - ensure that the Consultant Personnel have undertaken adequate training in the law relating to the use, care, protection and handling of Personal Data and are aware of their obligations and those of the Consultant under the Data Protection Legislation and this Contract;
 - ensure that the Consultant Personnel do not process Personal Data except in accordance with this Contract (and in particular Schedule 13)

2.11The Consultant shall:

- provide a written description of the technical and organisational methods employed by the Consultant for processing Personal Data (within the timescales required by Homes England); and
- not Process Personal Data outside the United Kingdom without the prior written consent of Homes England and, where Homes England consents to a transfer, to ensure:
 - the Consultant has provided appropriate safeguards in relation to the transfer (whether in accordance with UK GDPR Article 46 or the Law Enforcement Directive (*Directive (EU) 2016/680*) Article 37) as determined by Homes England;

- the Data Subject has enforceable rights and effective legal remedies in relation to such Personal Data;
- the Consultant complies with its obligations under the Data Protection Legislation by providing an adequate level of protection to any Personal Data that is transferred (or, if it is not so bound, uses its best endeavours to assist Homes England in meeting its obligations); and
- it complies with any reasonable instructions notified to it by Homes England in relation to the Processing of the Personal Data.
- 2.12The Consultant agrees to use all reasonable efforts to assist Homes England to comply with such obligations as are imposed on Homes England by the Data Protection Legislation. For the avoidance of doubt, the Consultant shall:
 - co-operate with Homes England to ensure and demonstrate that the Consultant has appropriate technical and organisational measures in place to assist Homes England to comply with any Data Subject Request;

notify Homes England immediately if it:

receives:

- a Data Subject Request (or purported Data Subject Request);
- a request to rectify, block or erase any Personal Data;
- any communication from the Information Commissioner or any other regulatory authority in connection with Personal Data processed under this Contract;
- any other complaint, communication or request relating to Homes England's obligations under the Data Protection Legislation:
- a request from any third party for disclosure of Personal Data where compliance with such request is required or purported to be required by Law;

if they become aware of a Data Loss Event;

and take no further steps in relation to the same until such time that it receives written instructions to do so from Homes England. The Consultant's obligation to notify under this clause shall include the provision of further information to Homes England in phases, as details become available;

2.13Taking into account the nature of the processing, the Consultant shall provide Homes England with full assistance in relation to either the Consultant's or Homes England's obligations under Data Protection Legislation and any complaint, communication or request made pursuant to clause 2.12 (and in so far as possible within the timescales reasonably required by Homes England) including by promptly providing Homes England:

with full details and copies of the complaint, communication or request;

with such assistance as is reasonably requested to enable Homes England to comply with a Data Subject Request within the relevant timescales set out in the Data Protection Legislation;

at its request, with any Personal Data it holds in relation to a Data Subject with such assistance as requested by Homes England:

following any Data Loss Event;

with respect to any request from the Information Commissioner's Office, or any consultation by Homes England with the Information Commissioner's Office.

2.14If the Consultant becomes aware of any unauthorised or unlawful Processing, accidental alteration, loss, destruction or disclosure of, or damage or access to Homes England's Personal Data, or any other Data Loss Event, the Consultant shall:

record the details of the suspected incident in a security incident log and undertake an initial investigation immediately into the suspected incident;

notify Homes England of the suspected incident and the findings of the Consultant's initial investigation without undue delay after becoming aware of that event, and in any event within 24 hours of becoming so aware. The Consultant shall take no further steps in relation to the same until such time that it receives written instructions to do so from Homes England.

fully co-operate with Homes England in the course of any investigation undertaken by Homes England and any subsequent corrective actions arising therefrom, including any report to and investigation by the Information Commissioner's Office and /or notification to any affected Data Subjects; and

implement any measure necessary to restore the security and integrity of any compromised Personal Data.

2.15The Consultant shall maintain complete and accurate records and information to demonstrate its compliance with this clause. This requirement does not apply where the Consultant employs fewer than 250 staff, unless Homes England determines that the processing:

is not occasional;

includes special categories of data as referred to in Article 9(1) of the UK GDPR or Personal Data relating to criminal convictions and offences referred to in Article 10 of the UK GDPR; and

is likely to result in a risk to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects.

- 2.16The Consultant shall indemnify Homes England against all claims and proceedings and all liability, losses, costs and expenses incurred in connection therewith by Homes England as a result of the Consultant's destruction of and/or damage to or unlawful Processing of any of Homes England's Personal Data processed by the Consultant, Consultant Personnel or a Sub-processor, or any breach of or other failure to comply with the obligations in the Data Protection Legislation and/or this Clause 2 by the Consultant, Consultant Personnel or a Sub-processor.
- 2.17The Consultant shall appoint and identify an individual within its organisation authorised to respond to enquiries from Homes England concerning the Consultant's Processing of Homes England's Personal Data and will deal with all enquiries from Homes England relating to such Personal Data promptly and in any event within the timescales set out in this Contract.
- 2,18The Consultant undertakes to act upon the written instructions from Homes England in relation to the secure deletion or return of Homes England's Personal Data at the termination or expiry of this Contract or such time that the Consultant no longer requires access to Homes England's Personal Data for the purposes of performing its obligations under this Contract, in so far as the Consultant is able to take into account its own data retention requirements and, unless the Consultant is required by Law to retain the Personal Data.
- 2.19Homes England may, at any time on not less than 30 Working Days' notice, revise this clause by replacing it with any applicable controller to processor standard clauses or similar terms forming part of an applicable certification scheme (which shall apply when incorporated by attachment to this Agreement).
- 2.20The Consultant and Homes England agree to take account of any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner's Office. Homes England may on not less than 30 Working Days' notice to the Consultant amend this agreement to ensure that it complies with any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner's Office.

3 FREEDOM OF INFORMATION

- 3.1The Consultant acknowledges that Homes England is subject to legal duties which may require the release of information under FOIA and/or EIR and that Homes England may be under an obligation to provide Information subject to a Request for Information.
- 3.2Homes England shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether:-

any Information is Exempted Information or remains Exempted Information; or

any Information is to be disclosed in response to a Request for Information;

and in no event shall the Consultant respond directly to a Request for Information to which Homes England is required to respond to, except to confirm receipt of the Request for Information and that the Request for Information has been passed to Homes England.

3.3Subject to clause 3.4 below, the Consultant acknowledges that Homes England may be obliged under FOIA or EIR to disclose Information:-

without consulting the Consultant; or

following consultation with the Consultant and having taken (or not taken, as the case may be) its views into account.

- 3.4Without in any way limiting Clauses 3.2 and 3.3, in the event that Homes England receives a Request for Information, Homes England will, where appropriate, as soon as reasonably practicable notify the Consultant.
- 3.5The Consultant will assist and co-operate with Homes England as requested by Homes England to enable Homes England to comply with its obligations to disclose Information under FOIA and EIR within the prescribed periods for compliance and in particular without limitation will (and shall procure that its agents and sub-contractors will), at their own cost:

transfer any Request for Information received by the Consultant to Homes England as soon as practicable after receipt and in any event within two Working Days of receiving a request for information;

provide all such assistance as may be required from time to time by Homes England to enable Homes England to comply with its obligations to disclose Information.

3.6 Nothing in this Contract will prevent Homes England from complying with any valid order, decision, enforcement or practice recommendation notice issued to it by the Information Commissioner under FOIA and / or EIR in relation to any Exempted Information.

4. HOMES ENGLAND PROPERTY

- 4.1 Neither the Consultant, nor any other person, shall have a lien or other rights over any Homes England Property, and the Consultant shall take all such steps as may be reasonably necessary to ensure that Homes England's title in Homes England Property and the existence of any such lien or other right, are brought to the notice of any other person dealing with Homes England Property.
- 4.2 Upon Homes England's written request and in any event upon termination of the Contract, the Consultant will immediately deliver up to Homes England or the Nominated Officer, at

the expense and risk of the Consultant, all Homes England Property, and the Consultant will not, without the prior written consent of Homes England, retain any copies thereof.

5. STORAGE AND MAINTENANCE OF THE RECORDS

- 5.1 The Records (including any additions made thereto during the Consultancy Period) are and shall remain Homes England Property. The Consultant shall have no lien or other rights in respect of the Records.
- 5.2 The Consultant shall request such Records as it requires for the purposes of carrying out work in accordance with Homes England's Instructions and will hold them to the order of Homes England and shall return the Records (including any additions made thereto during the Consultancy Period) to Homes England on demand at any time, and in any event at the end of the Consultancy Period.
- 5.3 The Consultant shall keep the Records in a safe and secure place at the Consultant's premises.
- 5.4 The Consultant shall maintain and up-date the Records to ensure that the Records properly reflect at any given time the current state of Programmes or projects on which the Consultant is involved and Homes England's title to property or other assets in the Area.
- 5.5 The Consultant shall, if required, allow Homes England or any person acting on its authority access, at any time, to the Consultant's premises for the purpose of inspecting or removing the Records. The Consultant shall provide Homes England with such copies of the Records as may reasonably be required.
- 5.6 The Consultant shall return the Records to Homes England at the end of the Consultancy Period and/or on demand at any time.

DEED OF NOVATION

	DATED			20[]			
	[EMPLOYER	R]		(1)				
	[CONSULT <i>i</i>	ANT]		(2)				
	[SUCCESSO	DR]		(3)				
	DEED OF NO	VATION			-			
	RE [1		-			
DEED	OF NOVATION							
THIS DEED is made and delivered the day of					200[]		
BETV	/EEN:							
(1)	[with its successors and its p], of [permitted	assigns (" Em	iployer"),],	togethe	er
(2)	[(" Consultant "),and] whos	e registered o	office is at [],	
(3)	[("Successor")] whos	e registered o	office is at [],	

RECITALS

- A. By an agreement or understanding made or dated []("Appointment") between the Employer and the Consultant, the Consultant undertook to carry out work and services in relation to the [] at [] ("Project")
- **B.** The parties to this deed have agreed that the Appointment will be novated from the Employer and Consultant to the Successor and Consultant, in accordance with the terms set out below

THE PARTIES agree as follows:

- 1. The Appointment is hereby novated from the Employer and Consultant to the Successor and Consultant. Without derogating from the generality of the foregoing, the following provisions of this deed shall have affect:
 - 1.1 The Successor agrees to perform the Appointment in place of the Employer and to be bound by it in every way as if it had been an original party to it.
 - 1.2 The Consultant hereby releases and discharges the Employer from all duties, liability, claims and demands whatsoever in respect of the Appointment and accepts the liability of the Successor in place of the Employer as from the date of the Appointment (or from the date on which the Consultant first commenced work in relation to the Project, which ever is the earlier) and agrees and undertakes to each of the Employer and the Successor to be bound by and perform the terms of the Appointment in every way as if the Successor had been originally named in it in place of the Employer.
 - 1.3 The Consultant warrants to the Employer that it has, and will hereafter, duly perform the Appointment.
 - 1.4 The Consultant represents and warrants to the Successor that in relation to its obligations arising under the Appointment prior to the date of this deed the Consultant has duly performed them in accordance with the terms of the Appointment. Further, the Consultant acknowledges and undertakes that the Successor shall be entitled to rely upon the Consultant's due performance of its said obligations, and that the Consultant further acknowledges that the Successor may in fact have so relied upon the Consultant's due performance.
 - 1.5 The Consultant undertakes to the Successor that it shall be liable for the costs, losses and damages of the Successor as a result of the breach of the Appointment by the Consultant whether that breach occurred prior to or after the date of this deed, and irrespective of whether or not the Consultant's obligation under the Appointment was performed, or ought to have been performed, for the Employer.
 - 1.6 All performance and satisfaction of the terms and conditions of the Appointment by the Employer prior to the date of this deed shall be deemed to be attributable to the Successor.

This deed shall be governed and construed in all respects in accordance with the laws of England and the parties agree to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts

IN WITNESS whereof the parties have executed and delivered this deed the day and year first before written.

THE CORPORATE SEAL of)	
] hereto affixed is) authenticated by:-	
Authorised Signatory	
Authorised Signatory	
EXECUTED as a deed by [CONSULTANT] by affixing its seal in the presence of:-)
Director	
Director/Company Secretary	
EXECUTED as a deed by [SUCCESSOR] by affixing its seal in the presence of:-)
Director	
Director/Company Secretary	

SCHEDULE 10 SPECIAL CONDITIONS

COLLATERAL WARRANTY

DATED	20[]
	(1)
	(2)
DEED OF WARRANTY	
FROM CONSULTANT	
RE	

(1)	[("Consultant")]whose	e registered office is at] [●]]
(2)	[] of [•]] ("Beneficiary") or	

day of

20[]

RECITALS

DETWEEN.

- A. By a framework contract made between (1) Homes and Communities Agency ("**Employer**") and (2) the Consultant, the Consultant was appointed to a framework for the provision of [] for a period of [] years commencing on [] (or such shorter term as shall be determined by the Employer) ("**Framework Contract**")
- **B.** By an instruction numbered and dated 20[] between the Employer and the Consultant ("**Appointment**"), being a call-off from the Framework Contract, the Consultant undertook to [] ("**Project**")

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

THIS DEED is made and delivered on the

- 1. WARRANTIES ETC
- 1.1 The Consultant undertakes, represents and warrants to the Beneficiary that it has exercised and shall continue to exercise in carrying out the services (as defined in the Appointment) all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified and competent consultant providing such services, and who is experienced in carrying out such services of a similar size, scope and complexity as the Project.
- 1.2 Without prejudice to clause 1.1, the Consultant undertakes, represents and warrants to the Beneficiary that:
 - (a) it has duly performed, and will hereafter duly perform, its obligations under and pursuant to the terms of the Appointment; and
 - (b) it owes to the Beneficiary a duty of care in the performance of all the obligations and duties which the Consultant has agreed to carry out under the Appointment.
- 2. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
- 2.1 To the extent that the Consultant retains such documents and the rights therein, the Consultant, as beneficial owner, grants to the Beneficiary (or shall procure that the beneficial owner grants) with full title guarantee an irrevocable, royalty-free, non-exclusive licence in perpetuity to use and to reproduce any physical documents and the media upon which the same is recorded, including without limitation all drawings, reports, specifications, calculations or other similar documents ("Intellectual Property") utilised by or prepared or provided by or on behalf of the Consultant in connection with the Project for any purpose related to the Project. The licence hereby granted shall include the right for the Beneficiary to grant sub-licences on like terms, and shall be transferable to third parties PROVIDED that the Consultant shall not have any

liability for any use by the Beneficiary or anyone else of any of the Intellectual Property for any purpose other than that for which the same were prepared by or on behalf of the Consultant.

- 2.2 Where there are rights vested in the Consultant by virtue of Chapter IV (Moral Rights) of Part I of the Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988 the Consultant hereby irrevocably waives any such rights in relation to the Project and the Intellectual Property, and shall obtain a written waiver from any of the Consultant's agents or employees who may have or obtain any such rights.
- 2.3 The Consultant hereby undertakes that upon payment of its reasonable copying charges to provide the Beneficiary with copies of all the Intellectual Property from time to time required by the Beneficiary.

INSURANCE

- 3.1 Without prejudice to the Consultant 's obligations under this Deed or otherwise at law, the Consultant undertakes and warrants that to the extent it has not already done so it will forthwith procure at its own cost professional indemnity insurance for a sum not less than £[] in respect of each and every claim (except in respect of any claim for pollution or contamination where the cover shall be in the aggregate) to cover the Consultant 's obligations arising from or relating to the Appointment and this Deed.
- 3.2 The insurance required hereunder is to be with a reputable and authorised insurance company carrying on insurance business in the United Kingdom, not to be subject to any unusual terms or excesses having regard to the cover which is available in the insurance market to competent consultants of the same discipline as the Consultant with a good claims record.
- 3.3 The Consultant further undertakes and warrants that the insurance cover required hereunder will be maintained from the date of this Deed for a period of twelve years from the certificate of practical completion (or equivalent certificate), and for such period as it may have any liability to the Beneficiary (howsoever arising) under the Framework Contract, or if there is no Framework Contract at the date of completion of the Services, then 12 years from the date of completion or abandonment of the Services, and for so long as cover remains available in the market at commercially reasonable rates to competent consultants with a good claims record of the same profession as the Consultant.
- 3.4 The Consultant shall produce to the Beneficiary, whenever requested and without delay such documentary evidence as the Beneficiary may reasonably require and such other satisfactory evidence that the insurance required is in force, and in any event notify the Beneficiary forthwith upon its inability to obtain cover, or the cancellation of the insurance, or its inability to renew the insurance.
- In the event that the Consultant's insurer makes payment to the Consultant in respect of a claim by or on account of the Beneficiary the Consultant shall:
 - (a) pay forthwith upon receipt, and without set-off or deduction, any money received from such insurance to the Beneficiary, and in any event; and
 - (b) receive and hold any such money from such insurance on trust for the Beneficiary.

4 ASSIGNMENT

- 4.1 This Deed or any part or any benefit or interest under it may, without the consent of the Consultant, be assigned by the Beneficiary on no more than three occasions.
- 4.2 The Consultant cannot assign this Deed or any part or any benefit or interest under it.

5 GENERAL

- 5.1 The Consultant shall in relation to clauses 1.1 and 1.2 of this Deed, have no greater liability to the Beneficiary than if the Beneficiary were named as a co-employer under the Appointment, but for which purposes any counterclaim or set-off by the Consultant shall be disregarded.
- No action or proceedings for any breach of this Deed shall be commenced against the Consultant after the expiry of 12 years from the date of the practical completion or equivalent of the Project.
- 5.3 In proceedings for breach of clause 1, the Consultant may:
 - (a) rely on any limit of liability or other term of the Appointment (subject to any exclusions specified therein); and
 - (b) raise equivalent rights of defence as it would have had if the Beneficiary were named as a coemployer under the Appointment (for this purpose not taking into account any set-off or counterclaim against the actual employer under the Appointment).

SEPARATE OBLIGATIONS

6.1 This Deed shall have effect notwithstanding any dispute, including as to fees, or the failure (howsoever arising) of any other person to enter into a similar Deed with the Beneficiary and/or the Employer and/or the Consultant.

7. NOTICE

Any notice given hereunder shall be made in writing and shall be sent by pre-paid first class post, registered post, recorded delivery or delivered by hand addressed to the Beneficiary or the Consultant (as the case may be) at the address or place of business referred to herein or such other address or place of business last notified in writing by the Beneficiary or the Consultant (as the case may be) to the other.

8. CONTRACTS (RIGHTS OF THIRD PARTIES) ACT 1999

For the purposes of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 the Beneficiary and the Consultant do not intend to confer, and nothing in this Deed shall be construed as conferring, on a third party a benefit or a right to enforce a term of this Deed.

9. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

This Deed is governed by English law, and the parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts.

10. INTERPRETATION

10.1 In this Deed:

- (a) Reference to "Beneficiary", "Employer" and "Consultant" includes their successors in title and assigns.
- (b) Headings are for reference only and are not to be used for the interpretation of this Deed.
- (c) Nothing shall give rise to any liability by the Beneficiary to the Consultant.
- (d) Reference to a "person" includes any company, individual, firm, corporation, board, partnership, authority or other body.

- (e) If the Consultant is at any time more than one person any reference to the Consultant shall include each such person (and where the Consultant is a partnership each and all its partners) and any covenants and other obligations expressed or implied shall be deemed to be joint and several covenants and obligations of each such person (and in the case of a partnership joint and several covenants and obligations of each and all its partners).
- (f) Words importing one gender shall include any other gender and words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties have executed this document as a Deed on the date shown on the first page.

EXECUTED (but not delivered until the date hereof) AS A DEED by [acting by:))]))		
Director			
Director/Company Secretary			
OR			
EXECUTED (but not delivered until the date hereof) AS A DEED by [] acting by:)))	
Director			
Director/Company Secretary			
EXECUTED (but not delivered un the date hereof) AS A DEED by	til)	
[] acting by:)

Director	
Director	
Director/Company Secretary	

SCHEDULE 12

IT POLICY STATEMENT

1. Scope of Policy

. 'Supplier Staff' includes all persons employed by the Consultant together with the Consultant's servants, agents, contractors, sub-contractors and any others used in the performance of the Consultant's obligations under its contract with Homes England

2. Introduction/Purpose

For the purpose of this policy, 'Consultant' includes any supplier of goods or services to whom access to Homes England's information systems, or information assets, has been granted

Examples include:-

Provision of software as a service (SAAS)

Consultancy involved in developing our existing/new systems/services

Processing Homes England Information assets.

Definition of Terms

<u>Information System</u> - An information system is the information and communication technology (ICT) that an organization uses, and the way in which people interact with this technology in support of business processes. Hardware, software, and data – all fall under the category of technology.

<u>Information asset</u> - An information asset is defined as 'any information of value to Homes England' An information assets can have many different forms: it can be a paper document, a digital document, a database, a password or encryption key or any other digital file. Each asset is stored on some carrier like paper, a USB stick, hard drive, laptop, server, cloud or backup tape

This policy aims to clearly state our commitment to information security and the steps taken to protect our Digital infrastructure and systems and its data from misuse and Cyber-attack.

3. Policy

IT IS THE POLICY OF HOMES ENGLAND THAT CONSULTANTS, WHO ARE GRANTED ACCESS TOHOMES ENGLAND INFORMATION ASSETS, IN ANY FORM, WILL:

- a. Protect information provided or made available to them by Homes England, from unauthorised access.
- b. Notify Homes England of any change to their systems and accreditation where this could impact any previous risk assessment review completed.
- c. Ensure all Supplier Staff who require access to Homes England information or systems have successfully completed the <u>HMG Baseline Personnel</u> <u>Security Standard (BPSS)</u>, which must be approved, for each individual, by the Homes England Security Unit.
- d. Ensure enhanced vetting is carried out where appropriate. Some Supplier Staff may require National Security Vetting (NSV) in accordance with
 HM Government Personnel Security Policy">Homes England will notify the Consultant if any Supplier Staff require NSV clearance.
- e. Where the Contract is a Restricted Contract, not to allow any Supplier Staff to work on the Contract and/or have access to classified information, without having complied with the Enhanced Requirements stipulated by Homes England's [Information Security Officer] [the Chief Information Security Officer or their delegate].

A Restricted Contract is [a contract that is certified as such by [an Information Security Officer] [the Chief Information Security Officer or their delegate].

Enhanced Requirements means such requirements as are imposed by the Chief Information Security Officer, which may (without limitation) include stipulations as to nationality or NSV vetting.

- f. Ensure Supplier Staff based outside of the UK are not used on the Homes England contract without prior written permission of Homes England. Supplier Staff are not permitted access to any data from outside the UK without prior approval of Homes England Senior Information Risk Officer.
- g. Ensure Information Security training is undertaken by all Supplier Staff prior to beginning work on the Homes England contract.
- h. Ensure the confidentiality of information provided, or made available to them, unless such documents or other materials, data or other information are public

knowledge at the time when they are so provided.

- i. Ensure the continued integrity of information provided or made available to them; (Safeguarding the accuracy and completeness of information by protecting against unauthorised modification) Information will be categorised, marked and protected according to its level of confidentiality or sensitivity, and the level of risk which its loss or disclosure would pose to the organisation.
- j. Classify all documents and e-mails it produces as either OFFICIAL or OFFICIAL-SENSITIVE (if it contains sensitive personal or commercial information). OFFICIAL-SENSITIVE documents must be clearly marked on the header and footer of each page of a document (inc. covers or binders) and in the classification description of e-mails.
- k. Ensure that users do not save any material on removeable media unless it is encrypted. OFFICIAL-SENSITIVE material sent through the post must be sealed in an opaque envelope without the classification on the outside cover (or visible though a transparent window). All OFFICIAL-SENSITIVE material must be locked away at the end of the working day and only disposed of in confidential waste bins. All documents carried in public must be in an opaque folder or envelope
- I. Obtain the prior written permission of Homes England before disclosing any classified information in publicity material or sharing it with a third-party (including compliance authorities).
- m. Adhere to Regulatory and Legislative requirements, including, but not limited to the Data Protection Legislation, Computer Misuse Act 1990, Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000, and Freedom of Information Act 2000.
 - n. Ensure that all Supplier Staff who have access to Homes England's information assets are made aware of the requirements of this policy.
- o. Not sub-contract any element of the Contract to a third-party without the prior written permission of Homes England
- p. Report all breaches or weaknesses of information security, actual or suspected, to, Information Security Officer (ISO) and Data Protection Officer (DPO) for data breaches. Where required, the ISO and or DPO will escalate these internally, and where appropriate, with relevant third parties.
 - Report personal data breaches Immediately after you discover the personal data breach you must telephone or e-mail the following people to report the breach:
 - Data Protection Officer, Louisa Clare DPO@homesengland.gov.uk
 - Information Security Officer, Robert Tong infosec@homesengland.gov.uk

- q. Be aware we continuously monitor all logon events, geolocation, and network activity on a regular basis. Penetration testing will be carried out on a regular basis to ensure the effectiveness of Homes England's security implementation against attack.
- r. Ensure that any access to Homes England's information systems is protected with a strong password (As per National Cyber Security Centre guidance), and that user access credentials will be held securely, and will not be shared, or disclosed to unauthorised persons.
- s. Not process classified information on digital systems not under the control of Homes England without its prior written permission.
- t. Ensure that Supplier Staff comply with the following conditions if the user has been provided access to the Homes England digital network (or official digital equipment),
 - i. only use them for official purposes and not personal use.
 - ii. keep official digital equipment secure by locking-out when left unattended and logging-out at the end of their working day.
 - iii. secure portable electronic equipment at the end of their working day by taking it home or locking it away.
 - iv. report the loss or theft of official equipment immediately to Homes England
 - v. do not disclose their password/PIN to anyone else and keep any written copies secure.
 - vi. do not misuse the digital network or official equipment by processing inappropriate material (inc. obscene, abusive, offensive), conducting unauthorised activities (inc. unofficial business activity, gambling, gaming, criminal activity), providing unauthorised access (inc. friends, family), damaging hardware (inc. unofficial servicing, maintenance, disposal), misrepresenting someone's identity
 - vii. do not engage in inappropriate use of social media avoid making any comment on personal social media accounts or internet sites which may harm the security or reputation of Homes England . This applies to commentary on Government policy, services or directly on Homes England as an employer
- u. Ensure that where Supplier Staff access Homes England information or data using non-Homes England equipment they will not download or upload directly or print any information from their own devices and that any documentation or transfer should be performed via email or secure file transfer via OneDrive, Teams or other Homes England Data Transfer method. Users will only use web based applications to access Homes England data on non-Homes England devices.
 - v. Ensure Supplier Staff working on official premises comply with any additional security procedures where necessary, which Homes England make them aware of.
 - w. Notify securityunit@homesengland.gov.uk immediately where Supplier Staff

with access to Homes England digital systems leaves the Consultant's employment or is no longer engaged by the Consultant as a contractor or consultant or no longer requires system access, so that such access can be revoked. Supplier Staff user access rights will be removed upon termination of contract or agreement or adjusted upon change in role access requirements.

x. On or before the expiry of the Contract, (or if the Contract is terminated), audit all official assets (including information and official digital equipment) provided to it (or generated by it) during the Contract and submit an audit report to Homes England. Homes England will then inform the Consultant how to dispose of them. the Consultant shall ensure that all documents and/or computer records in its possession, custody or control which contain Confidential Information or relate to personal information of Homes England's employees, rate-payers or service users, are delivered up to the Agency and, where applicable and with Homes England's Approval undergo Certified Data Wiping

4. Non-Compliance

Failure to comply with this Policy may be deemed as a breach of the Contract

SCHEDULE 13

Processing, Personal Data and Data Subjects

- 1. The contact details of Homes England's Data Protection Officer are Ben Daley DPO@homesengland.gov.uk telephone 020 7393 2068
- 3. The Consultant shall comply with any further written instructions with respect to processing by Homes England.
- 4. Any such further instructions shall be incorporated into this Schedule.

Description	Details
Identity of the Controller	The parties acknowledge that for the purposes of the
and Processor	Data Protection Legislation, Homes England is the Controller and the Consultant is the Processor, in accordance with paragraph 2.2 of Schedule 8 of this Contract.
Subject matter of the processing	All processing undertaken (if any) in connection with the provision of the Services.
Duration of the processing	The Consultancy Period
Nature and purposes of the processing	Any operation such as collection, recording, organisation, structuring, storage, adaptation or alteration, retrieval, consultation, use, disclosure by transmission, dissemination or otherwise making available, alignment or combination, restriction, erasure or destruction of data (whether or not by automated means, for purposes arising in connection with the provision of the Services.
Type of Personal Data	Names, addresses, dates of birth, NI numbers, telephone numbers, email addresses, pay, images, and any other personal data processed in connection with the provision of the Services.
Categories of Data Subject	Customers of Homes England and persons it has entered into, or proposes to enter into, legal arrangements with, staff (including volunteers, agents, and temporary workers), suppliers, students/pupils, members of the public.
Plan for return and destruction of the data	In accordance with clause 2.18 of Schedule 8.

once	the	proce	essing	is
compl	ete		UNLE	SS
require	emen	t unde	r unio	n or
memb	er s	state	law	to
preser	ve th	at type	e of da	ta

SCHEDULE 14

PUBLIC SECTOR BODIES

- 1. Any of the following Potential Users, and any of their successors:
- (a) Ministerial government departments;
- (b) Non ministerial government departments;
- (c) Executive agencies of government and other subsidiary bodies
- (d) Non-Departmental Public Bodies (NDPBs), including advisory NDPBs, executive NDPBs, and tribunal NDPBs:
- (e) All non-Crown Status Government Companies wholly or partly owned by Central Government Departments and their subsidiaries

Assembly Sponsored Public Bodies (ASPBs);

- (f) Police forces:
- (g) Fire and rescue services;
- (h) Ambulance services;
- (i) Maritime and coastguard agency services;
- (j) NHS bodies;
- (k) Educational bodies or establishments including state schools (nursery schools, primary schools, middle or high schools, secondary schools, special schools), academies, colleges, Pupil Referral Unit (PRU), further education colleges and universities;
- Hospices;
- (m) National Parks;
- (n) Housing associations, including registered social landlords;
- (o) Third sector and charities;
- (p) Citizens advice bodies;
- (q) Councils, including county councils, district councils, county borough councils, community councils, London borough councils, unitary councils, metropolitan councils, parish councils;
- (r) Other Public Bodies and Public corporations and their subsidiary bodies sponsored by Central Government Departments which are not covered by named categories in this Attachment 1 Authorised Customer list;
- (s) Public financial bodies or institutions:
- (t) Public pension funds;
- (u) Central banks; and
- (v) Civil service bodies, including public sector buying organisations.
- (w) All new bodies created which fall within the criteria
- 2. Those listed and maintained by the Government on their website at https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations or any replacement web-link.
- 3. Those listed and maintained by the Office of National Statistics (ONS) at https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/nationalaccounts/uksectoraccounts/datasets/publicsectorclassificationguide or any replacement web-link.
- 4. Those set out in the definition of "Contracting Authority" in regulation 2(1) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 (PCR), namely:
- (a) the State, regional or local authorities. This covers parliament, central government, regional government and local government;
- (b) associations formed by one or more regional or local authorities;
- (c) bodies governed by public law, as defined under regulation 2(1) of PCR, including any subsidiary and sponsoring department of such bodies. A body which operates in normal market conditions, aims to make a profit, and bears the losses resulting from the exercise of its activity shall not be considered as being a 'body governed by public law' since the needs in the general interest, that it has been set up to meet or been given the task of meeting, can be deemed to have an industrial or commercial character;
- (d) associations formed by one or more bodies governed by public law, including any (applicable) joint venture or corporation; and
- (e) central government authorities, as defined under regulation 2(1) of PCR, and listed in Schedule 1

PCR

Central Government Departments, Local Government and Public Corporations that can be accessed at the Public Sector Classification Guide:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/nationalaccounts/uksectoraccounts/datasets/publicsectorclassificationguide

Local Authorities (England)

https://www.gov.uk/find-local-council

https://local-authority-eng.register.gov.uk/records

NDPBs

https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations

National Parks Authorities

http://www.nationalparks.gov.uk/

Educational Establishments in England, maintained by the Department for Children, Schools and Families including Schools, Universities and Colleges but not Independent Schools

http://www.education.gov.uk/edubase/home.xhtml

Police Forces in the United Kingdom

https://www.police.uk/contact/force-websites/

Police Forces and Special Police Forces in the United Kingdom, and/or Police and Crime Commissioners (as defined by the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011) and/or the Police Authorities (as defined in the Police Act 1964, Police Act 1996, Serious Organised Crime and Police Act 2005, Police and Justice Act 2006, Police, Public Order and Criminal Justice (Scotland) Act 2006), and other relevant legislation for the constituent parts of the United Kingdom, for their respective rights and interests

Fire and Rescue Services in the United Kingdom

http://www.fireservice.co.uk/information/ukfrs

NHS Bodies England

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/AcuteTrustListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/CCGListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/MentalHealthTrustListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/CareTrustListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/AreaTeamListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/SpecialHealthAuthorityListing.aspx

http://www.nhs.uk/ServiceDirectories/Pages/OtherListing.aspx

Hospices in the UK

http://www.helpthehospices.org.uk/about-hospice-care/find-a-hospice/uk-hospice-and-palliative-care-services

Registered Providers of Social Housing (Housing Associations)

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/current-registered-providers-of-social-housing

Third Sector and Charities in the United Kingdom

http://www.charitycommission.gov.uk/find-charities/

http://www.oscr.org.uk/search-charity-register/

https://www.charitycommissionni.org.uk/ShowCharity/RegisterOfCharities/RegisterHomePage.aspx

Any charities registered in the United Kingdom

Citizens Advice in the United Kingdom

http://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/index/getadvice.htm

www.cas.org.uk

http://www.citizensadvice.co.uk/

Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEP's)

https://www.gov.uk/government/policies/local-enterprise-partnerships-leps-and-enterprise-zones?page=2,

Combined Authorities established under Section 103 of the Local Democracy Economic Development and Construction Act 2009, http://www.local.gov.uk/devolution/map

other Public Bodies, Public Corporations and their subsidiary bodies sponsored by Central Government Departments which are not covered by the above categories; Any successor bodies to any of the above;

Other

Post Office Ltd

Post Office

Manchester Airport Group

SCHEDULE 15

FRAMEWORK MANAGEMENT

1 Use of the Framework by Homes England

1.1 The Framework will be managed by the Homes England's Commercial Team. However individual Instructions will be the responsibility of the Instructing Officer.

2 Use of the Framework by Public Sector Bodies

- 2.1 The Framework has been procured so that Public Sector Bodies can make use of the Framework. Where Public Sector Bodies wish to access the Framework, an Access Agreement will be put in place between Homes England and the Public Sector Body concerned. The Public Sector Body will be responsible for procuring work through the Framework via mini tender. Homes England will not be party to that mini tender nor any individual commissions and will have no liability for work procured through the Framework. On the signing of an Access Agreement by a Public Sector Body, Homes England will make guidance available so that it can use the Framework compliantly.
- 2.2 The main conditions which other Public Sector Bodies will need to satisfy in order to have access to the Framework include:
 - (a) Acceptance of the Framework as selected by Homes England and the limitation in accessing Services from the Framework in accordance with the appointment by Homes England;
 - (b) The Public Sector Body takes full responsibility for the mini-competition, selection, appointment, management and payment of the Consultant.
 - (c) Should disputes arise between the Public Sector Body and the Framework Member, Homes England will not formally be involved unless the Public Sector Body concerned feels that the issue has a fundamental impact on the Framework Member's ability or capacity to continue to provide services to Homes England and the Public Sector Body;
 - (d) Homes England reserves the right to close the Framework to Public Sector Bodies should usage by such bodies compromise the Framework's ability to provide services to Homes England.

3 Framework Management meetings

- 3.1 Once the Framework has been formed the Nominated Officer or his/her representative will convene an initial meeting where Framework management mechanisms and other processes will be explained.
- 3.2 In order to manage the ongoing Framework arrangements the Nominated Officer or his/her representative may propose a meeting with all Framework Members on an annual basis to review workload, progress partnering initiatives, share learning and information and action any matters arising. The key aim of these meetings will be to identify ways in which Homes England and Framework Members can work together better. This will include identifying ways in which Homes England can act as a better client as well as defining how the Framework Members can better enable Homes England to meet its objectives. The

meetings are intended to enable sharing of information between Homes England and Framework Members and between Framework Members.

3.3 Framework Members will also be offered the opportunity of an annual individual meeting with the Nominated Officer or his/her representative or more frequently if the need arises.

4. Induction

4.1 In order to provide Framework Members with the necessary understanding of Homes England, its procedures and expectations Framework Members will be provided with an induction where Framework management and other processes will be explained.

5 Framework Member performance

5.1 Once the Framework is in place, Homes England will operate a system of feedback on performance of Framework Members. For lower value Instructions, Instructing officers may give feedback on the performance of Framework Members every 3 months, with Framework Members being able to view such feedback (if any) on their own performance. For higher value Instructions, Instructing officers may instead choose to measure Project Level KPIs which will be communicated as part of the Further Competition documents.

6 Key Personnel

- 6.1 Framework members are asked to provide details of the Key Personnel they nominate to manage their membership of the framework. Key Personnel are detailed in Schedule 4. Key Personnel should have sufficient time to manage the contract effectively but should be of sufficient seniority to be able to speak on behalf of their company.
- 6.2 Key Personnel should be familiar with all work that is procured through the Framework and should act as the key point of contact for Homes England staff or staff from other public bodies procuring through the framework.
- 6.3 In the event that Homes England staff or members of staff from other Public bodies report poor performance by a Framework member in completion of services procured through the Framework the Key Personnel are to act as first point of escalation and should actively seek to resolve the issue.
- In the event of poor performance by Homes England staff, for example unclear briefing, Key Personnel are responsible for raising the issue with the Homes England Instructing Officer initially and actively seeking to work with them to resolve the issue. If the issue cannot be resolved key Personnel should then raise the issue with the Homes England Nominated Officer who will work actively with the Consultant's Nominated Officer and Instructing officer to resolve the issue.

7 Disclosure of information on suspected or confirmed fraudulent activities

- 7.1 The Framework Member is required to provide information to Homes England on any suspected or confirmed fraudulent activity connected in any way with any services procured through the Framework. This information should be provided in a timely manner.
- 8 Key Performance Indicators Pursuant to clause 4 of the Contract.

Definitions in this paragraph 8:

Annual KPI Scorecard means the form annexed to this Schedule 15 at Annex 1;

Annual Service Level Percentage means, x % where x is determined in accordance with the following formula:-

(Annual Service Level Score + Maximum Annual Service Level Score) x 100

Annual Service Level Score means the total score awarded to a Consultant when all the Service Level scores awarded for each KPI relevant to that year have been added together;

Key Performance Indicator or **KPI** means the key performance indicators relating to the Services specified in this paragraph 8 of Schedule 15 and such other key performance indicators as may be agreed between the parties from time to time;

Maximum Annual Service Level Score is the maximum score that the Consultant could achieve had the maximum Service Level score been awarded for each of the KPIs relevant to that year;

Priority Level is the importance of the KPI to the performance of the Contract.

Project Level KPIs means the KPIs

Service Level(s) means the minimum acceptable performance on any individual KPI as set out in paragraph 8.3 of Schedule 15.

Service Level Score(s) means the service level scores set out in paragraph 8.2 of Schedule 15.

8.1 The following Priority Levels shall apply to the KPIs:

Priority Level	Description
1	Causes a critical interruption to business operations.
2	Causes an interruption to the business operations.

8.2 The following Service Levels shall apply to the KPIs:

Service Level Score	Definition
1	Pass - Performance provided at or above expected service level
0	Fail - Performance provided below expected service level

8.3 The Consultant will provide the Services in accordance with the following Service Levels or better:

Ref	Key Performance Indicator	Description	Service Level (%)	Priority Level
KPI 1	Framework Engagement	The Consultant must opt out of further competitions that they do not wish to participate in at all stages of the process (expression of interest, sifting brief and invitation to tender) within five working days of receiving notification of the event through ProContract.	>70	2
KPI 2	Consultant Responsiveness	Where a request for relevant information or documentation is made by Homes England in accordance with the Agreement the Consultant must action the request within 10 working days (provided a timeframe is not specified in the Agreement)	100	1
KPI 3	Selection Information Validity	Where the Consultant's selection information changes (e.g. an insurance certificate expires and is replaced by a new policy or a certification of a Standard expires i.e. ISO9001) the Consultant must inform Homes England within 10 working days of the change and provide updated documentation as appropriate.	100	2
KPI 4	Change of Contact Details	The Consultant must inform Homes England of their framework contact details changing 10 working days ahead of the change (e.g. if a staff member leaves). and provide updated information as appropriate.	100	2
KPI 5	Six Standards of Mental Health	Consultants must report the percentage of all companies in the supply chain under the contract to have implemented the six standards in the Mental Health at Work commitment. This is to be reported annually to Homes England no more than five working days after the contract anniversary date.	For Information Only	2
KPI 6	Other Public Sector Body Management Information - Direct Awards	Consultants must update Homes England once a quarter, no more than 5 working days from the end of the previous quarter on the number, value, and scope of each contract they have been awarded through a direct award from a other Public Sector Body via the framework, using the template provided at Schedule 16. If	100	2

		KPI 6 is not applicable the consultant should provide a nil return.		
KPI 7	Other Public Sector Body Management Information - Feedback	The Consultant must collect feedback from their performance of contracts with other Public Sector Body and send these to Homes England once a quarter no more than 5 working days from the end of the previous quarter. If KPI 7 is not applicable the consultant should provide a nil return.	100	2
KPI 8	Knowledge Management	Knowledge management actions included in the Consultant's tender have been delivered on projects delivered where applicable	>70	2

8.4Project Level KPIs

Homes England may impose KPIs on individual Instructions where considered appropriate by the Instructing Officer. Details of the Project Level KPIs, including measurement timeframes, will be detailed in the Further Competition documents related to that Instruction.

The KPIs that may be selected include but are not limited to:

- 1. Quality
- 2. Timely delivery against milestones
- 3. Responsiveness
- 4. Knowledge transfer
- 5. Personnel retention and experience
- 6. Reporting
- 7. Invoice accuracy
- 8. Project management
- 9. Cost overrun
- 10. Customer satisfaction
- 11. Continuous improvement

9 Financial Monitoring

In this Schedule, the following definitions shall apply:

Financial Metrics, means each of the financial indicators set out in Section 4 of the Selection Questionnaire.

Risk Categories means the Low, Medium and High thresholds for each of the Financial Metrics set out in Section 4 of the Selection Questionnaire.

- 9.1 Following acceptance as a Framework Member, the Consultant's financial strength will continue to be assessed and evaluated as follows:
 - 9.1.1 by means of a regular assessment process. Homes England shall be entitled to monitor the financial metrics against the Risk Categories on a regular basis (and at least annually), ("Annual Assessment"). The Consultant's Annual Assessment will be similar to the initial assessment it completed when it applied to join the Framework. The Financial Metrics and Risk Categories set out in section 4 of Selection Questionnaire. The Consultant will be assessed based on its most recent sets of statutory accounts (audited where applicable) covering a period of at least two (2) years prior to the date of its Annual Assessment. The timing of its Annual Assessment will be in accordance with its financial year end and/or submission of audited accounts to Companies House; and
 - 9.1.2 For Homes England Instructions with an estimated contract value of £500,000 or more, the Turnover Ratio test will also be applied before award and a guarantee from the ultimate parent company will be required if the Consultant is not the ultimate parent company; and
 - 9.1.3 The Consultant will be required to notify Homes England of any financial metric moving into a high risk category, and Audit Opinion requirement change (as defined in section 4 of the Selection Questionnaire) and Insolvency Event metrics (as set out in section 4 of the Selection Questionnaire) at any time during the Framework term within 10 Business Days of non-compliance. In line with the initial assessment, the Consultant may provide a supporting explanation/mitigation (including sufficient evidence where appropriate) to Homes England in respect of any of these metrics. Homes England will consider this information and make a final decision as part of the Annual Assessment process.
- 9.2 The Consultant may be asked to provide its most recent set of statutory accounts (audited where applicable) on Homes England's request, to support the Annual Assessment.
- 9.3 Homes England may consider implementing sanctions or remedial actions if:

above;

- 9.3.1 The Consultant fails to provide the relevant information or it provides misleading, inaccurate or fraudulent information as part of:
 - 9.3.1.1 Its Annual Assessment; or
 - 9.3.1.2 Its obligations under paragraph 9.1.3

- 9.3.2 The Consultant fails to achieve the relevant thresholds for the metrics which comprise its Annual Assessment (as described in paragraph 1 above);
- 9.3.3 Homes England discovers at any point during the Consultancy Period that the Consultant provided false or misleading information:
 - 9.3.3.1 when it applied to join the Framework;
 - 9.3.3.2 during its Annual Assessment; or
 - 9.3.3.3 in relation to its obligations under paragraph 9.1.3 above; or
- 9.3.4 Homes England discovers any other material adverse indicators concerning the Consultant's financial strength or financial standing, which, had they been known to Homes England at the time, would have enabled Homes England to refuse the Consultant's application to join the Framework.
- 9.4 Any sanctions Homes England may impose further to paragraph 9.3 above may include:
 - 9.4.1 excluding any current Further Competition tenders the Consultant has submitted from evaluation; or
 - 9.4.2 The Consultant's suspension or disqualification from the Framework.
- 9.5 The terms of any suspension or disqualification will depend on the circumstances in question. The Consultant will be informed of these terms at the time it is suspended or disqualified from the Framework.
- 9.6 In respect of a consortium information will be required for each consortium member.

Appendix 1 - KPI Scorecard

APPENDIX 1

ANNUAL KPI SCORECARD

Score guidelines		Framework: Development and Regeneration Technical Services Framework
Pass - Performance provided at or above expected service level Fail - Performance provided below expected service level	0	Consultant: Year:

КРІ	Score	Comments
KPI 1 – Framework Engagement		
KPI 2 – Consultant Responsiveness		
KPI 3 – Selection Information Validity		
KPI 4 – Change of Contact Details		
KPI 5 – Six Standards of Mental Health (Reported Annually)		
KPI 6 – OPSB MI – Direct Awards		
KPI 7 – OPSB MI – Feedback		
KPI 8 – Knowledge Management		
Annual Service Level Scor	re	
Maximum Annual Service Level Scor	·e	
Annual Service Level Percentag	ge	

SCHEDULE 16

OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR BODY MANAGEMENT INFORMATION TEMPLATE

Please see enclosed Excel file titled: OPSB MI Template (KPI 6 & 7)

SCHEDULE 17

WEBSITES - ADDITIONAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Introduction

Homes England wishes to engage the Consultant to develop the Site (as defined below).

The parties have agreed that the Consultant shall provide Homes England with website design, development and hosting services on the terms and conditions set out in this Schedule.

Agreed terms

1. Interpretation

The definitions and rules of interpretation in this clause apply in this Schedule.

Acceptance the acceptance of the Site by Homes England pursuant to

clause 4.

Acceptance Certificate

the form of certificate served on the Consultant by Homes

England to acknowledge Acceptance.

Acceptance Tests the tests to be carried out on the Site as set out in clause 4.

Applicable Laws all applicable legislation (including statutes and statutory

instruments), regulatory guidance and codes of practice from

time to time in force.

Charges

the charges in respect of the Services set out in the Instruction.

Confidential Information

means all confidential designs, drawings, data, specifications, manufacturing processes, testing procedures and all other technical, business and similar information relating to the Homes England or Homes England's business and affairs, its customers, employees and suppliers or otherwise relating to the Services including all readable data, logic, logic designs, flowcharts, source or object codes, listings, test data, test routines, diagnostic programs, software programs or other material, together with any information that would be regarded as confidential by a reasonable business person relating to:

- (a) the business, affairs, customers, clients, suppliers, or plans, intentions, or market opportunities of the disclosing party (or of any member of the group of companies to which the disclosing party belongs); and
- (b) the operations, processes, product information, know-how, designs, trade secrets or software of the disclosing party

(or of any member of the group of companies to which the disclosing party belongs);

- (c) any information developed by the parties in the course of carrying out this agreement; and
- (d) any other information that may reasonably be deemed confidential by its nature.

Cybersecurity Requirements

all applicable laws, regulations, codes, guidance (from regulatory and advisory bodies, whether mandatory or not), international and national standards, and sanctions, relating to security of network and information systems and security breach and incident reporting requirements, including the Data Protection Legislation, the Cybersecurity Directive (EU) 2016/1148), Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2018/151), the Network and Information Systems Regulations 2018 (SI 506/2018), all as amended or updated from time to time.

Defects has the meaning given in clause 0.

Design Requirements The design requirements for the Site as prescribed by Homes England in accordance with its Brand Manual.

Effective Date

The date agreed in writing between Homes England and the Consultant.

Go Live Date has the meaning set out in clause 4.4.

Good Industry
Practice

the exercise of that degree of skill, care, prudence, efficiency, foresight and timeliness as would be expected from a leading company within the relevant industry or business sector.

Hosting Term means the period beginning on the Go Live Date until the Hosting Termination Date.

Hosting Termination Date means the date on which the Consultant shall cease to host the Site, as notified to the Consultant by Homes England.

Incident any Vulnerability, Virus or security incident which

- may affect the Site;

- may affect the Consultant's network and information systems such that it could potentially affect Homes England or the Site;
 or
- is reported to the Consultant by Homes England.

Known Vulnerability

any Vulnerability that has either:

- been assigned a Common Vulnerabilities and Exposures (CVE) number;
- been disclosed on the National Vulnerability Database available at the website operated by the US National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) from to time to time; or
- been disclosed on the internet, or any public database, such that it would be revealed by reasonable searches conducted in accordance with Good Industry Practice.

Latent Vulnerabilities:

any instances of typical classes of Vulnerability. For example, buffer overflows, cross-site scripting (XSS) and Structure Query Language (SQL) injection.

Materials

any and all content provided to the Consultant by Homes England from time to time for incorporation in the Site and/or otherwise come into the possession, custody or control of the Consultant in connection with the provision of the Services.

Mitigate

the taking of such reasonable steps that would be taken by a prudent supplier in accordance with Good Industry Practice to mitigate against the Incident in question, which may include (in the case of a Vulnerability) coding changes, but could also include specification changes (for example, removal of affected protocols or functionality in their entirety), provided these are approved by Homes England in writing in advance, and the terms **Mitigated** and **Mitigation** shall be construed accordingly.

Non-Supplier Defects

those Defects described in clause **Error! Reference source n** ot found.

Project

the provision by the Consultant of the Services as set out in this Schedule and the Instruction.

Project Plan

the timetable as contained in the Instruction and within which the Consultant will implement the Project, which shall set out any key milestones as set out in the Instruction. **Security Information** means information on the Consultant's network and information systems security including security of systems and facilities, Incident handling, business continuity management, monitoring auditing and testing and international standards, to be provided in such format as Homes England shall require.

Server a high-performance computer server administered by the

Consultant, as more particularly defined in the Instruction.

Services the design, development and hosting services to be provided

pursuant to this Schedule as set out in the Instruction.

Site the website at the address detailed in the Instruction to be

hosted by the Consultant pursuant to this agreement.

Site Software the software for the Site commissioned by Homes England

and developed by the Consultant as specified in the

Instruction.

Site Specification the specification for the Site as set out in the Instruction.

those third party software products supplied during the provision of the Services or incorporated into the Site as set

out in the Instruction

Third **Party** has the meaning given to it in clause 10.3.

Third

Products

Content

Virus any thing or device (including any software, code, file or programme) which may:

- prevent, impair or otherwise adversely affect the operation of any computer software, hardware or network,

telecommunications service, equipment or network or any

other service or device:

- prevent, impair or otherwise adversely affect access to or the operation of any programme or data, including the reliability of any programme or data (whether by rearranging, altering or

erasing the programme or data in whole or part or otherwise);

or

- adversely affect the user experience, including worms, trojan horses, viruses and other similar things or devices.

Vulnerability: a weakness in the computational logic (for example, code) found in software and hardware components that, when exploited, results in a negative impact to confidentiality, integrity, or availability, and the term **Vulnerabilities** shall be construed accordingly.

Visitor a visitor to the Site.

2. Scope of the project and Hosting

The Consultant shall:

- 2.1 comply with the Project Plan;
- 2.2 liaise with Homes England in developing the Site (including the look and feel of the Site);
- 2.3 design, develop and deliver the Site in in accordance with the Design Requirements, Site Specification and the Project Plan;
- 2.4 comply with all deadlines or key milestones set out in such Project Plan (or as otherwise communicated by Homes England);
- 2.5 provide the Services, and host the Site from the Server in accordance with agreed service levels for the Hosting Term; and
- 2.6 provide the Services and perform its obligations under this agreement in compliance with all Applicable Laws.
- 2.7 The Consultant shall comply with the provisions set out in the Instruction with regards to Service Levels.
- 2.8 The Consultant shall ensure that the Site shall be hosted in the UK or such other EEA country as shall be approved in writing by Homes England.

3. Domain name

- 3.1 Homes England shall register the domain name as set out in the Instruction (Domain name) in Homes England's name.
- 3.2 The Consultant warrants that it shall not register the Domain Name in its own name in breach of clause 0. In the event it becomes aware of a breach, the Consultant shall (and procure that any necessary third party shall), as soon as it becomes aware of the breach, promptly execute and deliver such documents and perform such acts as may be required for the purpose of effecting the transfer of the Domain Name registration to Homes England, without any further cost to Homes England.

4. Development and acceptance of site

- 4.1 Once the Consultant has completed the design and development of the Site in accordance with the Design Requirements, Specification and Project Plan, the Consultant shall invite Homes England to attend Acceptance Tests.
- 4.2 The Acceptance Tests shall test compliance of the Site with the Site Specification and the general functionality of the Site.
- 4.3 Acceptance of the Site shall occur when the Site has passed the Acceptance Tests. Homes England shall sign the Acceptance Certificate in respect of the Site and return it to the Consultant as soon as reasonably practicable following Acceptance.
- 4.4 Following the submission of the Acceptance Certificate, subject to clause 13.8, in accordance with clause 4.3 above, the parties shall agree the date on which the Site shall be live ("Go Live Date").
- 4.5 If any Acceptance Tests are not passed, the failures that cause the relevant tests to be failed (Defects) shall be drawn up and documented by the Consultant and presented to Homes England for discussion as to how best to rectify such Defects.
- 4.6 The Consultant shall remedy any Defects promptly in order to ensure that the Site passes the Acceptance Tests on a retest.
- 4.7 If such a retest demonstrates that the Site is still not in accordance with the Site Specification, Homes England may, by written notice to the Consultant, elect at its sole option:
 - 4.7.1 to fix (without prejudice to its other rights and remedies) a new date for carrying out further tests on the Site on the same terms and conditions as the retest (except that all reasonable costs which Homes England may incur as a result of carrying out such tests shall be reimbursed by the Consultant). If the Site fails such further tests, Homes England shall be entitled to proceed under clause 0 or clause 0; or
 - 4.7.2 to accept the Site subject to an abatement of the Charges, such abatement to be an amount that is reasonable, taking into account the circumstances. In the absence of written agreement as to abatement within 14 days of the date of the notice given by Homes England pursuant to this clause 4.7, Homes England shall be entitled to reject the Site in accordance with clause 0;
 - 4.7.3 to reject the Site as not being in conformity with this schedule, in which event this agreement shall automatically terminate and the Consultant shall (without prejudice to Homes England's other rights and remedies) immediately refund to Homes England all sums already paid to the Consultant under this agreement.

- 4.8 The Consultant shall ensure that the Site:
 - 4.8.1 shall incorporate Homes England's privacy notice and cookie notice as attached in Annexures A & B (suitably populated and approved by Homes England); and
 - 4.8.2 complies with all Applicable Laws; and
 - 4.8.3 contains a cookie banner which Is defaulted to 'off' where non essential cookies are used

5. Third party products

- 5.1 The Third Party Products shall be supplied in accordance with the relevant licensor's standard terms. The one-off licence fee for such Third Party Products is included in the Charges payable under clause 0.
- 5.2 The Consultant warrants that it shall be solely responsible for ensuring that it obtains any and all licences, permissions and consent required in order to use or incorporate the Third Party Products in the provision of the Services.
- 5.3 In the event that the Consultant wishes to incorporate additional Third Party Products that are not set out in the Instruction, it shall seek the prior written approval of Homes England.

6. Project management

- 6.1 Each party shall appoint a project manager who shall:
 - 6.1.1 provide professional and prompt liaison with the other party; and
 - 6.1.2 have the necessary expertise and authority to commit the relevant party.

7. Charges and payment

- 7.1 Following Acceptance, the Consultant shall issue a VAT invoice in respect of the Charges, and Homes England shall pay to the Consultant the Charges calculated correctly in accordance with the Instruction and set out in such invoice within 30 days of receipt of it, except for any amount in respect of which there is a genuine dispute.
- 7.2 All Charges are exclusive of VAT.
- 7.3 No Charges shall be payable until Homes England has provided its written approval of any such fees proposed to be invoiced.
- 7.4 If Homes England receives an invoice which it reasonably believes includes a sum which is not valid and properly due:
 - 7.4.1Homes England shall notify Homes England in writing as soon as reasonably practicable;

- 7.4.2 Homes England's failure to pay the disputed sums shall not be deemed to be a breach of this agreement; and
- 7.4.3 Homes England shall pay the balance of the invoice which is not in dispute by the due date for payment of the invoice.

8. Warranties

- 8.1 Each of the parties warrants to the other that it has full power and authority to enter into and perform this agreement.
- 8.2The Consultant shall:
 - 8.2.1 perform the Services with reasonable care and skill and in accordance with Good Industry Practice; and
 - 8.2.2 not store, distribute or transmit any Virus or Known Vulnerability or Latent Vulnerability via the Services.
- 8.3 The Consultant warrants that the Site and its operation will be uninterrupted and free of errors, Known Vulnerabilities and Latent Vulnerabilities, Viruses and material defects and that the Site will perform in accordance with the Site Specification until the date set out in the Instruction or such other period as may be specified in writing by Homes England. If the Site does not so perform, the Consultant shall, for no additional charge, promptly ensure that the Site complies with the Site Specification.
- 8.4The Consultant warrants that:
- 8.4.1 it shall not include any materials proprietary to a third party without the prior written consent of Homes England or without the relevant consent, permission or licence;
- 8.4.2 it shall not do or omit to do anything which damages or may damage the reputation or goodwill of Homes England;
- 8.4.3 the provision of the Services and the Site will comply with the government digital service requirements and accessibility requirements (Public Sector Bodies (Websites & Mobile Applications)(No. 2) Accessibility Regulations 2018 and Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2.1AA) in force from time to time;
- 8.4.4 it shall co-operate with any third parties as Homes England may from time to time nominate for the purpose of performing the Services; and
- 8.4.5 It shall achieve and maintain the Cabinet Office's Minimum Cyber Security Standard at all times during the Hosting Term

9. Intellectual property rights

- 9.1 All Intellectual Property Rights in the Site Specification and the Site including in the content of the Site and materials uploaded to the Site and the Site Software (excluding the Third Party Products and Third Party Content) arising in connection with this agreement shall be the property of Homes England and the Consultant hereby assigns absolutely with full title guarantee (including by way of future assignment of copyright) all such Intellectual Property Rights vesting in the aforesaid whether created, developed or produced before, on or after the Effective Date, in all countries and with the right to sue for damages and other relief for past infringement of any of those Intellectual Property Rights ("Assigned Rights").
- 9.2 The Consultant shall do (or procure to be done) all such further acts and things and the execution of all such other documents as Homes England may from time to time require for the purpose of securing for Homes England all right, title and interest in and to the Assigned Rights.
- 9.3 To the extent that clause 9.1 is not effective to assign legal title to the Intellectual Property Rights assigned under clause 9.1, the Consultant shall hold all such Intellectual Property Rights on trust for Homes England and Homes England shall have an exclusive worldwide, royalty-free licence to use the Deliverables for any purpose until such time as the assignment is effective in accordance with clause 9.1.
- 9.4 The Consultant shall keep Homes England fully indemnified against all costs, claims, actions, expenses, losses or liabilities that Homes England may suffer, howsoever arising in relation to a claim or potential claim that Homes England's use or exercise of the Intellectual Property Rights assigned or licensed to it under this Agreement (including for the avoidance of doubt the use of the Third Party Products or Third Party Content), or use of the Site or receipt of the Services infringes the Intellectual Property Rights of any third party.
- 9.5 The Consultant shall not use or re-create the look and feel of the Site or anything substantially similar to it.
- 9.6 The Consultant shall obtain waivers of all moral rights in the Assigned Rights to which any individual is now or may be at any future time entitled under Chapter IV of Part I of the Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988 or any similar provisions of law in any jurisdiction.

10 Site content

- 10.1 The Consultant shall include the Materials on the Site at the direction of Homes England and shall update the Site with Materials provided from time to time by Homes England.
- 10.2 The Consultant shall grant Homes England access to the Server in order to update information held on the Site.
- 10.3 In the event that the Consultant incorporates or uploads any materials that are proprietary to a third party ("Third Party Content") to the Site (or otherwise uses such Third Party Content in the provision of the Services), it shall ensure that it has obtained any licences necessary for such use of such Third Party Content.
- 10.4 Homes England acknowledges that the Consultant has no control over any content placed on the Site by Visitors and does not purport to monitor the content of the Site. The Consultant shall remove content from the Site where it reasonably

suspects such content infringes any applicable laws, regulations or third party rights (such as material which is obscene, indecent, pornographic, seditious, offensive, defamatory, threatening, liable to incite racial hatred or acts of terrorism, menacing, blasphemous or in breach of any third party Intellectual Property Rights) (Inappropriate Content). The Consultant shall notify Homes England immediately if it becomes aware of any allegation that any content on the Site may be Inappropriate Content.

10.5 Homes England and its licensors shall retain ownership of all Intellectual Property Rights in the Materials and Homes England grants the Consultant a non-exclusive, non-transferable, royalty-free licence to use the Materials solely to the extent necessary to enable the Consultant to provide the Services during the Term.

11 Security of network and information systems

- 11.1 Upon receipt of the Instruction the Consultant shall provide the Security Information to Homes England and the Consultant warrants that this information is up to date and accurate and that it will update Homes England immediately in the event of any changes to such information.
- 11.2 The Consultant shall notify Homes England immediately if it becomes aware of any Incident, and respond without delay to all queries and requests for information from Homes England about any Incident, whether discovered by the Consultant or Homes England, in particular bearing in mind the extent of any reporting obligations Homes England may have under the Network and Information Systems Regulations 2018 (NIS Regulations) and the Data Protection Legislation, and that Homes England may be required to comply with statutory or other regulatory timescales.
- 11.3 The Consultant will use its best endeavours to ensure the continuity of the Services at all times with a view to ensuring the continuity of any services to be provided by Homes England that rely on the Site.
- 11.4 The Consultant agrees to co-operate with Homes England in relation to:
- 11.4.1 all aspects of its compliance with the NIS Regulations (if applicable);
- 11.4.2 any request for information, or inspection, made by any regulator (including in connection with the NIS Regulations);
- 11.4.3 any request for information made in respect of any information provided or any of the policies referred to in clause 0;
- 1.4.4 any Incident.
- 11.5 The Consultant shall (and warrants that it shall) at all times:
- 11.5.1 In accordance with Good Industry Practice, implement, operate, maintain and adhere to, appropriate policies to cover the issues specified in the Security Information, including an incident management process which shall enable the Consultant, as a minimum, to meet its reporting obligations under clause 0.
- 11.5.2 Promptly Mitigate against Incidents.

- 11.5.3 The Consultant shall provide copies of the policies referred to in clause 0 promptly on request by Homes England.
- 11.5.4 The Consultant shall indemnify Homes England against any loss or damage suffered by Homes England in relation to any breach by the Consultant of its obligations under this agreement, which cause Homes England to breach the Cybersecurity Requirements.
- 11.6 The Consultant shall test the security of its assets, systems and software used to store, process, transmit or maintain information pertaining to its engagement with Homes England as frequently as necessary to confirm that system integrity and security are consistent with current leading industry accepted standards and practices. The Consultant is responsible for and shall commission independent CHECK compliant (CHECK - penetration testing -NCSC.GOV.UK) penetration testing, unless otherwise specified by Homes England, of its own products, assets, systems and software to identify and remediate vulnerabilities in its own environment and to communicate identified vulnerabilities and remediation steps to Homes England based on current leading industry accepted penetration testing approaches. The Consultant shall provide Homes England with the Consultant's penetration test results as it relates to assets, systems and software used to store, process, transmit or maintain information pertaining to its engagement with Homes England, including all relevant details regarding each vulnerability identified. The Go Live Date shall not occur until such a time as the aforementioned penetration testing has been carried out, any remedial work has been actioned, and a retest conducted if necessary, as agreed with Homes England's Information Security Team. The Acceptance Tests referred to in clause 4 may be carried out before this process is complete but access to the Site must be strictly controlled to only allow the relevant Customer testers/users access until public access approval has been granted by Homes England's Information Security Team.

12 Term and termination

- 12.1 This agreement shall commence on the Effective Date and shall (subject to earlier termination under this clause 14) terminate automatically on the Hosting Termination Date.
- 12.2 Without affecting any other right or remedy available to it, either party may terminate this agreement with immediate effect by giving written notice to the other party if:
- 12.2.1 the other party commits a material breach of any term of this agreement and (if such breach is remediable) fails to remedy that breach within a period of 14 days after being notified in writing to do so;
- 12.2.2 the other party suspends, or threatens to suspend, payment of its debts or is unable to pay its debts as they fall due or admits inability to pay its debts or is deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986 as if the words "it is proved to the satisfaction of the court" did not appear in sections 123(1)(e) or 123(2) of the IA 1986;
- 12.2.3 the other party commences negotiations with all or any class of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its debts, or makes a proposal for or enters into any compromise or arrangement with any of its creditors other than for the sole purpose of

- a scheme for a solvent amalgamation of that other party with one or more other companies or the solvent reconstruction of that other party;
- 12.2.4 the other party applies to court for, or obtains, a moratorium under Part A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
- 12.2.5 a petition is filed, a notice is given, a resolution is passed, or an order is made, for or in connection with the winding up of that other party other than for the sole purpose of a scheme for a solvent amalgamation of that other party with one or more other companies or the solvent reconstruction of that other party;
- 12.2.6 an application is made to court, or an order is made, for the appointment of an administrator, or if a notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given or if an administrator is appointed, over the other party (being a company, partnership or limited liability partnership);
- 12.2.7 the holder of a qualifying floating charge over the assets of that other party (being a company or limited liability partnership) has become entitled to appoint or has appointed an administrative receiver;
- 12.2.8 a person becomes entitled to appoint a receiver over all or any of the assets of the other party or a receiver is appointed over all or any of the assets of the other party;
- 12.2.9 a creditor or encumbrancer of the other party attaches or takes possession of, or a distress, execution, sequestration or other such process is levied or enforced on or sued against, the whole or any part of the other party's assets and such attachment or process is not discharged within 14 days;
- 12.2.10 any event occurs, or proceeding is taken, with respect to the other party in any jurisdiction to which it is subject that has an effect equivalent or similar to any of the events mentioned in clause 0 to clause 0 (inclusive); or
- 12.2.11 the other party suspends or ceases, or threatens to suspend or cease, carrying on all or a substantial part of its business; or
- 12.2.12 the other party's financial position deteriorates so far as to reasonably justify the opinion that its ability to give effect to the terms of this agreement is in jeopardy.
- 12.3 Without affecting any right or remedy available to it, Homes England may terminate this agreement with immediate effect if:
- 12.3.1 there is a change of control of the Consultant within the meaning of section 1124 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010).
- 12.4 On expiry or termination of this agreement:
- 12.4.1 all licences granted to the Consultant under this agreement shall terminate immediately;

- 12.4.2 the Consultant shall promptly return all Materials and all copies of the Site Specification to Homes England and shall provide to Homes England an electronic copy of the Site (including all content on the Site). The Consultant shall provide all such assistance as is reasonably requested by Homes England in transferring the hosting of the Site to Homes England or another service provider, subject to payment of the Consultant's expenses reasonably incurred.
- 12.5 Any provision of this agreement that expressly or by implication is intended to come into or continue in force on or after termination or expiry of this agreement shall remain in full force and effect.
- 12.6 Termination or expiry of this agreement shall not affect any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities of the parties that have accrued up to the date of termination or expiry, including the right to claim damages in respect of any breach of the agreement which existed at or before the date of termination or expiry.

13 Variation

No variation of this agreement shall be effective unless it is in writing and signed by the parties (or their authorised representatives).

Annexure A - Privacy Notice

About this notice

This privacy notice explains how we collect, use and protect your personal data; and also the rights you have with regards to that data.

This notice applies to the processing of your personal data [insert scope of the notice] only. Please refer to Homes England's main privacy notice for further information on how we process personal data for other purposes.

Who we are

Homes England is the trading name adopted by the Homes and Communities Agency, our legal entity.

We are the data controller of the personal data processed. This means that we are responsible for deciding how we collect, use and store your personal data.

Information we collect

We collect personal data from you directly when you [insert ways in which we collect information]. The types of data we collect are:

- 1. Name(s)
- 2. Contact details

We also collect data about you from other sources, such as joint applicants, credit reference or fraud prevention agencies, such as:

- 1. The types of data listed above from the joint applicant. This should have been discussed with you by them prior to completing and submitting the application.
- 2. Either confirmation of accuracy or identification of irregularities of the types of data listed above
- 3. Details that identify your suitability/eligibility for the product you have applied for

How we process your information

We use the personal data stated above for the following purposes:

Purpose	Data	processed	Lawfi proce	ul basis essing	for
Register your interest in [Project XYZ]	1. 2.	Name(s) Contact details	3.	Public Task	
Sending marketing material relevant to your relationship with us	4. 5.	Name(s) Contact details	6.	Consent	

What lawful basis do we have to process your personal data?

We are only able to use your personal data when the law allows us to. This is called the lawful basis. In regards to the above purposes, the lawful basis stated for each are explained below:

Contract – Processing your data is necessary for a contract you have with us, or because we have asked you to take specific steps before entering into that contract.

Legal Obligation – Processing your data is necessary for compliance with a legal obligation.

Public Task – Processing your data is necessary for the performance of a task carried out in the public interest or in the exercise of official authority vested in us, for example, for one of our statutory functions.

Vital Interests – Processing your data is necessary to protect your vital interests or of another person. For example, to prevent you from serious physical harm.

Legitimate Interests – Processing your data is necessary to support a legitimate interest we or another party has, only where this is not outweighed by your own interests.

Consent – You have given us your consent to process your personal data for the specific purpose we have explained to you. You have the right to withdraw your consent at any time. To do so please contact the Data Protection Officer via the details provided below.

Who is the information shared with?

We use service providers to [insert the reason they are used; this will be linked to the scope listed at the start of the notice]. When we use these service providers, it is necessary for us to share your personal data with them.

The main service providers and why they need your personal data are listed below:

Provider	Reason your data is shared
Our IT infrastructure providers	To provide secure data storage and power our internal systems such as our email and phone service.
[insert details of other providers that will either collect or receive personal data as part of the processing]	[insert the reason they are provided the data]

Sometimes, we may be legally obliged to provide copies of personal information to other organisations. For example, to provide information to the police, or to a public inquiry. We might not be always able to tell you that we have shared your information in this way, however we will ensure this is only shared in accordance with the law.

Where is your personal data stored and processed?

All personal data is stored and processed by Homes England within offices in the UK and using systems that utilise data centres in the UK.

If one of our service providers ever processes data outside the UK, we will ensure this is only where we can ensure that your personal data is adequately protected.

How long do we keep your personal data?

We will store your data for period of [insert details] from the date that you initially registered your interest.

Fraud Prevention Agencies (FPAs)

The personal data we have collected from you will be shared with FPAs who will use it to prevent fraud and money-laundering and to verify your identity. If fraud is detected, you could be refused certain services, finance, or employment.

Further details of how your information will be used by us and these FPAs, and your data protection rights, can be found by reading the "Our use of Fraud Prevention Agencies (FPAs)" section of our main privacy notice].

Your rights

Under data protection legislation, in certain circumstances you have the following rights over the processing of your personal data as described in this notice:

- 1. right to withdraw consent;
- 2. right of access to personal data;
- 3. right to correction or rectification;
- 4. right to request deletion; and
- 5. right to data portability.

Homes England must respond to a request to exercise these rights within one month. If you would like to submit a request, please contact the data protection officer.

Data Protection Officer

The contact details for our data protection officer are as follows:

By post: For the attention of the Data Protection Officer, Homes England, Windsor House, 50 Victoria Street, London , SW1H 0TL

By email: DPO@homesengland.gov.uk

By Phone: 0300 1234 500

Complaints

If you are unhappy with any aspect of this privacy notice, or how your personal data is being processed, please contact our data protection officer.

If you are still not happy, you have the right to lodge a complaint with the Information Commissioner's Office (ICO):

Information Commissioner's Office Wycliffe House Water Lane Wilmslow Cheshire SK9 5AF

Tel: 0303 123 1113

Email: casework@ico.org.uk

https://ico.org.uk/global/contact-us/

Annexure B - Cookie Notice

About this notice

This cookie notice explains how and why we use cookies and similar technologies when you visit or interact with [insert name of web domain or portal etc].

What are cookies and similar technologies?

Cookies

Cookies are small text files that are downloaded onto your device, such as computer or smartphone, when you access a website. They are used to recognise your device and remember certain settings or choices.

A common example of this is to remember items placed in a shopping basket or whether you are logged in to a user account area.

Similar technologies

This term refers to other methods of identifying or tracking a device that is not performed by the placing of a cookie.

One example of this is a tracking pixel which are sometimes found within marketing emails, usually embedded in a picture or company logo. This pixel would be used to record information such as whether the email was read, and the time, location and type of device used to open the email.

How we use cookies

The use of cookies and similar technologies is allowed, however in most cases a website requires your prior consent.

Strictly Necessary Cookies

These cookies help make a website usable by enabling basic functions like page navigation. The website cannot function properly without these cookies. We do not need your consent to use these cookies.

You may be able disable these by changing your browser settings, but this may affect how the website functions.

Name	Provider	Purpose	Expiry
		Insert a short description as to what the cookie is used for, e.g. To help us count how many people visit the site	Insert how long the cookie remains on the device, e.g. 2 years

Performance cookies

Performance cookies help website owners to understand how visitors interact with websites by collecting and reporting on information on their use; this is usually anonymous aggregated usage information. We will always ask for your consent to use these types of cookies.

Name	Provider	Purpose	Expiry
	cookie provider	Insert a short description as to what the cookie is used for, e.g. To help us count how many people visit the site	

Functional cookies

Functional cookies are generally there to support website functionality however, while considered helpful to improve the user experience, they are not necessary for the basic functionality of the site to work. We will always ask for your consent to use these types of cookies.

Name	Provider	Purpose	Expiry
	cookie provider	Insert a short description as to what the cookie is used for, e.g. To help us count how many people visit the site	Insert how long the cookie remains on the device, e.g. 2 years

Targeting (advertising) cookies

Targeting cookies are enabled in behavioural advertising contexts. They are usually set by digital advertising businesses for the purpose of managing the performance of adverts, displaying adverts, and/or building user profiles. Typically, these cookies would be set by a third-party buying ad space (or impressions) on a website. We will always ask for your consent to use these types of cookies.

Name	Provider	Purpose	Expiry
Insert name of cookie or other tracker e.g. _ga		Insert a short description as to what the cookie is used for, e.g. To help us count how many people visit the site	

How you can change your cookie settings

You can change your cookie settings in two ways:

Cookie consent tool

When you first visited the site, we asked for your consent to use cookies that are not 'strictly necessary'.

If you have changed your mind on the choices you made, you can

Browser settings

Most web browsers allow some control of most cookies through the browser settings. To find out more about cookies, including how to see what cookies have been set, visit www.allaboutcookies.org. or www.allaboutcookies.org.

Find out how to manage cookies on popular browsers:

- 1. Google Chrome
- 2. Microsoft Edge
- 3. Mozilla Firefox
- 4. Microsoft Internet Explorer
- 5. Opera
- 6. Apple Safari

To find information relating to other browsers, visit the browser developer's website.

To opt out of being tracked by Google Analytics across all websites, visit http://tools.google.com/dlpage/gaoptout.

Data Protection Officer

The contact details for our data protection officer are as follows:

By post: For the attention of the Data Protection Officer, Homes England, Windsor House, 50 Victoria Street, London , SW1H 0TL

By email: DPO@homesengland.gov.uk

By Phone: 0300 1234 500

Complaints

If you are unhappy with this notice or how we used cookies on this site, please contact our data protection officer.

If you are still not happy, you have the right to lodge a complaint with the Information Commissioner's Office (ICO):

Information Commissioner's Office Wycliffe House Water Lane Wilmslow Cheshire SK9 5AF

Tel: 0303 123 1113

Email: casework@ico.org.uk

https://ico.org.uk/global/contact-us/

SCHEDULE 18

COLLATERAL WARRANTY (WORKS)

DATED		20[]
[CONSULTANT]		(1)
[BENEFICIARY]		(2)
DEED OF WARRA	ANTY	
FROM CONSULTA	ANT	
RE []	

THIS	S DEED is made and delivered on the day of	20[]
BETW	WEEN:	
(1)	[The Consultant] [of] [(Company Number [●]) [whose registered office is at]
(2)	[The Beneficiary] [of] [(Company Number [● at] [●]] ("Beneficiary")]) [whose registered office is
RECIT	ITALS	
A.	[] ("Employer") has entered or may enter in Contract") with a contractor ("Contractor") for the [design ("Works") at [].	, ,
[B.	The Employer by a contract (" Appointment ") (which detended the contract which from time to time may be agreed to Consultant) dated [] has appointed the Consultant to the design and construction of the Works.]	petween the Employer and the
OR		
[B.	The Employer by a contract ("Main Appointment") dated [] ("Main Consultant") to carry out [and construction of the Works. By a contract ("Appointment") any variation to the contract which from time to time material consultant and the Consultant) the Main Consultant has a carry out [].]] in relation to the design ment") (which definition includes by be agreed between the Main
OR		
[B.	By a contract (" Appointment ") (which definition include which from time to time may be agreed between the Cont [] the Contractor has sub-contract].]	ractor and the Consultant) dated
C.	The Consultant has agreed to enter into this Deed with the	e Beneficiary.
THE P	PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:	

THE TAKTIEG AGREE AGT OF

- 1. WARRANTIES etc
- 1.1 The Consultant undertakes, represents and warrants to the Beneficiary that it has exercised and shall continue to exercise in carrying out the Services (as defined in the Appointment) all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified and competent consultant providing such Services, and who is experienced in carrying out such Services for works of a similar size, scope and complexity as the Works.

- 1.2 Without prejudice to clause 1.1, the Consultant undertakes, represents and warrants to the Beneficiary that:
 - (a) it has duly performed, and will hereafter duly perform, its obligations under and pursuant to the terms of the Appointment; and
 - (b) it owes to the Beneficiary a duty of care in the performance of all the obligations and duties which the Consultant has agreed to carry out under the Appointment.

2. MATERIALS NOT TO BE USED

- 2.1 The Consultant undertakes, represents and warrants to the Beneficiary that exercising the skill, care and diligence referred to in clause 1.1, that to the extent that it is obliged to select or approve substances or materials for use in the Works:
 - (a) it will act in accordance with the guidance contained in the publication, "Good Practice in the Selection of Construction Materials" (1997, by Tony Sheehan, Ove Arup & Partners, as updated from time to time and published by the British Council for Offices and the British Property Federation); and
 - (b) that no other substances or materials generally known to be deleterious at the time of specification or approval, or which are prohibited by the Building Contract or the Appointment, or which do not comply with any applicable British Standard or European Standard or any applicable Code of Practice, shall be specified or approved by the Consultant for use in the Works.

3. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

- 3.1 To the extent that the Consultant retains such documents and the rights therein, the Consultant, as beneficial owner, grants to the Beneficiary (or shall procure that the beneficial owner grants) with full title guarantee an irrevocable, royalty-free, non-exclusive licence in perpetuity to use and to reproduce all drawings, reports, specifications, bills of quantities, calculations or other similar documents ("Intellectual Property") utilised by or prepared or provided by or on behalf of the Consultant in connection with the Works for any purpose related to the Works, including without limitation as to the construction, completion, maintenance, selling, letting, promotion, advertisement, reinstatement, rebuilding, renewal, extension or repair of the Works. The licence hereby granted shall include the right for the Beneficiary to grant sub-licences on like terms, and shall be transferable to third parties **PROVIDED** that:
 - (a) the Consultant shall not have any liability for any use by the Beneficiary or anyone else of any of the Intellectual Property for any purpose other than that for which the same were prepared by or on behalf of the Consultant; and
 - (b) while the Beneficiary shall be entitled to utilise and copy documents comprising the Intellectual Property for an extension of the Works, the Beneficiary shall not be entitled to reproduce the designs contained in the Intellectual Property for any such extension.
- 3.2 Where there are rights vested in the Consultant by virtue of Chapter IV (Moral Rights) of Part I of the Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988 the Consultant hereby irrevocably waives any such rights in relation to the Works and the Intellectual Property, and shall obtain a written waiver from any of the Consultant's agents or employees who may have or obtain any such rights.

3.3 The Consultant hereby undertakes that upon payment of its reasonable copying charges to provide the Beneficiary with copies of all the Intellectual Property from time to time required by the Beneficiary.

4. INSURANCE

- 4.1 Without prejudice to the Consultant 's obligations under this Deed or otherwise at law, the Consultant undertakes and warrants that to the extent it has not already done so it will forthwith procure at its own cost professional indemnity insurance for a sum not less than £[] in respect of each and every claim (except in respect of any claim for pollution or contamination, where the cover shall be in the aggregate) to cover the Consultant 's obligations arising from or relating to the Appointment and this Deed.
- 4.2 The insurance required hereunder is to be with a reputable and authorised insurance company carrying on insurance business in the United Kingdom, not to be subject to any unusual terms or excesses having regard to the cover which is available in the insurance market to competent consultants of the same discipline as the Consultant with a good claims record.
- 4.3 The Consultant further undertakes and warrants that the insurance cover required hereunder will be maintained from the date of this Deed for a period of twelve years from the certificate of practical completion (or equivalent certificate), and for such period as it may have any liability to the Beneficiary (howsoever arising) under the Building Contract, or if there is no Building Contract at the date of completion of the Services, then 12 years from the date of completion or abandonment of the Services, and for so long as cover remains available in the market at commercially reasonable rates to competent consultants with a good claims record of the same profession as the Consultant.
- 4.4 The Consultant shall produce to the Beneficiary, whenever requested and without delay such documentary evidence as the Beneficiary may reasonably require and such other satisfactory evidence that the insurance required is in force, and in any event notify the Beneficiary forthwith upon its inability to obtain cover, or the cancellation of the insurance, or its inability to renew the insurance.
- In the event that the Consultant's insurer makes payment to the Consultant in respect of a claim by or on account of the Beneficiary the Consultant shall:
 - (a) pay forthwith upon receipt, and without set-off or deduction, any money received from such insurance to the Beneficiary, and in any event; and
 - (b) receive and hold any such money from such insurance on trust for the Beneficiary.

5. ASSIGNMENT

- 5.1 This Deed or any part or any benefit or interest under it may, without the consent of the Consultant, be assigned by the Beneficiary on no more than three occasions.
- 5.2 The Consultant cannot assign this Deed or any part or any benefit or interest under it.
- 6. GENERAL
- 6.1 The Consultant shall in relation to clauses 1.1 and 1.2 of this Deed, have no greater liability to the Beneficiary than if the Beneficiary were named as a co-employer under the

Appointment, but for which purposes any counterclaim or set-off by the Consultant shall be disregarded.

- 6.2 No action or proceedings for any breach of this Deed shall be commenced against the Consultant after the expiry of 12 years from the date of the practical completion or equivalent of the Works (as certified under the Building Contract).
- 6.3 In proceedings for breach of clause 1, the Consultant may:
 - (a) rely on any limit of liability or other term of the Appointment (subject to any exclusions specified therein); and
 - (b) raise equivalent rights of defence as it would have had if the Beneficiary were named as a co-employer under the Appointment (for this purpose not taking into account any set-off or counterclaim against the actual employer under the Appointment).

7. SEPARATE OBLIGATIONS

- 7.1 This Deed shall have effect notwithstanding any dispute, including as to fees, or the failure (howsoever arising) of any other person to enter into a similar Deed with the Beneficiary and/or the Employer and/or the Contractor.
- 7.2 No approval or inspection of the documents prepared by the Consultant in relation to design of the Works and no approval inspection or testing of any of the Works or any attendance at site meetings by or on behalf of the Beneficiary or any other party shall wholly or partly relieve the Consultant from its obligations under this Deed.

8. NOTICE

Any notice given hereunder shall be made in writing and shall be sent by pre-paid first class post, registered post, recorded delivery or delivered by hand addressed to the Beneficiary or the Consultant (as the case may be) at the address or place of business referred to herein or such other address or place of business last notified in writing by the Beneficiary or the Consultant (as the case may be) to the other.

9. CONTRACTS (RIGHTS OF THIRD PARTIES) ACT 1999

For the purposes of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 the Beneficiary and the Consultant do not intend to confer, and nothing in this Deed shall be construed as conferring, on a third party a benefit or a right to enforce a term of this Deed.

10. GOVERNING LAW and JURISDICTION

This deed shall be governed and construed in all respects in accordance with the laws of England and the parties agree to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts

11. INTERPRETATION

11.1 In this Deed:

(a) Reference to "Beneficiary", "Employer" and "Contractor" includes their successors in title and assigns.

- (b) Headings are for reference only and are not to be used for the interpretation of this Deed.
- (c) Nothing shall give rise to any liability by the Beneficiary to the Consultant.
- (d) Reference to a "person" includes any company, individual, firm, corporation, board, partnership, authority or other body.
- (e) If the Consultant is at any time more than one person any reference to the Consultant shall include each such person (and where the Consultant is a partnership each and all its partners) and any covenants and other obligations expressed or implied shall be deemed to be joint and several covenants and obligations of each such person (and in the case of a partnership joint and several covenants and obligations of each and all its partners).
- (f) Words importing one gender shall include any other gender and words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties have executed this document as a Deed on the date shown on the first page.

EXECUTED (but not delivered)			
until the date hereof) AS A DEED)		
by [BENEFICIARY])		
acting by:)		
Director				
Director/Company Secretary				
NOTE:				
Where the Consultant is a partner	rship ea	ach partner to sigi	n.	
SIGNED (but not delivered until)		
the date hereof) AS A DEED by)		
[NAME] in the presence of:)		

Witness Signature:	
Name:	
Address:	
Occupation:	
NOTE:	
The words to apply to each partner	
NOTE: Alternatively where the Consultant is a co	mpany
EXECUTED (but not delivered until)
the date hereof) AS A DEED by)
[CONSULTANT] acting by:)
Director	
Director/Company Secretary	